SEVILLA 2019

DOCTORAL THESIS REGULATION OF BLOCKED-DSB REPAIR BY DNA-PKcs AND ATM KINASES

Almudena Serrano Benítez

in



Portada e ilustraciones interiores: Almudena Serrano Benítez.

Serrano-Benítez, A (2019) Regulation of blocked-DSB repair by DNA-PKcs and ATM kinases. Tesis doctoral. Universidad de Sevilla, España.



Regulation of blocked-DSB repair by DNA-PKcs and ATM kinases

Realizada en CABIMER

(Departamento de Biología del Genoma)

Memoria presentada por

Almudena Serrano Benítez

Para optar al grado de Doctora en

Biología Molecular, Biomedicina e Investigación Clínica

Director

Tutor

Felipe Cortés Ledesma

Andrés Aguilera López

-Simplemente, el que hayamos perdido cien años antes de empezar no es motivo para que no intentemos vencer- respondió Atticus.

Matar a un ruiseñor, Nelle Harper Lee

Gracias...

A mi madre, por tu amor, tu apoyo y tu generosidad infinitos. Por enseñarme y transmitirme los valores que me han servido toda mi vida, por creer en mí. Por sacar las fuerzas y el coraje aun cuando parece imposible, por ser tan valiente. Eres mi referencia para no perderme y también mi ejemplo a seguir, mi referente siempre. A mi pequeña saltamontes Mari, por ser la mejor hermana y la mejor amiga, por estar siempre siempre ahí y quererme tanto, por hacerme cambiar la perspectiva. Por hacerme reir hasta en los peores momentos y porque contigo aprendo cada día. Os quiero a las dos infinito, no puedo imaginar mejor familia que la que tengo. También a mis segundos padres, mi tíos Chari y Juan, por daros por completo, por tanto cariño y ánimos que siempre siento tan cerca. A mis abuelas Rosario y Paquita y mis abuelos Rafael y Manolo, sé que estaríais muy felices. A mis tíos Eli y Ricardo, por vivir con tanta ilusión cada paso que he dado y por vuestro apoyo incondicional. A mi padre, con todo, no sería quien soy sin ti.

A Felipe, por transmitirme tu amor por la ciencia, por motivarme siempre, enseñarme tanto, por darme todas las oportunidades que he tenido y por haber confiado en mí. A AEFAT, por supuesto sin vosotros esta tesis no hubiera sido posible. Soy consciente del enorme esfuerzo que ha implicado por vuestra parte y lo importante que es para vosotros. He hecho todo lo posible por estar a la altura. Gracias también por vuestros ánimos y apoyo, que nunca han faltado. En especial, a Patxi, Susana, Isa, Paco y Marivi, por tanto cariño.

A Ire, porque no sólo eres la mejor compañera, también una amiga incondicional y mi segunda hermana. Esta tesis hubiera sido literalmente imposible sin ti. Nunca podré agradecerte lo suficiente todo lo que me has ayudado, dentro y fuera del labo, no sé explicar con palabras lo que han significado tu apoyo y tus ánimos constantes. Tu generosidad es de otro mundo. Te quiero muchísimo. A Ale, mi papá pato y mejor amigo, por llevarme de la mano desde el principio y dejarme volar cuando llegó el momento. Sigo aprendiendo contigo cada día. Gracias por estar siempre ahí, ya sea al otro lado del bench, o del océano. Sabes que te admiro. Tu apoyo y cariño son pilares fundamentales en mi vida. A Laura, por tu apoyo, tu cariño, tus ánimos. Por tu entrega incondicional. Por escucharme y querer ayudarme siempre, por estar en los momentos duros, incluso en el microscopio de al lado contando a las 11 de la noche, pero también en los buenos, que han sido muchísimos y hemos disfrutado juntas. No me puedo imaginar cómo habría sido la tesis sin ti. A Ainara, por contagiarme tu valentía, tus ganas de vivir y tu alegría, por compartir conmigo ese aroma a pescadilla en nuestra casa de Toronto. Conocerte ha sido de los mejores regalos que me ha hecho la vida. Desde el primer día no has parado de apoyarme y darme fuerzas. Eres increíble. A Bea, por estar siempre a mi lado desde que teníamos 6 años, por compartir la forma de ver el mundo que ha hecho que nunca me sintiera sola.

A mi Jenn, por tu cariño incondicional, haces divertida hasta una tarde/noche de viernes en cultivos, "Before you came into my life I missed you so bad", "and I will always love you". A Josete, por hacer más fáciles los últimos años con tu cariño, tu alegría y tus locuras, por mantenerme al día en el panorama musical. Por las veces que me has escuchado en la Torre de los Perdigones y tantos buenos momentos, "lo hacemos y ya vemos". A Anabel, por compartir conmigo la pasión por el baile, por tus consejos, tu cariño y tantísimos momentos divertidos. También a Álvaro, que hace mucho tiempo te convertiste en un amigo, por los debates políticos, por tus ánimos y cariño. A Rocío (SC4), por esas tardes de cine de superhérores, me superas en frikismo de Harry Potter. Eres la dulzura en persona, siempre estás ahí. A Isa Ortiz, por enseñarme tanto, por transmitirme tu fuerza y tus ganas de hacer las cosas bien, qué gustazo fue compartir proyecto contigo. También por tu apoyo, tus ánimos y el cariño que me sigues dando. A Curro Grande, por tu cariño, qué fácil fue empezar teniéndote en el labo de al lado. Por las palanganas de sushi, los pisco sour, las noches en el Gigante... A Currito y Jesús, quedar con vosotros es sinónimo de desconexión y diversión asegurada. Por vuestro cariño que siempre me demostráis y compartir conmigo momentos importantes en vuestras vidas. A Noe, por las tardes de salsa, los viajes y tu cariño. A Isa Soria, por tantos momentos compartidos en Sevilla y en Toronto, por tus ánimos, tu apoyo, tus consejos y tu cariño. A Fer (PHS), empezamos a la vez el máster y hemos tenido tesis casi paralelas, gracias por tu cariño y en especial por esa semana en Heidelberg. A Cristina Rodríguez, por tu alegría y vitalidad, qué pena no haberte disfrutado antes. A Ana Muñoz, sabes que te admiro como persona y como científica, gracias por tu apoyo y tu ternura. A Rocío Romero, por enseñarme a cortar cerebelos y sufrir conmigo 4584789 pruebas de IHC de calbindina, por ayudarme desde el primer día que llegué y por no irte nunca. A Jose Ruiz, por compartir mi devoción por Bruce y por tu cariño siempre. A Marta Fernández, estuviste sólo 6 meses, pero sobró tiempo para que dejaras huella.

Al resto de mis compañerxs de labo Andrés, Crispr, Pedro, Silvia, Carlos, Cristina González, Lourdes, Cristina Quintero, Andrea, Raquel, Marta Moreno, Marta Muñoz, Raj, Rosana, María Domínguez, Gonzalo y María Jesús por toda vuestra ayuda, el feedback, las veces que me habéis dejado más tiempo de mi reserva en la cabina de cultivos o en el micro, todo el apoyo técnico, el "patata time" de los viernes, los buenos momentos grabando vídeos de tesis, en Mallorca, Navidad etc.

A lxs demxs compañerxs de Cabimer con lxs que he disfrutado dentro y fuera del centro: Sonia Pi, Emmanuela (también por tu ayuda con el comet assay!), Lola, Jose Guerrero, Juanca, Salva, Juanfri, Eugenia, Jesús (SC3), Ulises, Rosario, Cintia, Dani (PHS), Ana López, Andrés Cruz, Marcela, Inés, Maca Guijo y Maribel. A todxs lxs técnicxs y personal de Cabimer, en especial a Paloma, Merche, María José Quintero, Mónica, Elo, María José, Lole, Cindy, Maribel, Arturo, Juan Carlos y Rafa. A Fernando

Gómez y Diana por todo lo que han aportado al proyecto y su feedback. A Pablo Huertas, por enviar ese email que se ha convertido en mi futuro destino.

Thanks to Dan Durocher for giving me the opportunity to learn how to perform a CRISPR-Cas9 screen in his lab, I learnt so much and that period helped me to become more motivated in science, what a wonderful experience. To Michele, for being so patient and spending so much time teaching and performing with me the etoposide screen. To the rest of the people from Dan Durocher's lab for being so kind and friendly, specially Silvia, Michal and Nicole. To the rest of the people I met in Toronto that made me feel so well during that time, gracias sobre todo a Cristina y Judith, por tratarme como una amiga desde el primer día y lo bien que me hicisteis sentir, sois geniales, thanks to Momo too for the dances!

A mi familia AJF: Tere, Choni, Inma, David, Ana, Mayte, Sandra, Amaranta, Raquel y Fran, fue un verdadero placer compartir con vosotrxs los inicios en la ciencia, gracias por hacer la carrera un tiempo tan especial de mi vida y por demostrarme que da igual lo lejos que estemos y el tiempo que pase, siempre estáis ahí. A Cora y Bea por compartir conmigo ese año de máster en el que no tenía casi tiempo para pasar por casa, cuidar de mi "Planti" y esas arepas canarias que me hacíais para cenar.

A Jesús y Mayte, por darme la oportunidad de ser alumna interna en el departamento, fue donde empecé a entender cómo se trabaja en ciencia y a darme cuenta de que me gustaba de verdad. Thanks to Magnar Bjørås and Luisa Luna for giving me the opportunity to do that internship in Oslo, I cannot believe how much I learnt there and those months helped me to realise that molecular biology, specially the DNA repair, was the field I was more interested in. Gracias también a Silvia Martin Puig y Beatriz Escobar por vuestra paciencia y tratarme tan bien ese verano en el CNIC en el que aprendí muchísimo y me sirvió para la tesis más de lo que imagináis.

A Paco, por los buenos momentos vividos durante muchos años.

A Ruth, por tu inestimable ayuda, creo que sabes lo importante que has sido para mí. A Antonio, por las noches de conciertos y tu generosidad inmensa. A Guillermo, por tentarme con salidas a la playa y tardes en el Arcade, ojalá te hubiera conocido antes! A Luis, por incentivar mi lado outsider. A Lucía y Joana por ese viaje a Etiopía, que fue un punto de inflexión y un oasis en el desierto, qué bien me hicisteis sentir. A Carlos, por los bailes de salsa y los ánimos. A Héctor, por tu apoyo desde la distancia. A mis compañerxs de Ciencia Con Futuro, hacéis que crea que todavía hay esperanza.

A todas las mujeres feministas que lucharon por conseguir que hoy en día yo haya podido estudiar y trabajar en lo que me gusta. A las científicas pioneras con espíritu crítico que sabían lo que querían y que abrieron camino, sin importarle lo que se esperaba de ellas ni seguir los estereotipos marcados. En especial, a Rosalind Franklin, te acabará nombrando hasta el mismísimo silencio; a Grete Kellenberguer, Daisy Dussoix, Barbara McClintock, Elizabeth Blackburn, Marthe Gautier, Nettie Stevens, Gerty Cori, Dorothy Hodgkin, Jane Cooke Wright, Esther Lederberg, Hedy Lamarr, Marie Curie, Rita Levi-Montalcini y Ada Lovace.

A la música, el dibujo y el baile, que siempre me hacen sentir mejor.

Mil gracias a todxs, sin vosotrxs no hubiera sido posible.

ABSTRACT

Given the important threat to genome integrity that double strand breaks (DSBs) pose, understanding the molecular mechanisms that govern DSB repair is extremely relevant. Notably, the end structures that are present at DSBs define their complexity and are considered putative determinants for repair pathway choice and outcome. This question, however, has not been sufficiently elucidated due to the difficulty to induce homogeneous populations of DSBs with defined end structures. Taking the advantage of a recently developed genetic strategy to induce populations of DSBs that are homogeneous in end-structure, in our study we have dissected pathways required to repair TOP2-DSBs harbouring specifically clean or blocked-ends in G0/G1. For this, we have characterized factors identified in CRISPR/Cas9 genetic screens and candidates related with previous identified factors. We have found that there is an established preference for the repair of TOP2-DSBs by the unblocking activity of TDP2 instead of end-processing pathway by nucleases, which are only necessary when the ends are irreversibly blocked. This hierarchy contributes to ensure genome stability and is disrupted in the absence of DNA-PKcs. We also demonstrate that the role of ATM in blocked DSB repair is mainly related with the nucleolytic pathway, although it could also protect the ends from an excessive processing. Furthermore, we show that the established hierarchy that prioritise TDP2 activity to repair TOP2-DSBs avoids malignant transformation and cancer development.

RESUMEN

Dada la amenaza que suponen las roturas del ADN de doble cadena para la integridad del genoma, conocer los mecanismos moleculares implicados de su reparación es extremadamente relevante. En particular, las estructuras de los extremos que presentan las roturas de doble cadena definen su complejidad y son consideradas posibles determinantes de la elección de la ruta por las que van a ser reparadas y del resultado de dicha reparación. Sin embargo, esta cuestión no ha sido suficientemente esclarecida debido a la dificultad de inducir roturas homogéneas con extremos que presenten estructuras definidas. Gracias al reciente desarrollo de un método genético para inducir roturas con extremos homogéneos, hemos diseccionado las rutas requeridas para reparar las roturas de doble cadena inducidas por la Topoisomerasa 2 cuando los extremos se encuentran específicamente limpios o bloqueados en G0/G1. Para ello, hemos caracterizado la implicación de factores identificados en escrutinios genéticos realizados con la técnica CRISPR/Cas9 y otros candidatos relacionados con los factores previamente identificados. De esta manera, hemos identificado que existe una preferencia para reparar las roturas producidas por la Topoisomerasa 2 a través de la actividad de TDP2 en vez del procesamiento llevado a cabo por las nucleasas, que sólo son necesarias cuando los extremos están bloqueados de una forma irreversible. Esta jerarquía contribuye a asegurar la estabilidad del genoma y no se mantiene en ausencia de DNA-PKcs. También demostramos que la función de ATM en la reparación de las roturas bloqueadas está principalmente relacionada con la ruta nucleolítica, aunque también podría estar implicada en la protección de los extremos frente a un excesivo procesamiento. Además, demostramos que esta jerarquía que prioriza la actividad de TDP2 impide la transformación a células malignas y el desarrollo de cáncer.

INDEXES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. INTRODUCTION	1
1. DNA damage	1
1.1 Types of DNA damage	2
1.2 DSB repair in mammalian cells	3
1.3 DNA Damage Response	4
1.4 Non-homologous end joining (NHEJ)	8
1.5 Pathway choice	9
1. 6 Relevance of end-structure in DSB repair	10
2. Sources of DNA double-strand breaks	13
2.1 Programmed DNA double-strand breaks	13
2.2 Incidental DNA double-strand breaks	15
2.2.1 Exogenous sources of incidental DSBs	15
2.2.2 Endogenous sources of incidental DSBs	
3. DNA topoisomerases	19
3.1 Topoisomerase 2 and DSBs	22
3.2 Tyrosyl-phoshodiestesarse 2 (TDP2)	25
4. Regulation of end-processing during NHEJ	
4.1. NHEJ: an iterative vs a hierarchical process	29
4.2. Nucleases in NHEJ	31
4.3. End-protecting factors	
4.4. DNA-PKcs, a master regulator of end-access	34
4.5. ATM, a key factor to orchestrate an efficient and accurate repair complex ends	of DSBs with 38
4.6. Interplay of ATM and DNA-PKcs in the repair of DSBs	42
II. OBJECTIVES	45
III. RESULTS	49
1. CRISPR-Cas9 screen for etoposide sensitivity	

2. ARTEMIS is specifically required to repair TOP2-breaks in the absence of TDP2.
3. The nuclease activity of the MRN complex is specifically required to repair TOP2-breaks in the absence of TDP2
4. ARTEMIS and MRE11 nucleases function together to promote the repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP261
5. The alternative ARTEMIS-MRN nucleolytic pathway compromises genome integrity
6. The presence of DNA-PKcs specifically facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2
7 DNA DV a and ADTTAKE and b to relate the second of the second a of TOD2 DCD.
7. DNA-PKcs and ARTEMIS operate together to promote the repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2
8. In the absence of DNA-PKcs, MRE11 is required to repair TOP2-DSBs
9. ATM is involved in the ARTEMIS-MRE11 nucleolytic pathway to repair TOP2- blocked DSBs
10. ATR activity is specifically required to repair TOP2-induced DSBs in TDP2 deficient background and is more relevant in the absence of ATM
11. RNF168 facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs exclusively in TDP2 deficient background and this function is partially mediated by ATM76
12. The preference to repair TOP2-DSBs by TDP2 over nucleases is conserved in murine cells78
13. TDP2 avoids malignant transformation82
IV. DISCUSSION
1. Molecular characterization of repair of TOP2-DSBs91
1.1. Preference of the unblocking activity of TDP2 over end-processing91
1.2. Regulation of the repair of TOP2-DSBs by PIK Kinases
2. The established hierarchy that prioritise TDP2 activity to repair TOP2-DSBs avoids malignant transformation
V. CONCLUSIONS
VI. MATERIALS AND METHODS 115
1. Cell culture procedures 115
1.1. Cell lines and primary cell culture115

1.2. 3T3	115
1.3. Lentivirus production and infection	115
1.4. Determining LD20	116
1.5. CRISPR screens	116
1.6. Generation of CRISPR knockout cell lines	118
2. Molecular biology procedures	119
2.1. Preparation of sgRNAs	119
2.2. Western blot	119
3. Cell biology procedures	120
3.1. γH2AX foci analysis and immunofluorescence	120
3.2. Micronuclei assay	120
3.3. Microscopy analysis	121
4. Animal procedures	121
4.1. Ethics statement	121
4.2. Animal maintenance	121
4.3. Lifespan and tumor incidence analysis after chemotherapeutical etopo doses	oside 122
5. Stadistical analyisis	122
6. Tables of materials	123
VII. BIBLIOGRAFY	129

FIGURES INDEX

Figure 1: Types of DNA damage
Figure 2: Pathways for the repair of DSBs in mammalian cells
Figure 3: DNA damage response (DDR)5
Figure 4 : γH2AX foci6
Figure 5: The Non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) pathway
Figure 6: Unblocking and processing of DSBs11
Figure 7: Structure of DNA ends and unblocking enzymes
Figure 8: V(D)J recombination during lymphocyte maduration14
Figure 9: CRISPR-Cas9 system
Figure 10: Catalytic cycle of Topoisomerase 2
Figure 11: Induction of DSBs by the abortive activity of Topoisomerase 2
Figure 12: DNA-PKcs Phosphorylations Regulate End-Ligation and End-Processing.37
Figure 13: Model for the involvement of ATM in blocked DSB repair
Figure 14: CRISPR screens identify determinants of etoposide and ICRF187 sensitivity
in TDP2 proficient and deficient background
Figure 15: Experiment pipeline to address repair contribution of different factors 56
Figure 16: ARTEMIS is specifically required to repair TOP2-breaks in the absence of
TDP2
Figure 17: Nuclease activity of MRN complex is specifically required to repair TOP2-
breaks in the absence of TDP260
Figure 18: ARTEMIS and MRE11 function together in the same pathway to repair TOP2-
DSBs in the absence of TDP2
Figure 19: Upon a low dose of etoposide treatment, micronuclei formation depends on
TDP2 deficiency and is independent of the lack of nucleases or DNA-PKcs63
Figure 20: Micronuclei formation depends on nuclease pathway upon high doses of
etoposide treatment
Figure 21: : At a low doses of etoposide treatment, DNA-PKcs loss specifically impairs
repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2 65

Figure 22: DNA-PKcs inhibition completely abolishes repair of TOP2-DSBs regardless
TDP2 background
Figure 23: The loss of DNA-Pkcs is epistatic over removing ARTEMIS in TDP2 deficient
background67
Figure 24: In DNA-PKcs absence, MRE11 facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs regardless
TDP2 background
Figure 25: ATM facilitates repair of TOP2-induced DSBs and promote cell survival but
exclusively when TDP2 is not present in human cells72
Figure 26: ATM is involved in nuclease pathway to repair TOP2-blocked DSBs73
Figure 27: ATR activity is specifically required for repair TOP2-induced DSBs in TDP2
deficient background76
Figure 28: RNF168 contributes to the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs but exclusively
when TDP2 is absent77
Figure 29: Analysis of DNA-PKcs contribution in the repair of TOP2-DSBs in 1ry MEFS.
Figure 30: Analysis of the contribution of the MRN complex in the repair of TOP2-DSBs
in 1ry MEFS
Figure 31: Inhibition of ATR activity in 1ry MEFS facilitates the repair of TOP2-DSBs
exclusively in the absent of both Tdp2 and Atm
Figure 32: TDP2 deficient involves an earlier immortalization in primary MEFs
Figure 33: TDP2 deficient mice display a lower lifespan due to an increase in tumor
incidence
Figure 34: Colorectal cancers show a markedly lower mRNA expression of TDP2 and
an upregulation of MRE1185
Figure 35: Established hierarchy for the repair of TOP2-DSBs
Figure 36: Model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs in TDP2 deficient background96
Figure 37: Model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs in wild-type background
Figure 38: Model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs in DNA-PKcs deficient background. 100
Figure 39: Integrated model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs105

TABLES INDEX

Table 1: Cells used in this thesis	
Table 2: Sequences (5'-3') of DNA templates used for sgRNA product	ion123
Table 3: DNA oligonucleotides used for diagnostic PCR and sequenci	ng of CRISPR-
Cas9 gene-editing events.	124
Table 4: Antibodies used in this thesis.	

ABBREVIATIONS

A-T	Ataxia-telangiectasia
ATM	Ataxia-telangiectasia Mutated
ATR	Ataxia telangiectasia And Rad3-Related Protein
bp	Base pair
CC	Cleavage complex
CRISPR	Clustered Regularly Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats
CSR	Class-switch recombination
DAPI	4'-6-diamino-2-fenilindol
DDR	DNA Damage Response
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DNA-PK	DNA-dependent protein kinase
DNA-PKcs	DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit
DSB	Double-strand break
dsDNA	double-stranded break
eGFP	Enhanced green fluorescent protein
G segment	Gate segment
G0	Gap 0 phase of cell cycle
G1	Gap 1 phase of cell cycle
HR	Homologous recombination
ICRF187	Dexrazoxane
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IR	Ionizing radiation
kDa	Kilodalton
LET	Linear energy transfer
LIG4	LIGASE 4
MEFs	Mouse embryonic fibroblasts
MMEJ	Microhomolgy-mediated end joining

INDEXES

MRN	MRE11-RAD50-NBS1 complex
NHEJ	Non-homologous end joining
nt	Nucleotide
PAM	Protospacer adjacent motif
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PIKK s	Phosphatidylinosytol 3-kinase-related kinases
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RSS	Recombination signal sequence
SCID	Severe combined immunodeficiency
sgRNA	Single guide RNA
SSB	Single-strand break
ssDNA	Single-stranded DNA
T segment	Tranfer segment
TCR	T-cell receptor
TDP	Tyrosyl-DNA-phosphodiesterase
TDP1	Tyrosyl-DNA-phosphodiesterase 1
TDP2	Tyrosyl-DNA-phosphodiesterase 2
TOP1	Topoisomerase 1
TOP1cc	Topoisomerase 1 cleave complex
TOP2	Topoisomerase 2
TOP2cc	Topoisomerase 2 cleave complex
VP16	Etoposide

I. INTRODUCTION

I. INTRODUCTION

1. DNA damage

The X-ray diffraction image of crystallized DNA ("Photo 51") taken by Rosalind Franklin in 1952, was key for the discovery of the double helix, which immediately suggested a possible copying mechanism for genetic material. Even before the discovery of the stable structure of DNA, it was known that the exposure of exogenous agents, such as X-rays, ultraviolet (UV) light and some chemicals, can cause genetic variations that can give rise to cancer (Friedberg, 2008). It took additional 10 years after the elucidation of DNA structure to realise that DNA is also damaged by endogenous agents during normal metabolism (Lindahl, 1993; Lindahl & Nyberg, 1972). It has been estimated that each of the $\sim 10^{13}$ cells in the human body receives approximately 70000 lesions per day (Lindahl & Barnes, 2000). To deal with threats posed by DNA damage, it became evident that cells must have evolved mechanisms to promote their repair and maintain genome integrity (Friedberg, 2008; Lindahl & Barnes, 2000). In 1974, Francis Crick admitted in a personal perspective "We totally missed the possible role of enzymes in DNA repair, although [...] I later came to realize that DNA is so precious that probably many distinct repair mechanisms would exist. Nowadays one could hardly discuss mutation without considering repair at the same time." (Crick, 1974). Nevertheless, errors during DNA repair may occur, and some lesions can remain unrepaired under certain circumstances (Altieri, Grillo, Maceroni, & Chichiarelli, 2008). For instance, when DNA repair machinery is impaired, or when the levels of damage are high enough to overwhelm DNA repair capacity. As a consequence of the failure to accutely repair DNA damage, mutations that compromise essential function of the cell can arise. This could lead to uncontrolled cell division, premature aging and cell death (Freitas & De Magalhães, 2011; Jackson & Loeb, 2001; Surova & Zhivotovsky, 2013; Tubbs & Nussenzweig, 2017). For this reason, DNA damage is considered a fundamental feature of human diseases such as cancer, neurodegenerative disorders and other heritable syndromes.

1.1 Types of DNA damage

DNA damage can arise from three different sources (Figure 1). First, as a consequence of chemical nature of DNA in an aqueous solution, spontaneous reactions (most of them hydrolysis) can give rise to abasic sites by depurination and deamination, causing interconversion between DNA bases (Lindahl & Nyberg, 1972). Second, cellular metabolism produces reactive oxygen and nitrogen species, lipid peroxidation products, estrogen and cholesterol metabolites, and reactive carbonyl species, all of which damage DNA. Reactive oxygen and nitrogen species alone generate several kinds of single-strand breaks (SSBs) and more than 70 oxidative base and sugar products in DNA. Third, DNA is damaged by exogenous physical and chemical agents. UV, which induces pyrimidine dimers and 6-4 photoproducts, and ionizing radiation (IR) are the main physical sources of DNA damage. IR induces oxidation of DNA bases and generates SSBs by producing radiolysis radicals that attack the sugar-phosphate backbone. Frequently, if two such nicks are present within one helical turn in complementary DNA strands, they can lead to a double-strand break (DSB). On the other hand, the major chemical sources of damage are alkylating agents, which attach alkyl groups to DNA bases, and crosslinking agents that introduce covalent links between bases of the same DNA strand (intrastrand crosslinks) or of complementary DNA strands (interstrand crosslinks or ICLs). Furthermore, other chemical agents which hamper the action of enzymes that are involved in DNA metabolism can cause different DNA lesions (Chatterjee & Walker, 2017; Ciccia & Elledge, 2010; Hoeijmakers, 2009; Mehta & Haber, 2014; Tubbs & Nussenzweig, 2017).

The majority of lesions (75%) are SSBs, which can also be converted to DSBs during replication. The type of damage that occurs is important for the repair outcome. DSBs, although much less frequent than SSBs, are one of the most cytotoxic forms of lesion as they interrupt the continuity of DNA molecule and threat genome integrity due to the lack of an intact template to copy the information lost. Because of this reason, DSBs strongly promote chromosome rearrangements which, in turn, can lead to malignant

transformation. Indeed, a single unrepaired DSB is enough to trigger permanent growth arrest and cell death (Panier & Boulton, 2014).



Figure 1: Types of DNA damage. Different types of lesions can alter DNA structre. Alkylation and oxidation of nucleotides, hydrolysis of bases or interstrand crosslink and pyrimidine dimers are commonly found. Chemicals can also interact with the DNA molecule forming bulky adducts altering DNA structure. Single-strand breaks (SSBs) and double-strand breaks (DSBs) interrupt continuity of the DNA strands.

1.2 DSB repair in mammalian cells

Mammalian cells rely on two major pathways to repair DSBs that can be largely divided between those that use extensive homology from a sister chromatid or another homologous sequence elsewhere in the genome and those that do not use an homologous template: homologous recombination (HR), which needs a several hundred base pairs of homologous undamaged template to restore any sequence information lost at the DSB site, and non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) (Figure 2), which detects and directly tethers the ends without any homologous template (Lieber, 2008; Pannunzio, Watanabe, & Lieber, 2018; San Filippo, Sung, & Klein, 2008). Although mammalian cells are diploid, HR rarely uses the homologous chromosome as a template for DSB repair (Johnson, 2000). Consequently, HR is usually restricted to late S/G2 phase when a sister chromatid is available, whereas NHEJ can operate in any phase of the cell cycle. HR is always initiated by 5' resection which generates 3' protuding ends that invade the homologous template (Figure 2). Moreover, there is an alternative NHEJ pathway, termed microhomology-mediated end-joining (MMEJ). While in NHEJ there are up to 4 bp of microhomology between the two broken ends, MMEJ occurs when end-resection exposes micro-homologies of 5–25 bp that enable DNA single strands to anneal before joining. This pathway leads to deletions of the sequence flanking the DSB and is associated to chromosomal rearrangements. However, there is still some debate about to which extent MMEJ pathway physiologically contributes to DNA repair and its relevance (Sfeir & Symington, 2015).



Figure 2: Pathways for the repair of DSBs in mammalian cells. DSBs are repaired by non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) pathway by direct ligation of DNA ends (left). In the homologous recombination (HR) pathway (right), DNA ends are resected by 5' strand degradation and newly formed 3' protruding ends invade a homologous sequence, which is used as template for repair.

1.3 DNA Damage Response

To counteract potential threats, DNA damage is sensed by a signal transduction pathway that is called the DNA damage response (DDR) (Figure 3), which coordinates DNA repair with checkpoint activation, chromatin reorganization and changes in gene expression. After damage recognition, the DDR is primarily mediated by kinases from the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-like protein kinase (PIKKs) family: ataxiatelangiectasia mutated (ATM), ataxia-telangiectasia and Rad3-related (ATR) or DNAdependent protein kinase catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs) (Harper & Elledge, 2007). Specifically, they are serine/threonine-directed kinases and have preference for SQ/TQ motifs (Kim, Lim, Canman, & Kastan, 1999). These kinases share partially overlapping phosphorylation substrates in DNA repair and embryonic development (Jiang et al., 2015). In particular, after the induction of a DSB, ATM and DNA-PKcs are robustly activated, while ATR is activated by the generation of ssDNA (B. Shiotani & Zou, 2009).



DNA Damage Response (DDR)

Figure 3: DNA damage response (DDR). DSBs are detected by KU70/80 heterodumer and the MRN complex. KU70/80 associated with DNA ends recruits DNA-PK catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs) forming the DNA-PK homoenzyme. This, in collaboration with ATM activation, triggers the DDR signalling cascade. MRN collaborates to tether DSB ends and to maintain ATM active in the vicinity of DSBs. This leads to H2AX phosphorylation in Ser139 (γ H2AX), promoting the recruitment of downstream factors such MDC1, RNF168 and 53BP1. The DDR modulates important cellular functions such as transcriptional regulation, cell cycle arrest, repair of the lesion, and apoptosis.

Therefore, ATR is mainly activated upon replicative stress during S-phase, sensing damage at replication forks (Cimprich & Cortez, 2008; I. M. Ward & Chen, 2001). However, ATR can be also activated when DSBs are resected and a ssDNA region is produced (Bunsyo Shiotani & Zou, 2009). Additionally, once activated, ATM or ATR also regulate the role of effector proteins such as CHK2, CHK1 and the tumour

suppresor p53, which are essential for cell cycle arrest (Rouse & Jackson, 2002). Thus, in the presence of DNA damage, cellular proliferation is avoided. Finally, if the DNA lesion cannot be repaired, DDR participates in triggering apoptosis (Roos & Kaina, 2013). This mechanism is crucial to get rid of potentially dangerous cells when the repair capacity is overwhelmed.

Specifically, after the generation of a DSB, the MRN complex acts as a sensor and recruits ATM to the break. MRN complex is formed by MRE11, which is an exo and endonuclease, RAD50, an ATPase in the ABC transporter family, which also contains long, intramolecular coiled coils that are similar to cohesins and condensins, and NBS1, that regulates both MRE11 and RAD50 activities and is only found in eukaryotes. ATM exists as a catalytically inactive noncovalent homodimer that, when recruited to a DSB, dissociates and autophosphorylates at serine (S)1981 in order to become active. In addition, ATM autophosphorylation also depends on Tip60/KAT5-dependent acetylation on lysine (K)3016, which also takes place immediately upon DNA damage (Paull, 2015). The MRN complex is also phosphorylated by ATM, and this event is relevant for downstream signalling on the recruitment of additional ATM substrates (Harper & Elledge, 2007).



Figure 4 : γ **H2AX foci.** Post-translational phosphorylation in Ser139 of histones H2AX, known as γ H2AX, largely expands along megabases flanking DSBs. By performing immunofluorescence using γ H2AX specific primary antibody and fluorochrome-conjugated secondary antibody, discrete foci can be observed under the microscope.

Once activated, an early substrate of ATM in response to DSBs is the so-called histone H2AX, a variant form of the histone H2A, which is phosphorylated at S139. This modification, designated vH2AX (Rogakou, Pilch, Orr, Ivanova, & Bonner, 1998), spreads away from the DSB into adjacent chromatin up to several megabases in mammals, leading to the formation of discrete foci that can be detected by immunofluorescence using phospho-specific antibodies (Figure 4) (Polo & Jackson, 2011; Stiff et al., 2004). Although H2AX is predominantly phosphorylated by ATM (Takahashi et al., 2010), this phosphorylation can be carried out by DNA-PKcs and ATR (Firsanov, Solovjeva, & Svetlova, 2011). This phosphorylation directs the assembly of downstream DDR components. First, MDC1 binds to yH2AX and also interacts with ATM and NBS1. MDC1 is also phosphorylated by ATM, this event promotes oligomerization of MDC1 and may facilitate the spreading of MDC1 and ATM on chromatin (Jungmichel et al., 2012; Liu et al., 2012; Luo, Yuans, & Lous, 2011; Matsuoka et al., 2007), which contributes to the generation of a positive feedback loop that promotes spreading of yH2AX. MDC1 then recruits the E3 ubiquitin ligase complex RNF8/HERC2/UBC1 and the ubiquitin-activating enzyme UBA1, which eventually allows RNF168 to ubiquitinate H2A and H2AX. The ubiquitination of H2A is thought to provide a recruitment platform for additional mediator factors such as BRCA1 or 53BP1 (J. M. Daley & Sung, 2014). Although not endowed with enzymatic activities, the recruitment of these factors and its irradiation-induced foci formation are critical for DSB repair, as they can dictate the repair pathway that will handle the lesion (J. R. Chapman, Sossick, Boulton, & Jackson, 2012; Panier & Boulton, 2014). Consistently, numerous knouckout mouse models of DDR factors and cells derived from patients show increased genome instability, hypersensitivity to DSB inducing agents, infertility and immunodeficiency (Barlow et al., 1996; C. H. Bassing et al., 2002; Celeste et al., 2002; Franco, Alt, & Manis, 2006; Lou et al., 2006). These features are strongly related with defects in the efficiency and accuracy of DSB repair. Therefore, these data support the tight coordination and interplay between DSB repair and the DDR to ensure an appropriate outcome for the cell.

1.4 Non-homologous end joining (NHEJ)

During the initiation of NHEJ (Figure 5), the KU70/80 heterodimer recognizes and binds to double stranded DNA ends in an extraordinary efficient and rapid manner due to its strong avidity for end-binding and its high abundance. DNA-bound KU recruits DNA-PKcs to form the DNA-PK holoenzyme. In the presence of DNA-PKcs, KU translocates inward and DNA-PKcs has direct contacts with ~ 10 bp at the termini of DNA ends. The two molecules of DNA-PKcs bound to opposing sides of a DSB can interact, contributing to synapsis of broken DNA ends. How DNA-PK activates and deactivates its kinase activity has been investigated for decades. Although it is clear that DNA binding is an absolute requisite for activation and that autophosphorylation induces dissociation of DNA-PKcs from KU bound DNA, the precise mechanistic basis for either of these phenomena is unknown. Moreover, although a number of DNA-PKcs substrates involved in NHEJ have been identified, these phosphorylation events do not seem relevant for successful NHEJ, being the autophosphorylation of the catalytic subunit itself the only physiologically target required (Neal & Meek, 2011). DNA-PK predominantly regulates NHEJ and facilitates recruitment of DNA ligase IV (LIG4) and accessory factors such as X-ray cross complementing Group 4 (XRCC4), XRCC4-like factor/Cernunnos (XLF) and Paralog of XRCC4 and XLF (PAXX), which contribute to end-pairing and perform the ligation of the DSB (Conlin et al., 2017; Kakarougkas & Jeggo, 2014; Ochi et al., 2015). In vertebrates, NHEJ further evolved an end-processing capacity that allows for the repair of complex ends (i.e., hairpins). This is, in part, regulated by DNA-PKcs. In this context, DNA termini that contain non-ligatable end groups are processed by nucleases prior to DNA ligation. End-processing can lead to the creation of DNA gaps that require the action of DNA polymerases for their repair. Members of the DNA pol X family of DNA polymerases, pol μ , pol λ and terminal deoxyribonucleotidyltransferase (TdT), have all been implicated in NHEJ (Mahaney, Meek, & Lees-Miller, 2009). Interestingly, defects in NHEJ entail human health diseases such as microcephaly, immunodeficiency, premature aging and cancer, which highlight the relevance of this process in mammals (Jiang et al., 2015; Lieber, 2010).



Figure 5: The Non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) pathway. First, DSBs are recognized by the ringshaped KU70/80 heterodimer. DNA-PK catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs) is recruited and activated, translocating KU70/80 ring inward the break. This forms the DNA-PK holoenzyme that phosphorylates several downstream factors. Finally, DNA-PK undergoes conformational changes allowing XRCC4/XLF filament to form and recruitment of DNA ligase IV (LIG4), which ligates DNA ends.

1.5 Pathway choice

Given the ability of HR to restore sequence information lost at DSBs using an undamaged homologous template, and its abundant usage in lower organisms, it was widely assumed that this pathway is preferentially used in S/G2 phases. Nevertheless, some observations support that NHEJ functions prior to HR (Beucher et al., 2009), making a first attempt to repair DSBs and if ligation is impeded or delayed, then resection and repair by HR takes over. One factor that influences and enhances the switch from NHEJ to HR is the complexity of damage, regarding the type of structure at DNA ends and at chromatin surrounding the damage (Shibata et al., 2011). It is interesting to understand how complex DSBs are repaired in G1 phase, during which HR does not take place. It has been proposed that they can be repaired with a slow
kinetics mechanism that involves a resection mediated NHEJ, although further work is required to precisely define this process (Kakarougkas & Jeggo, 2014).

As aforementioned, the step that commits to repair by HR is the 5' resection of DNA ends. Resection can be subdivided into an early step carried out by MRE11 endonuclease and stimulated by CtIP, which proceeds by an initial single-strand (ss) nick followed by a 3'-5' resection, and a second process of elongation that extends the length of resected DNA by 5'-3' exonuclease activity of EXO1 and/or DNA2-BLM. The switch from NHEJ to HR is regulated by the antagonistic relationship between 53BP1 and BRCA1. In response to DSB damage, 53BP1 is recruited to act as a barrier that restricts DNA nuclease activities (presumably, 5'-3' extension of resection, because 53BP1 foci do not interfere with the initiation of resection by MRE11-CtIP) to prevent excessive end-resection while the DSB is repaired through the NHEJ pathway. Microscopy-high-resolution analyses demonstrated that 53BP1 relocates from the foci center to the periphery in a BRCA1-dependent manner over time during the switch from NHEJ to HR (Shibata, 2017).

1. 6 Relevance of end-structure in DSB repair

The only essential step in NHEJ is the ligation of, at least, one strand of the DSB (Waters et al., 2014). During this process, lysine K273 from the catalytic site of LIG4 is adenylated. Secondly, this adenyl group is transferred to the strand break 5' phosphate terminus, which is attacked by 3' hydroxyl terminus of the strand break, completing the ligation step (Ellenberger & Tomkinson, 2008). Thus, LIG4 activity requires compatible ends harbouring canonical 5' phosphate and 3' hydroxyl termini. However, DSBs often have complex ends with structures that do not allow straight-forward joining of the termini. These chemical variations can be sensed by LIG4 though the disruption of its catalytic cycle (Reid et al., 2017). Therefore, when DSBs harbour different chemical structures at the ends they must be restored to conventional 5' phosphate and 3' hydroxyl termini for gap filling and DNA ligation to occur. There are two conceptually different ways in which ends can be restored to their canonical chemical structures

(Figure 6). First, cells provide a large number of enzymes available to directly convert these structures into ligatable substrates. Considering that this process does not involve sequence modification, it can be called "unblocking". On the other hand, under certain circumstances, such as the presence of complex lesions, unblocking activities may be compromised or overwhelmed, resulting in breaks that require "end-processing" by the action of nucleases that cleave DNA sequence from the ends to remove the chemical modifications. Regarding unblocking, there is a large number of factors with different enzymatic activities that are available for this process during DSB repair (Figure 7), such as TDP1, TDP2, PNKP, Aprataxin, and even KU. This, in turn, reflects the variety of damaged termini that can arise, as each of these factors removes specific chemical modifications at DNA ends (Andres, 2015; Povirk, 2012). These activities, and unblocking in general, are specially relevant for the NHEJ pathway, as they can support accurate religation, while processing may involve nucleotide loss or gain, and hence sequence modification. On the contrary, as HR involves extensive 5' resection followed by invasion of a homologous undamaged template by the exposed 3' protruding end (San Filippo et al., 2008), chemical modifications do not necessarily impact on the repair outcome, regardless of blockage being at 5' or 3' terminus (Povirk, 2012).



Figure 6: Unblocking and processing of DSBs. Unblocking pathways directly convert ends into 5'phospahte and 3' hydroxyl but the nucleotide sequence remains intact, promoting error-free repair (left). Processing can also facilitate blocked DSBs repair removing aberrant structures from DNA ends by nucleotide trimming (right). This pathway can lead to error-prone repair when non-templated repair pathways such as NHEJ or MMEJ are used.

Furthermore, incompatibility of DNA ends for repair by NHEJ can also be due to noncomplementarity of the ends. It has been demonstrated that LIG4 can ligate across short gaps or rejoin several incompatible DNA end configurations that do not share even 1 bp of terminal microhomology (Gu et al., 2007). For this, NHEJ also employs several processing enzymes that can modify the ends until they become ligatable substrates (Strande, Waters, & Ramsden, 2012). Therefore, single-stranded overhangs and blunt ends can be trimmed by nucleases such as Artemis and the resulting gaps can be filled in by X family polymerases (Polymerases μ and λ) (Lieber, 2010). It is worth noting that non-complementary DNA ends are indeed the most likely result of end processing at chemically modified structures.



Figure 7: Structure of DNA ends and unblocking enzymes. DSB termini can be blocked by numerous chemical structures *in vivo*. Several unblocking enzymes are present in mammalian cells and efficiently convert these structures in clean 5' phosphate and 3'hydroxyl DSB termini (left). These clean DSBs can be in theory, directly repaired with the only enzymatic activity of a ligase (right).

2. Sources of DNA double-strand breaks

Every day approximately ten DSBs are generated in each human cell. Although this incidence is much less frequent than other types of damage, understanding how DSBs arise and get repaired is a key question given the important threat to genome integrity that accidental DSBs pose. Furthermore, several physiologically and developmentally important processes, such as gametogenesis and lymphocyte development, require the generation of programmed site-specific DSBs and their subsequent repair by various pathways (Bednarski & Sleckman, 2012; Lam & Keeney, 2015; Stavnezer, Guikema, & Schrader, 2008).

2.1 Programmed DNA double-strand breaks

During gametogenesis, haploid cells are generated from diploid progenitors. For this, meiotic homologous recombination events between homologous chromosomes increase genetic variation in populations and support a proper chromosome segregation at the first meiotic division. This is performed by a highly regulated pathway involving the induction of programmed DSBs that are catalyzed by the evolutionarily conserved SPO11 protein (Borde & de Massy, 2013). These DSBs are not induced at random sites along chromosomes, as shown in several studies and recent high resolution genome-wide DSB maps in yeasts and mammals (Choi & Henderson, 2015; Martín-Castellanos, Fowler, & Smith, 2013; Pan et al., 2011; Smagulova et al., 2011). SPO11-induced DSBs harbour blocked ends, since the protein remains covalently linked to the 5' termini of the DNA, which are repaired by HR (Lam & Keeney, 2015). Consistent with this, human syndromes linked to defects in HR and polymorphisms in these DSB repair genes, can be associated with infertility (Cooke & Saunders, 2002; Ji et al., 2013).

On the other hand, programmed DSBs are induced in developing and mature lymphocytes at specific genome sites as they are required for the physiological DNA rearrangements associated to antigen receptor and immunoglobulin (Ig) gene assembly

INTRODUCTION

by V(D)J recombination, as well as for immunoglobulin class switch recombination (CSR) (Bednarski & Sleckman, 2019). Therefore, both V(D)J and CSR recombination induce programmed DSBs and require NHEJ pathway for their completion (Craig H. Bassing & Alt, 2004). T-cell receptor (TCR) or Ig genes comprise an array conformed by several different coding variable (V), diversity (D) and joining (J) segments, which are flanked by recombination signal sequences (RSS). During early steps of lymphocyte maduration, V(D)J recombination rearranges a single combination of V, J, and in some cases, D segments randomly. At a molecular level, this mechanism is initiated by the



Figure 8: V(D)J recombination during lymphocyte maduration. 1) T-cell receptor and Immunoglobulin genes contain arrays of different V, D and J coding segments, flanked by recombination signal sequences (RSS). 2) RAG1/2 recombinase recognizes two different RSS sequences amongst the V, D or J segments. 3) It brings genomic regions together forming the synaptic cleavage complex. 4) It promotes DNA cleavage in each RSS, forming two DSBs. Each of them is formed by a hairpin structure in the coding end, and blunt-end in the signal end. 5) NHEJ pathway joins the two blunt-ends forming a circular extrachromosomal signal joint. Artemis endonuclease catalyses the opening of the hairpin-ends, licensing them for NHEJ repair. This results in a lymphocyte precursor with a specific combination of single V, D and J regions rearranged together.

RAG endonuclease that recognizes, pairs and cleavages RSSs (Figure 8), resulting in two kinds of DNA ends: blunt, signal ends (SEs) and hairpin-sealed coding ends (CEs). The two SEs are directly ligated via NHEJ to form the signal joint (SJ). The two hairpinsealed CEs must first be opened by the ARTEMIS endonuclease activity, which is recruited by DNA-PKcs, before they are ligated to form the coding joint (CJ). In this regard, this process has been widely used to distinguish between end-processing and end-ligation steps of NHEJ. CJs encode the variable region exon of antigen receptor genes necessary for lymphocyte development, therefore, defects in any component involved in end-processing and end-ligation during NHEJ, such as deficiencies in ARTEMIS or DNA-PKcs abolish V(D)J recombination and lymphocyte development, entailing a severe combined immunodeficiency in patients and animal models (Franco et al., 2006; Lieber, 2010).

2.2 Incidental DNA double-strand breaks

Apart from programmed DSBs that arise during physiological processes, there are a wide variety of manners in which DSBs can be generated (Mills, Ferguson, & Alt, 2003), either by exogenous or endogenous sources.

2.2.1 Exogenous sources of incidental DSBs

Ionizing radiation (IR) can be considered one of the most relevant exogenous source of DSBs due to its importance in cancer treatment. IR is a type of high-energy radiation that is able to release electrons from atoms and molecules generating ions which can break covalent bonds. It induces a plethora of different types of DNA damage, of which the main are chemically identical to those formed by ROS. Within DNA damage induced by IR, DSBs are a relatively small proportion (<5%) whereas DNA single-strand breaks (SSBs) and DNA base damage predominate. All these lesions can lead to oncogenic mutations and cell death (Carter et al., 2018; Lomax, Folkes, & O'Neill, 2013). IR can be classified into low Linear Energy Transfer (LET) which comprises X- or γ -rays, that are commonly used in radiotherapy for cancer treatment, and high LET, including

 α -particles (a component in space radiation) and high-energy ions. It is known that IR generates DSBs that can harbour ends with a high diversity in structure. The complexity of these structures correlates with increasing LET. Consistently, the impact from α -particles is much greater than that of γ -rays, as α -particles typically induce a high number of complex and clustered DNA damage, which cause a higher cyto and genotoxicity increasing its oncogenic potential (Asaithamby, Hu, & Chen, 2011; Goodhead, 1994; Hada & Georgakilas, 2008).



Figure 9: CRISPR-Cas9 system. First, recognition of DNA target requires both base pairing to the sgRNA sequence and the presence of a 5'-NGG-3' consensus sequence (PAM) immediately downstream of the target site. DNA double-strand breaks (DSB) produced by CRISPR-Cas9 can be repaired by HR or NHEJ pathway. Cas9 cleaves once the DSB is repaired, increasing the probability that a mutation arises due to insertion and/or deletion during NHEJ repair.

Additionally, there are other relevant exogenous agents that can induce DSBs, such as the exposure to chemicals that either directly interact with DNA or with proteins harbouring endonuclease activity. Furthermore, the direct effect of restriction enzymes and genome editing nucleases can also be considered. Finally, sources that induce SSB can generate a DSB if two lesions are generated randomly in close proximity.

Regarding genome editing nucleases, bacteria and archaea have evolved RNAmediated adaptive immunity called CRISPR (Clustered Regularly Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats)/Cas (CRISPR-associated) that protect them from viruses and plasmids. The CRISPR associated protein Cas9 is an endonuclease that uses a guide sequence within an RNA duplex, tracrRNA:crRNA, that is complementary to a DNA target sequence. This enables Cas9 to introduce a site-specific double-strand break in the genome (Gasiunas, Barrangou, Horvath, & Siksnys, 2012; Jinek et al., 2012). The dual tracrRNA:crRNA was engineered as a single guide RNA (sgRNA) that retains two critical features: a sequence at the 5' side that determines the DNA target site by Watson-Crick base-pairing and a duplex RNA structure at the 3' side that binds to Cas9. This finding created a simple two-component system in which changes in the guide sequence of the sgRNA program Cas9 to target any DNA sequence of interest (Figure 9). DNA target recognition requires both base pairing to the sgRNA sequence and the presence of a 5'-NGG-3' consensus sequence (so called PAM "protospacer adjacent motif" sequence) immediately downstream of the target site (Doudna & Charpentier, 2014). Recently, it was found that DSBs induced by Cas9 endonuclease harbour 1-bp staggered ends rather than generally assumed blunt ends (Zuo & Liu, 2016). These DSBs can be repaired either by HR in the presence of the corresponding homologous template or by NHEJ, which is, as aforementioned, quantitatively the major DSB repair pathway in higher eukaryotes. NHEJ is perfectly suited for managing these lesions, reconstituting the original sequence. However, Cas9 recurrently cleaves once the DSB is repaired, selecting for mutations due to insertion and/or deletion (the so-called indels) during NHEJ repair. Therefore, CRISPR-Cas9 DNA cleavage system can be used as a tool to generate frameshift mutations that disrupt a targeted gene through NHEJ (Su et al., 2016). One of the most important advantages of the CRISPR-Cas9 system is that it does not rely on protein engineering (as happened with previous systems such ZFNs, meganucleases and TALE nucleases), but on the simplicity of as

complementarity between the sgRNA and the target DNA to be recognized. Moreover, CRISPR-Cas9 system is easy to use due to the only requirement of 20 nt RNA synthesis to target a new locus and the expression of Cas9 nuclease. This technology also avoids RNAi (interference RNA) disadvantages, such as the incomplete loss of function, the difficulty to predict off-targets and the temporary inhibition. Because of its versatility and simplicity, CRISPR-Cas9 system is currently the most widely used tool for genome targeting experiments and is being used in high-throughput approaches. In this sense, genome-scale guide RNA libraries which enable in vitro and in vivo genome-wide screening approaches have been synthesised (Martinez-Lage, Torres-Ruiz, & Rodriguez-Perales, 2017). This provides an opportunity for systematic classification of human genetic elements into functional categories and biological processes. In this context, CRISPR-Cas9 screens has been carried out to identify genes whose loss of function enables drug and toxin resistance (Dev et al., 2018; Koike-Yusa, Li, Tan, Velasco-Herrera, & Yusa, 2014; Shalem et al., 2014; T. Wang, Wei, Sabatini, & Lander, 2012), accelerates metastasis (S. Chen et al., 2015), or influences the immune response (Parnas et al., 2015). This confirms the huge possibilities that the CRISPR-Cas9 technology provides for mammalian genetic screens.

2.2.2 Endogenous sources of incidental DSBs

Endogenous processes also contribute to the generation of incidental DSBs. For instance, the oxidative attack of reactive oxygen species (ROS) introduces DNA base or sugar damage that leads to SSB formation. These SSB can be converted to DSBs when replication proceeds through them, following their encounter with the transcription machinery or when they arise in close proximity (Cortés-Ledesma & Aguilera, 2006; Kuzminov, 2002; Woodbine, Brunton, Goodarzi, Shibata, & Jeggo, 2011). It is estimated that 1% of SSBs convert to DSBs per cell cycle. Taking into account that the majority of these conversions takes place during S phase, non-dividing cells are expected to produce a negligible amount of DSBs from SSBs (Vilenchik & Knudson, 2003). Furthermore, DSBs can arise directly by the abortive action of enzymatic activities

required during DNA metabolism. For instance, the catalytic action of Topoisomerase 2 (TOP2) requires the cleavage of both strands of the double helix to modulate DNA topology. Under normal circumstances, this cleavage is a transient intermediate that is quickly resealed. Nonetheless, in certain conditions, such us the exposure to specific chemical agents or the presence of DNA lesions in close proximity, the cleavage intermediate can be stabilized, which increases the possibility of the generation of a DSB (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009). As repair of DSBs induced by the aberrant action of TOP2 is a main focus of this thesis, this process will be further explained below. Interestingly, recent reports suggest the existence of programmed DSBs induced by non-canonical functions of topoisomerases promote transcription. Specifically, upon different kinds of stimulation such as heat shock, serum induction, insulin, androgen, estrogen, and various neuronal stimuli, transcription seems to require DNA damage induced by topoisomerases, which is recognized by ATM, DNA-PKcs and PARP1 (Bunch et al., 2015; Haffner et al., 2010; Ju et al., 2006; Lin et al., 2009; Madabhushi et al., 2015; Perillo et al., 2008; Wong et al., 2009). For instance, postmitotic neurons activated with NMDA promote YH2AX phosphorylation in transcribed regions of early-response genes (Madabhushi et al., 2015). Furthermore, DNA damage signalling was proposed to be required for the release of paused RNA polymerase at promoters or for conformational changes that promote interactions between promoters and enhancers (Calderwood, 2016).

3. DNA topoisomerases.

The three-dimensional organization of the genome in the space of the cell nucleus is complex. DNA enclosed in higher eukaryotic cells usually measures ~2 m in length, which must be packed into a nucleus of ~10 μ m in diameter. Thus, the safe and accurate DNA propagation during replication and cell division, as well as allowing accessibility of regulatory factors at the right moment and place, entail a challenge for cells. To ensure DNA functionality and accommodate its immense length into the nucleus, the genetic material is wrapped into higher-order chromatin fibers that finally are organized into chromosome territories. Indeed, despite its extraordinary length, DNA only takes up an estimated 15% of the nuclear volume (Dekker & Misteli, 2015). Besides the issue of DNA organization in three-dimensional space, two aspects of DNA topology significantly affect nuclear processes. First, the double stranded nature of DNA creates a special set of problems. During replication and transcription strand unwinding is required and implies topological problems due to overwinding-compensations (Nitiss, 2009). Apart from supercoiling, a second topological aspect is the relationship between separate DNA segments. Intramolecular knots (formed within the same DNA molecule) can be generated, as well as intermolecular tangles (formed between sister chromatids), that are produced as a consequence of DNA replication (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009).

DNA topoisomerases are enzymes that solve these topological problems by introducing transient breaks in DNA. All topoisomerases initiate DNA cleavage by the nucleophilic attack of a catalytic tyrosine residue on the phosphate of the nucleic acid backbone. This transesterification reaction results in the formation of a covalent tyrosine-nucleic acid bond that links the protein to a newly generated terminus of the DNA (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009). These catalytic intermediates are denominated cleavage complexes. The reverse religation reactions are carried out by attacks of the deoxyribose hydroxyl ends towards the tyrosylphosphodiester bond (Pommier et al., 2014).

There are two major types of toposiomerases, type I and type II, and each of them can be subdivided in subfamilies A and B. Main differences between both types are the number of DNA strands that are cleaved and the mechanism of action. Type I topoisomerases are monomeric and do not require high-energy cofactor. They change topology by generating single-stranded breaks, following by passage of the opposite intact strand through the break (type IA) or by controlled rotation of the helix around the break (type IB). Type IA topoisomerases require divalent metal ions for cleaving and are covalently bound to the 5' phosphate end. On the other hand, type IB topoisomerases do not need divalent metal ions and covalently attach to the 3' end. Due to this single-stranded cleavage mechanism, type I topoisomerases are able to modulate under and overwinding, however they cannot deal with knot or tangles in duplex DNA. In contrast, type II topoisomerases act as homodimers and need divalent metal ions and ATP for their function. They covalently attach to 5' ends and generate a transient DSB to carry out the passage of another duplex DNA. Because of their reaction mechanism, they are able to modulate DNA supercoiling as well as to remove DNA knots and tangles (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009).

Human cells express six different topoisomerases that have redundant and specific functions involved in replication, transcription, chromosomal segregation and DNA repair: TOP1 and TOP1mt (type IB), the two isoforms of type IIA topoisomerases, α and β (termed TOP2 α and TOP2 β), TOP3 α and TOP3 β (type IA). Additionally, the meiotic recombination protein SPO11 is a specialized type IIB topoisomerase (Pommier, Sun, Huang, & Nitiss, 2016). Studies in transgenic mouse models of topoisomerase dysfunction have highlighted the biological relevance of these enzymes. Deletions in *Top1*, *Top2* α or *Top3* α in mice confers embryonic lethality, and *Top2* β or *Top3* β -mutant mice die shortly after birth (Akimitsu et al., 2003; Kwan & Wang, 2001; W. Li, Wang, & Wang, 1998; Morham, Kluckman, Voulomanos, & Smithies, 1996). Consistent with its specific role in meiosis, SPO11 loss results in viable, but infertile mice (Keeney, 2008).

Although isoforms TOP2 α and TOP2 β share 77% of identity (Linka et al., 2007), they show different patterns of expression and distinct cellular functions. TOP2 α has a role in DNA replication and chromosome segregation. Consistently, it is essential for the survival of proliferating cells, and is highly expressed during G2/M phases of cell cycle. In contrast, TOP2 β expression can be found throughout the cell cycle, although it is predominantly expressed in post mitotic cells (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009). TOP2 β is generally involved in managing DNA supercoiling that accumulates ahead and behind the transcription machinery (J. L. Nitiss, 2009a) but also is specifically implied in the transcriptional regulation of genes that respond to hormones (Ju et al., 2006), that are more long than 200 kb (King et al., 2013), and in neural development and function (Isik et al., 2015) (Madabhushi et al., 2015). Strikingly, as mentioned above, in some of these studies it was proposed that DSBs generated by TOP2 trigger transcriptional activation.

3.1 Topoisomerase 2 and DSBs

Despite the fact that TOP2 functions are essential, their action is intrinsically dangerous because of the potential generation of DSBs. Therefore, TOP2 activity is a double-edged sword that requires a carefully controlled regulation to maintain genome integrity (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009).

Although TOP2 acts globally along the genome, there are significant preferred sites for cleavage. However, these consensus sequences are not completely successful at predicting new cleavage sites and many sites of action do not conform to it (Capranico & Binaschi, 1998). Most likely, the specificity of topoisomerase II-mediated cleavage is determined by the local structure, flexibility, or malleability of the DNA that accompanies the sequence, instead of by a direct recognition of the bases that comprise that sequence (Vélez-Cruz et al., 2005).

During the catalytic cycle of TOP2 (Figure 10), first the TOP2 homodimer binds to an intact segment, the G (gate) segment, and then captures another DNA region, the T (transported) segment. Upon ATP binding, TOP2 undergoes a conformational change from open to a closed clamp form. In the presence of Mg²⁺, a tyrosine from each TOP2 monomer attacks a DNA phosphodiester bond four base apart on opposite strand of the G duplex and becomes covalently linked to the 5' end of the broken DNA. It also generates a 3' hydroxyl moiety on the opposite terminus of the cleaved strand, resulting in the cleavage complex intermediate. The T segment is then transferred through the gap generated. After this, the T segment is released from the clamp and the broken ends of the G segment are resealed. Finally, the G segment is released upon ATP hydrolysis that converts the complex back to its open clamp form, leaving the DNA product chemically unchanged from the initial form. Only the topological properties of the double helix are altered by the action of topoisomerase II (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009; J. L. Nitiss, 2009a; Pommier, Leo, Zhang, & Marchand, 2010).



Figure 10: Catalytic cycle of Topoisomerase 2. The TOP2 homodimer binds to the G segment (black), bending it. In the open clamp conformation, it interacts with a second DNA segment (T segment, in orange). When the T segment enters the N-gate, the clamp closes and the G segment is cleaved, forming the TOP2 cleavage complex (TOP2cc) in which a phosphotyrosine bond links each 5' strand and a tyrosine of each TOP2 subunit. Then the DNA-gate is opened and the T segment passes through to the central cavity. Then, the DNA-gate closes and the G segment is religated. The exit C-gate opens to release the T segment and the G segment can either be released, or undergo an additional catalytic cycle. TOP2 can be inhibited or poisoned at several different points in the enzyme reaction cycle. First, aclarubicin prevents the binding of TOP2 to DNA. Merbarone inhibits DNA cleavage by TOP2, while etoposide prevents the resealing of DNA, stabilizing TOP2cc. Finally, ICRF-187 inhibits both ATP hydrolysis and maintains the TOP2 structure as a closed clamp.

TOP2 cleavage complexes (TOP2cc) are key intermediate that normally are short-lived and easily reversible, the DNA cleavage/ligation equilibrium of the enzyme highly favouring rejoining. Nevertheless, TOP2cc can be stabilized due to the presence of nearby lesions in DNA or the exposure to chemicals termed TOP2-poisons (Deweese & Osheroff, 2009; J. L. Nitiss, 2009b). Stable TOP2cc act as impediments for elongating RNA and DNA polymerases. This collision between TOP2cc and replication or transcription machinery triggers the degradation of TOP2cc by the 26S proteasome (Figure 11) (Mao, Desai, Ting, Hwang, & Liu, 2001; A. Zhang et al., 2006). Due to TOP2 degradation, an irreversible DSB is generated, which is characterized by a residual peptide adduct that remains covalently bound to the 5'end of the DNA through the tyrosyl-phosphodiester bond. Thus, these DSBs are blocked, and they require to be unblocked or processed to allow repair. Regardless of end structure, TOP2-DSBs rapidly elicit DNA damage responses such as phosphorylation of ATM and activation of downstream damage responses in an identical way compared to DSBs generated by IR. Therefore, γ H2AX modification spreads away into chromatin adjacent to the DSB and all downstream events are also common. (J. L. Nitiss, 2009b; Sunter, Cowell, Willmore, Watters, & Austin, 2010).



Figure 11: Induction of DSBs by the abortive activity of Topoisomerase 2. If ongoing replication or transcription encounters a TOP2cc, TOP2 homodimer is signalled and degraded by the 26 proteasome. Degradation of TOP2cc leads to the formation of an irreversible DSB characterized by peptide adducts covalently bound to 5' DNA ends through a phosphotyrosine bond, leading to the activation of the DNA damage response. TDP2 promotes the unblocking of 5' phosphotyrosines, converting them into clean 5' phosphate and 3' hydroxyl DSBs.

As TOP2 activity levels are greater in proliferating cells than in their quiescent counterparts (Heck, Hittelman, & Earnshaw, 1988), TOP2-targeting agents have been

commonly used as antineoplastic drugs in the treatment of a broad range of tumours (J. L. Delgado, Hsieh, Chan, & Hiasa, 2018). There are two classes of TOP2-targeting agents. The first class comprises compounds termed TOP2 poisons, which are most of the clinically active agents and operate by increasing the levels of TOP2cc. These agents poison TOP2 by two different mechanisms. Etoposide (VP-16), teniposide (VM-26), and the DNA intercalators doxorubicin, daunorubicin, amsacrine (m-AMSA), and TAS stabilize TOP2cc by inhibiting the DNA relegation step of TOP2 catalytic cycle. On the other hand, quinolone CP-115,953, ellipticines and azatoxins enhance the formation of TOP2cc by stimulating DNA cleavage. A second class of compounds inhibits TOP2 catalytic activity but does not generate an increase in the levels of TOP2cc complexes. DNA intercalators can also act as TOP2 catalytic inhibitors when used at drug concentrations that modify DNA structure, thereby avoiding TOP2 binding to DNA or forming TOP2cc. Other molecules prevent TOP2 activity by inhibiting ATP hydrolysis, such as merbarone and bisdioxopiperazines (ICRF 159, 187 [dexrazoxane], and 193) which generate "closed clamps" without trapping TOP2cc (Pommier et al., 2010). Bisdioxopiperazines are considered the only TOP2 catalytic inhibitors that are specific, as compounds do not induce DNA damage response after short-term exposure. Nevertheless, they could trigger this signalling cascade following long-term exposure. Notably, catalytic inhibitors of TOP2 antagonize the toxicity of TOP2 poisons, indicating that the mechanism of action is different and the main toxicity of poisons derives from the formation of DSBs and not from a lack of TOP2 activity (J. L. Nitiss, 2009b).

3.2 Tyrosyl-phoshodiestesarse 2 (TDP2)

Tyrosyl DNA phosphodiesterase 1 (TDP1), was the first enzyme found that shows robust activity against 3' phosphotyrosyl linkage generated by type IB topoisomerases (Pouliot, Yao, Robertson, & Nash, 1999). In yeast, Tdp1 can also remove the 5' phosphotyrosyl-linked peptides derive from the proteolytic degradation of Top2 (K. C. Nitiss, Malik, He, White, & Nitiss, 2006), but the capacity of its mammalian counterpart was controversial (Interthal et al., 2005; Murai et al., 2012). It took additional 10 years after Tdp1 discovery to identify a second tyrosyl DNA phosphodiesterase, Tdp2, with activity against 5'phosphotyrosyl linkages (Cortés-Ledesma et al; 2009). In higher eukaryotes, TDP2 is the only known enzyme with the physiological capacity to process the 5'phosphotyrosyl bond between DNA and TOP2 peptide, converting the ends into 5' phosphate/3' hydroxyl ligatable termini (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013; Cortés-Ledesma et al., 2009; Zeng, Cortés-Ledesma, El Khamisy, & Caldecott, 2011).

Structural and biochemical studies indicate that TDP2 is closely related to the AP endonuclease APE1 and the superfamily of Mg²⁺/Mn²⁺-dependent phosphodiesterases (R. Gao, Huang, Marchand, & Pommier, 2012; Rodrigues-Lima, Josephs, Katan, & Cassinat, 2001; Schellenberg et al., 2012). Human TDP2 shows a molecular mass of 41 kDa with two domains. The C-terminus harbours its catalytic domain, whereas Nterminal domain bears an ubiquitin-associated (UBA) domain, which probably has a regulatory function (Schellenberg et al., 2012). TDP2 is considered a multitask protein as it was previously known as a factor involved in other processes beyond DNA repair. Indeed, it was also termed TTRAP (TRAF and TNF receptor-associated protein), due to its possible function as regulatory factor that is involved in signal transduction by distinct members of the TNF receptor family (Pype et al., 2000), and EAPII (ETS1associated protein 2), as it was identified as an interactor of the ETS1-transcription factor (C. Li et al., 2011; Pei et al., 2003). Additionally, TDP2 has been related with viral infection. First, it was shown that TDP2 interacts with HIV-1 integrase and facilitate lentiviral vector integration, however it remains to be determined if this role of TDP2 depends on its catalytic activity (J. qi Zhang et al., 2009). On the other hand, TDP2 has been involved in Hepatitis B infection. Specifically, TDP2 releases the viral polymerase (P protein) that is attached to relaxed circular DNA through a tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiester, which is an essential event for the formation of covalently closed circular (ccc) DNA, a viral persistence reservoir of Hepatitis B (Königer et al., 2014). However, although this TDP2 activity has been confirmed, TDP2 depletion has

insignificant effect on Hepatitis B infection *in vivo* (Xiuji Cui et al., 2015). Similarly, TDP2 is able to remove small viral protein (VPg) that act as a primer for viral RNA synthesis during picornavirus infection. VPg is linked to nascent viral RNAs via an O4-(5'-uridylyl)tyrosine bond, and its removal though VPg unlinkase activity is essential during viral replication (Virgen-Slane et al., 2012).

Besides these additional roles of TDP2, it seems that its principal function is the repair of DSBs generated by the aberrant action of TOP2. Its mechanism of action has been dissected in an extensive work (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013, 2014, 2017; Ledesma et al., 2009; Schellenberg et al., 2017; Zeng et al., 2011). First, in standard activity assays employing dsDNA with 5' phosphotyrosyl termini, extracts from TDP2 deleted DT40 or murine cells did not show any residual 5'TDP activity, suggesting that TDP2 is the major if not the only 5'-TDP activity in vertebrates, at physiologically relevant enzyme concentrations at least. Consistent with in vitro results, TDP2 deleted DT40 and murine cells and TDP2-depleted human cells show hypersentitivity to TOP2-induced damage, but not to other types of DNA damage such IR, methylmethane sulphonate or camptothecin. The observed hypersensitivity to TOP2 damage correlates with a defect in the repair of etoposide-induced DSBs in Tdp2+ primary mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs), which suggests that TDP2-mediated repair promotes tolerance to TOP2induced DNA damage in mammalian cells. Based on the epistatic relation between KU70 loss and TDP2 deficiency in promoting survival upon etoposide exposure, it has been suggested that TDP2 participates in the NHEJ repair pathway. Further work identified a new TDP2-dependent DNA repair pathway that involves and requires TOP2 sumoylation and is independent of proteosome activity (Schellenberg et al., 2017). In this process, TDP2 interacts with ZATT, a SUMOE3/E4 ligase/elongase that promotes sumoylation of TOP2ccs and their remodelling to allow access of TDP2 phosphodiesterase activity. This TDP2-dependent pathway seems to be the major if not the only mechanism for removal of TOP2cc in the absence of proteasome activity. The relative contribution of proteolytic and non-proteolytic pathways in the processing of

TOPccs and how cells choose which mechanisms to deal with DNA damage due to abortive TOP2 activity remain to be figured out.

It seems that the tolerance to TOP2-induced damage is not specific to *ex vivo* cell cultures, but also at the whole-organism level, as etoposide administration to $Tdp2^{-/-}$ mice results in both increased mortality due to intestinal damage, and elevated toxicity in lymphoid tissue, which are established *in vivo* targets of etoposide. Despite the fact that TDP2 is a critical factor in the cellular and physiological response to TOP2 poisons, results from $Tdp2^{-/-}$ mice suggest that alternative TDP2-independent mechanisms of DSB repair are enough to cope with the endogenous level of TOP2 damage that arise during normal mouse development and life. In this regard, TDP2 deficient cells still repair a significant fraction of etoposide-induced DSBs, supporting again that there are TDP2-independent mechanisms to process TOP2-linked termini, although they most likely do so at expense of increasing genetic instability (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013; Zeng et al., 2011). Consistent with this idea, further studies demonstrated that TDP2 suppresses chromosome rearrangements induced by TOP2 and reduces TOP2-induced chromosome translocations that arise during gene transcription (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2017).

In contrast to the normal development of TDP2 deficient mice, TDP2 homozygous mutations that cause an inactivation of the protein were found in patients that developed neurological disease characterized by cognitive defects, seizures and progressive ataxia (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2014). This suggests that TDP2 contributes to counteract the endogenous threat posed by TOP2 activity during neuronal development and maintenance in humans.

4. Regulation of end-processing during NHEJ

Although NHEJ is considered a single pathway, different factors are needed depending on the different DNA end configurations of the DSB and the regulation of the action of these factors in each situation is key to ensure an efficient and accurate repair outcome (Pannunzio, Watanabe, & Lieber, 2018). As explained above, DSBs can harbour different structures at the ends and must be restored to conventional 5' phosphate and 3' hydroxyl ligatabe termini either by unblocking or end-processing, and the choice between both pathways is relevant. If complex ends are unblocked by a specific enzymatic activity, repair is more likely to be accurate, while ends that need processing may involve nucleotide loss or gain, entailing sequence modification. Thus, there must be a precise repair regulation to distinguish between clean and complex ends and, among the latter ones, ends that can be unblocked from ends that require nucleolytic processing. In this regard, how cells minimize and modulate processing to maintain genome integrity is a key question in the field.

4.1. NHEJ: an iterative vs a hierarchical process

It is worth noting that there is some controversy about how NHEJ accessory factors operate. On one hand, it has been proposed that they all operate in an iterative way without an established order. This model highlights the flexibility of NHEJ and explains the diversity of repair products generated for the same type of DSB induced. This is supported by different studies that claim that different routes of DNA end processing can give rise to a ligatable joint. This iterative nature of NHEJ implies that multiple components can act on the same DSB during numerous rounds of processing and the involvement of factors is not mutually exclusive to the usage of other ones, all of them remaining active as long as the DSB continues unrepaired (Gu et al., 2010; Gu & Lieber, 2008; Lieber, 2008).

On the other hand, it has been proposed that there is a hierarchy by which cells give precedence to resolution paths with the fewest number of enzymatic steps. This way, direct ligation (one step) is favoured over synthesis and ligation (two steps), which is favoured over more complex paths that include end-processing (Waters et al., 2014). Consequently, the first step would be the attempted formation of a close configuration by LIG4 and, if it is not achieved, the open-configuration of the complex LIG4-substrate would be recognised by end processing factors. This mechanism is permitted by the tethering of LIG4 to the paired-end complex even in its open configuration (Waters et al., 2014). Consistent with this idea, LIG4 is the most flexible ligase known, and it is also able to ligate one strand when the other one harbours a complex configuration (Gu et al., 2007; Ma et al., 2004). In this regard, further work demonstrated that differences in how LIG4 catalytic domains interact with different end structures trigger dramatic changes in the dynamics of the entire NHEJ complex, determining the steps taken to complete repair (Conlin et al., 2017). This remodelling of end alignment carried out by LIG4 would be essential to the proficiency of NHEJ in repairing DSBs with complex ends. Therefore, apart from its catalytic role, LIG4 helps to modulate and decide the repair path that is more appropriate for the given end structure (Conlin et al., 2017). Accordingly, both X family polymerases (Tseng & Tomkinson, 2002) and ARTEMIS nuclease (Malu et al., 2012) directly interact with LIG4.

A hierarchical order in the action of NHEJ components is also supported by the formation of a synapsis with two different stages. First, DNA ends are initially tethered in a long-range complex, formed by Ku and DNA-PKcs, in which DNA ends are held sufficiently far apart. Then, the ends are closely aligned. This conversion of the long-range to the short-range synaptic complex is mediated by the activity of DNA-PK, XLF and LIG4-XRCC4 complex, however the catalytic function of LIG4 is not required (Graham, Walter, & Loparo, 2016). These findings suggest that this structural transition in end bridging can be coordinated with end-processing. Accordingly, DNA-PKcs phosphorylations at different clusters induce conformational changes that regulate end-processing (see below), which could be also involved in this conformational transition observed in the two-step synaptic complex (Graham et al., 2016). Consistent with this idea, XRCC4-LIG4 complex, and XLF are also reported to be involved in DNA-PKcs phosphorylation and some sorts of end trimming (Akopiants et al., 2009; Cottarel et al., 2013; J. W. Lee, Yannone, Chen, & Povirk, 2003).

Although both models could seem contradictory, they may not be mutually exclusive. While, NHEJ could behave as an iterative process in which various components can be loaded and act in various combinations without an established order, providing flexibility and efficiency to the repair process, the decision whether and how to repair complex ends by unblocking or end-procesing should not be stochastically determined. In this context, different mechanisms that inhibit or delay the action of nucleases during NHEJ have been reported, that could give time to other factors to resolve complex ends without processing, promoting the maintenance of genome integrity. These mechanisms are fine-tuned regulated, as will be explained below, by the action of PI3 Kinase related protein kinases DNA-PKcs and ATM.

4.2. Nucleases in NHEJ

Under certain circumstances, such as the presence of complex lesions, DSBs require end-processing by the action of nucleases before ligation. Usually, these nucleases remove chemical modifications and blockages or cleave mismatched ends by trimming 5' or 3' termini through exo or endonucleolytic processing to expose short regions of microhomology between strands and promote end joining (Pannunzio et al., 2018).

When NHEJ requires end-processing, ARTEMIS is recruited (Goodarzi et al., 2006; Ma, Pannicke, Schwarz, & Lieber, 2002; Yannone et al., 2008), which is considered as the major nuclease implicated in end-processing during NHEJ. Its main activity is hairpin opening during V(D)J recombination, and this endonucleolytic function has been well dissected, which is promoted by the phosphorylation at the ABCDE cluster of DNA-PKcs. However, it also shows intrinsic 5' exonuclease activity on ssDNA, which is DNA-Pkcs independent (S. Li et al., 2014; Pawelczak & Turchi, 2010). Its contribution in NHEJ is still being studied, recent analysis demonstrated that the ARTEMIS-DNA-PKcs complex also promotes the ligation of incompatible overhangs *in vitro*. Specifically, Artemis was reported to preferentially cut at the ss-dsDNA boundary in the case of 5' overhangs, on the contrary, when processing 3' overhangs and DNA hairpins, Artemis leaves a 4-nt 3' overhang (Chang et al., 2016; Pannunzio et al., 2018). Besides this versatility to act at many different types of ends, there is a common feature in all substrates: a ss-dsDNA boundary, which is present in a wide variety of different DNA end configurations, such as 5' and 3' overhangs, hairpins, gaps, loops, blunt ends in an open state and bubbles that may arise due to mismatches between the two DNA ends being joined (Chang & Lieber, 2016; Chang, Watanabe, & Lieber, 2015). On the other hand, as previously mentioned, C-terminal domain of Artemis interacts with the N-terminal region of LIG4 (De Ioannes, Malu, Cortes, & Aggarwal, 2012; Malu et al., 2012; Ochi, Gu, & Blundell, 2013). Interestingly, a 3' endonuclease activity of ARTEMIS independent of DNA-PKcs has been recently described which is promoted by XRCC4-LIG4 complex (Gerodimos, Chang, Watanabe, & Lieber, 2017). The stimulation of this activity could be as a result of a conformational change due to the interaction with LIG4 (Pannunzio et al., 2018).

Another factor involved in the repair of complex ends requiring end-processing is the MRE11 protein from the MRN complex (consisting of MRE11, RAD50 and NBS1). The MRN complex acts as a sensor of DSB and promotes repair by NHEJ or HR. Specifically, MRE11 exhibits 3'-5' exonuclease and single-stranded and DNA hairpin endonuclease activities (Lisby, Barlow, Burgess, & Rothstein, 2004; Paull & Gellert, 1998; Stracker & Petrini, 2011; Trujillo et al., 2003; Williams et al., 2011). Inhibitors which primary inhibit exonuclease activity (MIRIN and PFM39) or endonuclease activity (PFM01 and PFM03) of the complex have been developed (Dupré et al., 2008; Shibata et al., 2014). Experiments performed with these compounds suggest that MRE11 endonuclease activity is required to initiate resection, followed by MRE11 exonuclease activity and EXO1/BLM bidirectional resection, which commits to HR (Shibata et al., 2014). Additionally, the endonucleolytic cleavage may be of particular importance for DNA ends covalently-bound to Spo11 (Neale, Pan, & Keeney, 2005), terminated by hairpins (Lobachev, Gordenin, & Resnick, 2002) or generated by TOP1 and 2 poisons (Hartsuiker, Neale, & Carr, 2009; Hoa et al., 2016a; Quennet, Beucher, Barton, Takeda, & Löbrich, 2011). In particular, a recent study showed the repair of etopside-induced TOP2cc is compromised by MRE11 deficient cells. These cells showed accumulations of high levels of TOP2cc even in the absence of exogenous damage. Furthermore, the genome instability and mortality observed in MRE11 deficient cells were significantly reversed upon TDP2 overexpression, suggesting that MRE11 could have a role in removing lesions from TOP2 abortive activity (Hoa et al., 2016a). Furthermore, recent *in vitro* studies described that NBS1 is essential to promote MRE11 nuclease activities on DNA ends containing protein adducts, while it inhibits MRE11 3' to 5' exonuclease degradation of clean ends. Additionally, the function of the MRN complex is further stimulated by the phosphorylated form of CtIP (Deshpande, Lee, Arora, & Paull, 2016a). This endonuclease is consider a relevant factor in the regulation of end-processing, not only stimulating the MRN complex but also the long range resection by BLM and DNA2 during HR (James M. Daley et al., 2017).

4.3. End-protecting factors

On the other hand, factors that restrict or inhibit resection are involved in NHEJ to avoid an excessive degradation of DNA ends. In this regard, modifications at the chromatin flanking DSB, such as for example yH2AX (Helmink et al., 2011), and the subsequent recruitment of downstream factors, such as MDC1, 53BP1 and BRCA1 (Bekker-Jensen & Mailand, 2010) are reported to be crucial events for the choice of repair pathway, regulating to which extent ends are processed. Accordingly, H2AX deficient mice show an increase in genome instability and, in the absence of P53, are prone to tumour development (Craig H. Bassing et al., 2003; Celeste et al., 2003, 2002). Indeed, in Artemis deficient cells, H2AX was reported to limit CtIP-dependent end-processing upon induction of blocked DSBs during V(D)J recombination (Helmink et al., 2011); this function of H2AX being mediated by MDC1. Specifically, it was proposed that MCD1 binds to NBS1, inhibiting the CtIP-NBS1 interaction required for resection (J. Ross Chapman & Jackson, 2008; You & Bailis, 2010). In addition, 53BP1 is also reported to regulate end-processing during V(D)J and CSR recombination (Bothmer et al., 2010; Difilippantonio et al., 2008) and to inhibit CtIP-dependent resection in Brca1 deficient cells at post-replicative stages of cell cycle, suggesting that yH2AX may restrict resection by the recruitment of 53BP1 (Bunting et al., 2010). Since 53BP1 does not show enzymatic activity, its role in protection of DNA ends has been proposed to be mediated by downstream factors such as PTIP (Munoz, Jowsey, Toth, & Rouse, 2007) and RIF1 (J.

Ross Chapman et al., 2013; Escribano-Díaz et al., 2013; Zimmermann, Lottersberger, Buonomo, Sfeir, & De Lange, 2013). Both are also adaptor proteins involved in restricting end resection independently of each other (Callen et al., 2013). In this context, the recent discovered shieldin complex, which shows single-stranded DNA-binding activity, has been proposed to act as ultimate effector of the 53BP-RIF1 pathway for end protection (Dev et al., 2018; S. Gao et al., 2018; Noordermeer et al., 2018). On the other hand, ARTEMIS was identified as a PTIP-binding protein, and strikingly, as one of main downstream effectors of 53BP1-PTIP pathway (Jiadong Wang et al., 2014). This way, 53BP1 would be promoting limited end-trimming and the repair of DSBs through NHEJ, and therefore directly competing with the HR repair pathway that would entail long resection.

Besides the role of 53BP1 through downstream interacting factors, it interacts with a protein called DYNLL1 (Rapali et al., 2011), which partially mediates the oligomerization of 53BP1 (Becker et al., 2018), required for its recruitment to chromatin flanking DSBs (Fradet-Turcotte et al., 2013; Zgheib, Pataky, Brugger, & Halazonetis, 2008). DYNLL1 was also proposed to interact with the MRN complex and to inhibit its nuclease activity (He et al., 2018). Nevertheless, it is not known how these different 53BP1 pathways functionally interact, which would give clues into understanding the regulation of end-processing.

4.4. DNA-PKcs, a master regulator of end-access

DNA-PKcs, with a molecular weight of approximately 460 kDa, is one of the largest kinases within the PI3K-like kinase family (Dobbs, Tainer, & Lees-Miller, 2010). Despite not being conserved in lower eukaryotes, its enzymatic activity is a clear requisite for its function during NHEJ in mammalian cells (Kienker, 2000; Kurimasa et al., 2015). Because of this, significant efforts have been made to determine functionally crucial targets of DNA-PKcs. Despite the long list of factors that are excellent *in vitro* and *in vivo* substrates of DNA-Pkcs, mutational analysis conclude that their phosphorylations are not functionally relevant, at least for NHEJ (Pauline Douglas, Gupta, Morrice, Meek,

& Lees-Miller, 2005; Goodarzi et al., 2006; K. J. Lee, Jovanovic, Udayakumar, Bladen, & Dynan, 2004; Katheryn Meek, Dang, & Lees-Miller, 2008), being DNA-PKcs itself the only NHEJ factor that has shown to be a functionally relevant target of its own kinase activity (Chan et al., 2002; X. Cui et al., 2005; Ding et al., 2003; P. Douglas et al., 2007; K. Meek, Douglas, Cui, Ding, & Lees-Miller, 2007; Katheryn Meek et al., 2008; Soubeyrand, Pope, Pakuts, & Haché, 2003). As mentioned above, during the initiation of NHEJ, DNA-Pkcs is recruited to broken ends by KU bound DNA. In the absence of DNA-PKcs, KU interacts with the extreme termini of DNA ends. In the presence of DNA-PKcs, KU translocates inward and DNA-PKcs has direct contacts with ~10 bp at the terminus of DNA ends (Meek et al., 2008).

The most well-accepted consequence of DNA-PKcs autophosphorylation is its inactivation and dissociation from DNA end-bound KU, allowing the joining of DNA ends by LIG4 (Chan & Lees-Miller, 1996; Pauline Douglas, Moorhead, Ye, & Lees-Miller, 2001). Despite the fact that DNA end binding by DNA-PK is indifferent to distinct DNA end structures, some studies indicate that DNA ends with canonical 5' phosphate and 3'hydroxyl termini are required for its autophosphorylation (Pawelczak, Andrews, & Turchi, 2005; Turchi, 2002). It has been suggested that kinase activation occurs in trans, linking autophosphorylation of DNA-Pkcs to synapsis. Although this point is still a matter of debate, this may provide an important mechanism by which DNA-PKcs protects DNA-ends to maintain genomic integrity.

However, extensive studies have shown that DNA-PKcs can be autophosphorylated, as well as phosphorylated by other kinases, in many residues upon DNA-damage, and each event has specific consequences (Davis, Chen, & Chen, 2014; Katheryn Meek et al., 2008). Clusters ABCDE, flanking Thr2609, and PQR, around the Ser2056 on human DNA-PKcs, are the two major phosphorylation clusters with a clear relevant function (Block et al., 2004; X. Cui et al., 2005; Ding et al., 2003; K. Meek et al., 2007; Reddy, Ding, Lees-Miller, Meek, & Ramsden, 2004). Although both clusters can be autophosphorylated by DNA-PKcs itself, but the ABCDE cluster is also phosphorylated by ATM or ATR under different cellular stresses (B. P. C. Chen et al., 2007; Davis, So, &

Chen, 2010; Katheryn Meek et al., 2008). Mutagenesis studies revealed that the specific defect imparted by blocking either ABCDE or PQR phosphorylation is dysregulated end processing. Both clusters show antagonistic functions, whereas phosphorylation of sites within the ABCDE cluster promotes end processing, phosphorylation of sites within the PQR cluster inhibits end-resection. Specifically, the ABCDE cluster is reported to promote end-processing by regulating the access of ARTEMIS to the ends (X. Cui et al., 2005; Goodarzi et al., 2006; Ma et al., 2002; Yannone et al., 2008).

Additionally, different mice have been generated as animal models of DNA-PKcs deficiency and their characterizations have also given important clues of its function in regulating end-processing and ligation (Figure 12). First of all, severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) mice were found to homozygously express DNA-PKcs with a nonsense mutation at amino acid position 4046 (Araki et al., 1997; Blunt et al., 1996; Danska, Holland, Mariathasan, Williams, & Guidos, 1996). This mutation results in a truncated protein lacking the extreme C-terminal region which is expressed at very low levels with a dramatically impaired kinase activity (Beamish, 2000). Few years later, mice lacking DNA-PKcs (DNA-Pkcs^{-/-}) were generated. This mice are viable, with no overt phenotype other than SCID and radiosensitivity (Taccioli et al., 1998). In contrast, recent studies demonstrated that mice expressing catalytically inactive DNA-PKcs (DNA-Pkcs^{KD/KD}) show embryonic lethality (Jiang et al., 2015). Specifically, during V(D)J recombination, DNA-Pkcs^{-/-} B cells cannot form CJs owing to hairpin-opening defects, but form SJs efficiently. This indicates that the presence of DNA-PKcs is only required for end-processing and not for end-ligation. In contrast, DNA-Pkcs^{KD/KD} B cells accumulate SE-CE fragments, indicating severe ligation defects. This suggests that autophosphorylation of DNA-PKcs is required strictly for end-ligation, possibly by removing the physical blockage imposed by DNA-PKcs. However, DNA-Pkcs^{KD/KD} B cells, although showing hairpin-opening, it is abolished upon the inhibition of ATM, suggesting that ATM could be phosphorylating DNA-PKcs in a redundant manner to allow the action of ARTEMIS.

On the other hand, alanine substitution at three of the five potential phosphorylation sites within the murine ABCDE cluster (referred to as the 3A allele) does not block hairpin opening, but this becomes hypersensitive to both ATM and DNA-PK kinase inhibitors. Notably, *DNA-Pkcs*^{3A/3A} mice developed bone marrow failure, are hypersensitive to DNA cross-linking agents and are defective in both homologous recombination and the Fanconi anemia DNA damage response pathways (S. Zhang et al., 2011), further supporting that the ABCDE cluster might regulate end-processing.



Figure 12: DNA-PKcs phosphorylations regulate end-ligation and end-processing. Normal vertebrate NHEJ mechanism during V(D)J recombination is illustrated (left) and in the context of *DNA-Pkcs^{-/-}* or *DNA-PKcs^{KD/KD}* (right). In this model is highlighted two kinds of DNA-PKcs phosphorylation: orange, ATM-mediated phosphorylation of DNA-PKcs; and blue, strict auto-phosphorylation of DNA-PKcs. First, the orange one is required for ARTEMIS endonuclease recruitment and subsequent end-processing. Second, the blue one indicates DNA-PKcs autophosphorylation required for end-ligation, (continue on the next page...)

(...continued) possibly by DNA-PKcs dissociation from DNA ends or by structure modification that allows joining by LIG4-XRCC4-XLF complex.

Together all these data suggest that distinct DNA-PKcs phosphorylations are required for end-processing and end-ligation. Phosphorylation events required in endprocessing may be carried out either by ATM or DNA-PKcs itself at ABCDE cluster, while end-ligation requires a strict DNA-Pkcs autophosphorylation, possibly in PQR cluster, which is promoted by ligatable ends and synapsis. This way, possible unsuccessful ligation attempts are avoided. Thus, DNA-Pkcs can be considered a molecular shift that coordinates end-processing and ligation through its phosphorylation to maximize the efficiency of NHEJ pathway.

4.5. ATM, a key factor to orchestrate an efficient and accurate repair of DSBs with complex ends

As mentioned above, ATM is best known for its function as an apical activator of the DDR in response to DSBs (McKinnon, 2004). Loss-of-function mutations in ATM result in Ataxia telangiectasia (A-T), which is an autosomal-recessive neurodegenerative disease that manifests in early childhood. The prominent neurological sign of A-T is an inexorable loss of cerebellar function, leading to progressive dysarthria (speech defects) and choreoathetosis (abnormal body movements). In addition to this hallmark neurodegeneration, there are a number of other features that typify this debilitating disease. These include telangiectasia (dilated blood vessels), immune dysfunction, sterility, radiosensitivity and cancer predisposition (evidenced by an increased susceptibility to lymphoma and lymphocytic leukemia). Additionally, there are other diseases that share some symptoms with A-T, and which are caused by loss-of-function in other proteins involved in the DDR, such as Nijmegen breakage syndrome, ataxia telangiectasia-like disorder, etc. (McKinnon & Caldecott, 2007). Based on all of this, it is accepted that A-T symptoms result from an accumulation of generally unrepaired/misrepaired DSBs. However, ATM loss does not result in obvious DSB-

repair defects, with only a minor fraction of the breaks (10-20%) being affected in their repair after X- or γ -irradiation, respectively (Kühne et al., 2004; Riballo et al., 2004). This subset of DSBs whose repair is ATM-dependent were found to require ARTEMIS, functioning in a common pathway of DSB rejoining with H2AX, 53BP1, NBS1, MRE11, and DNA-PK. Identifying the nature of DSBs that specifically require ATM for their repair remained one of the main questions in the field, as it could provide important clues into disease pathogenesis. Two explanations have been put forward. On the one hand, ATM has been proposed to contribute specially to the repair of DSBs induced in heterochromatin by phosphorylating KAP1 (KRAB-associated protein1). This event induces the decompaction of heterochromatin in close proximity to the DSB and allows its repair (Goodarzi et al., 2008). On the other hand, ATM was proposed to specifically facilitate the repair of DSBs with damaged termini requiring end-processing (Riballo et al., 2004).

In our laboratory we could demonstrate that, at least, the structure of ends is a crucial factor which determines the requirement of ATM for the repair of a DSB. Specifically, ATM was shown to exclusively facilitate the repair of DSBs induced by TOP2 in a TDP2 deficient background, when the ends are irreversibly blocked. Consistent with this, we also demonstrated that ATM-mediated repair promotes cell survival and the maintenance of genome integrity, avoiding micronuclei and chromosomal aberration formation after the induction of DSBs harbouring termini that require end-processing (Alejandro Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014).

Although the reasons underlying the molecular mechanisms by which ATM deals with blocked DNA ends are still unclear, it has been proposed two complementary manners (Figure 13) (Alejandro Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014), that will be explained below.

On the one hand, ATM can promote limited resection to eliminate the complex structures at the ends through the action of nucleases. In this regard, ATM phosphorylates ARTEMIS and DNA-PKcs at the ABCDE cluster, the exclusive event required for ARTEMIS-mediated endonuclease activity (B. P. C. Chen et al., 2007; Davis,

So, & Chen, 2010; Katheryn Meek et al., 2008). In addittion, the interplay between ATM and the MRN complex is widely reported. Indeed, the three components of the complex are all phosphorylated by ATM, which has been proposed as a modulator of its processing activity (Kijas et al., 2015). Furthermore, ATM full activation upon DSBinduction seems to require its interaction with the MRN complex through NBS1 (Difilippantonio et al., 2007; Lavin, Kozlov, Gatei, & Kijas, 2015). Then, the MRN complex interacts with CtIP, which is also positively regulated by ATM to promote endresection (You & Bailis, 2010) (H. Wang et al., 2013). Finally, ATM regulates other nucleases that could be involved in resolving incompatible ends. This includes APLF (Aprataxin and PNKP-like factor) (Fenton, Shirodkar, MacRae, Meng, & Anne Koch, 2013; Macrae, McCulloch, Ylanko, Durocher, & Koch, 2008); DNA replication helicase/nuclease 2 (DNA2) (Paudyal, Li, Yan, Hunter, & You, 2017) or EXO1 (Bolderson et al., 2010; Tomimatsu et al., 2017). In addition to nucleases, the Werner syndrome ATP-dependent helicase/nuclease (WRN) and the Bloom syndrome RecQlike helicase (BLM), which are also related with or phosphorylated by ATM, could have a role in processing incompatible ends by generating a substrate for the nucleases previously mentioned (Ababou et al., 2000; Cheng et al., 2008).

On the other hand, ATM could restrict excessive nucleolytic degradation of DNA ends (Rahal et al., 2008). This can actually operate by a direct inhibitory action on aforementioned nucleases such as MRE11 (Rahal et al., 2010) or EXO1 (Bolderson et al., 2010), and/or by promoting modifications at the chromatin flanking the DSB and the recruitment of protecting factors. In this regard, the protective function of H2AX depends on its phosphorylation at Ser139 to form γ -H2AX in chromatin flanking DNA DSBs (Helmink et al., 2011), which is preferentially carried out by ATM (Takahashi et al., 2010). The γ -H2AX downstream factor MDC1 is also phosphorylated by ATM, promoting its oligomerization and spreding on chromatin (Maréchal & Zou, 2013). In addition, ATM phosphorylates 53BP1 on over 25 residues in the N-terminal half of the protein (Anderson, Henderson, & Adachi, 2002; Jowsey et al., 2007). Interestingly, these phosphorylations are required for 53BP1 interaction with PTIP (Munoz et al., 2007) and

RIF1 (J. Ross Chapman et al., 2013), as well as the recruitment to DSB sites in the case of RIF1. Nonetheless, ATM is not essential for PTIP localization after DNA damage (Gong, Cho, Kim, Ge, & Chen, 2009).



Figure 13: Model for the involvement of ATM in blocked DSB repair. ATM is proposed to promote limited end-trimming and to inhibit excessive end degradation of blocked ends when requiring end-processing. This could avoid deletions and gross chromosomal rearrangements that are associated with genome instability.

Thus, ATM could modulate the function of antagonistic pathways that both positively and negatively regulate DNA end processing so it is restricted to the minimal resection necessary to allow joining. In addition to this dual end-processing/protective roles, ATM could operate at later a stage. Both ATM and DNA-PKcs have been recently reported to phosphorylate Pol λ at threonine 204 *in vitro*, and this event to form part of the regulation of NHEJ. *In vivo*, after ionizing radiation treatment, this event is mainly performed by ATM, and it could promote gap-filling DNA synthesis during NHEJ. This phosphorylation could induce conformational changes in Pol λ that can facilitate its interaction with KU (Sastre-Moreno et al., 2017), providing another mechanism by which ATM is coordinating the processing of ends to be efficiently and accurately ligated.

4.6. Interplay of ATM and DNA-PKcs in the repair of DSBs

Up to date, extensive work has been performed to elucidate both specific and/or overlapping functions of DNA-PKcs and ATM (i.e. Callén et al., 2009; Caron et al., 2015; Riballo et al., 2004). Remarkably, although several redundant functions of these PI3K-like kinases during the DDR have been described, their regulation and the impact of their loss largely differ. In this regard, while, as mentioned above, the role of ATM is specifically required for the repair of specific types of DSBs, DNA-PKcs activity has been reported essential for the c-NHEJ pathway.

Some studies have indicated that a crosstalk takes place between these kinases, and they could cooperate during DSB signalling and the regulation of pathway choice. As previously mentioned, the phosphorylation of the DNA-PKcs ABCDE cluster can be performed by either by DNA-PKcs itself or ATM, which is essential for end-processing mediated by ARTEMIS endonuclease activity (Goodarzi et al., 2006). Furthermore, DNA-PKcs has been recently reported to phosphorylate ATM, negatively regulating its function in signalling and repair upon DNA damage (Y. Zhou et al., 2017). Since ATM promotes the HR pathway, these phosphorylations have been proposed to function as a relevant mechanism to regulate the choice of repair pathway. Despite these data, how DNA-PKcs and ATM work independently and cooperate to promote repair upon the induction of DSBs under different circumstances remains unknown.

II. OBJETIVES

II. OBJECTIVES

The understanding of the molecular mechanisms that govern DSB repair is extremely relevant. Notably, the structures that are present at DSB ends define their complexity and are considered putative determinants for repair pathway choice and outcome. This question, however, has not been sufficiently elucidated due to the difficulty to induce homogeneous populations of DSBs with defined end structures. Recently, we developed a genetic strategy to specifically induce clean (5'-phosphate and 3'-hydroxyl termini) or blocked DSBs by promoting the aberrant action of TOP2 in TDP2 proficient and deficient background, respectively. This provides an excellent tool to address the relevance of DNA end structure on DSB repair and whether there is a preference for "unblocking" the ends over "end-processing" as well as determining which are the consequences of each choice. Based on this, the objectives of this thesis are as follows:

- Identify factors involved in the cellular response to DSBs induced by TOP2 in human cells and determine which factors are specifically required in TDP2deficient background.
- Characterize the involvement of the identified factors in the repair of TOP2 induced-DSBs, their impact in genome instability and their genetic relationships.
- Characterize the potential involvement of PIK Kinases in the regulation of the identified factors.
- Study whether the contribution of the identified factors to the repair TOP2induced DSBs is conserved in rodent cells.
- Study of the impact of TDP2 loss in malignant transformation and cancer development.
III. RESULTS

III. RESULTS

1. CRISPR-Cas9 screen for etoposide sensitivity.

The induction of TOP2-mediated DSBs in TDP2 proficient and deficient background can be used to the development of a new genetic strategy to induce homogeneous populations of clean or blocked DSBs (Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014). We decided to take the advantage of this genetic tool to identify unknown factors involved in the cellular response to DSBs induced by the aberrant action of TOP2, and to study how the structure of DNA ends affects such response. For this, CRISPR-Cas9 screens were carried out, which allowed us to perform unbiased analyses and identify genes that differentially affected etoposide sensitivity in TDP2 proficient and deficient backgrounds.

Currently, genome wide CRISPR-Cas9 screens are extensively used to identify potential determinants of drug sensitivity. Generally, cells expressing Cas9 nuclease are infected with a library of gRNAs targeting protein-coding genes of interest. After selection for infected cells and population sampling at time zero (t0), the starting cells populations are divided into two groups. One of them is the untreated control and the other one is chronically treated with concentrations of the drug that kills 20% of uninfected cells (LD₂₀). Then the evolving populations are sampled every 3 days from day 6 to day 21. Genomic DNA is isolated and gRNA abundance in each sample is measured by deep sequencing of the integrated gRNA cassettes in order to monitor the change in abundance of each gRNA between the initial cell population and t18. Finally, scores in samples arising from drug-treated vs. untreated cells are compared (Figure 14A).

Specifically, to identify unknown factors involved in the cellular response to DSBs induced by the aberrant action of TOP2, this approach was carried out in TDP2 proficient and deficient hTERT immortalized RPE1 retinal epithelial cells stably

expressing the Cas9 nuclease. These cell lines were generated in P53-deficient background to avoid confounding effects from P53-dependent responses. To generate



Figure 14: CRISPR screens identify determinants of etoposide and ICRF187 sensitivity in TDP2 proficient and deficient background. A, Schematic of the screen pipeline. B, Etoposide concentration test to identify LD_{20} in $TDP2^{-/}P53^{-/}$ RPE1-hTERT cells. C, ICRF-187 concentration test to find LD_{20} in TDP2 proficient and deficient $P53^{-/}$ RPE1-hTERT cells. Cells were maintained for at least (continue on next page...)

(...continued) 12 days and subcultured every 3 days. "T1" stands for the first passage and the percentage of survival comparing to untreated conditions is represented. The experiments were repeated in duplicate. **D**, Representation of etoposide screens. Results from TDP2 proficient cells are plotted in X axis and DrugZ scores from TDP2 deficient cells are plotted in Y axis. Genes encoded by gRNAs that show a specific underrepresentation in TDP2 proficient cells are circled in blue in contrast to the ones underrepresented in $TDP2^{-/}$ cells which are circled in red. **E**, As above, with ICRF-187 treatment.

these cell lines, P53-/ RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells (a gift from Dr. Daniel Durochers's laboratory) were transfected either with a negative control or *TDP2* targeting gRNAs. Cells transfected with the gRNA targeting TDP2 showed ~90% of gene editing efficiency, as assessed by TIDE software (Brinkman, Chen, Amendola, & van Steensel, 2014). Then, cells were sorted to isolate individual clones which were selected on the basis of successful gene editing determined by individual TIDE analysis, showing a homozygous single nucleotide insertion. Clones from cells transfected with the negative gRNA control were also isolated and were used in the CRISPR-screen as P53-/- TDP2+/+ cells. In order to generate TOP2-induced DSBs a treatment with the paradigmatic TOP2 poison etoposide was used. Something that must be taken into consideration is that, apart from the induction of DSBs, etoposide treatment implies TOP2 inhibition, as TOP2 functions are abrogated as a consequence of TOP2 cleavagecomplexes trapping. In order to focus on DSB-repair candidates and rule out factors related with the catalytic inhibition of TOP2, CRISPR-Cas9 screens were also carried out with dexrazoxane (ICRF-187) so we could compare results from both treatments. ICRF-187 generates "closed clamps" without covalently trapping TOP2cc (Pommier et al., 2010) and it is considered a specific TOP2 catalytic inhibitor, as it does not induce DNA damage response after short-term exposure, although, it could trigger this signalling cascade following long-term exposure (J. L. Nitiss, 2009b). To test which drug-dose was required to kill specifically 20% of cells in each genotype, TDP2 proficient and deficient P53-/ RPE1-hTERT cells were maintained with different drug concentrations for at least 12 days, mimicking screen conditions. The cells from each treatment were split, counted and 3x106 cells were seeded again every 3 days, monitoring which percentage comparing to untreated sample had died at each concentration. A 100nM etoposide treatment was determined as LD₂₀ for TDP2^{+/+} cells, this experiment was carried out by Dr. Daniel Durocher's laboratory and therefore it is not included in this thesis. In contrast, *TDP2*^{-/-} cells required a 20nM concentration (Figure 14B), consistent with the reported hypersensitivity to TOP2-poisons caused by TDP2 deletion in avian and murine cells (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013). On the other hand, a 25µM ICRF-187 concentration was required to kill 20% of TDP2 proficient cells (Figure 14C, left) vs 2µM required for cells from TDP2 deficient background, suggesting that TDP2 is also involved in cellular response to TOP2-inhibition by ICRF-187 treatment (Figure 14C, right).

In order to perform our screens, a second generation of Toronto KnockOut lentiviral library (TKOv2) was employed. This library contains 70,555 gRNA targeting 17,942 protein-coding genes, as well as 142 sequences targeting LacZ, luciferase, and eGFP (Noordermeer et al., 2018). During screens, the complexity of the gRNA pool in the population was maintained at >400-fold coverage, and the screens were repeated in duplicate. The gene-based score were obtained using a newly developed algorithm DrugZ (Colic et al., 2019) which allowed us to compare scores in samples arising from etoposide/dexrazoxane-treated cells with those from untreated cells (Figure 14D,E).

First of all, with this CRISPR screen strategy, factors that are generally involved in the cellular response to etoposide were identified (from gRNAs showing differential abundance between untreated and etoposide-treated samples in TDP2 proficient cells). This screen in *TDP2*^{+/+} cells was carried out by Dr. Daniel Durocher's laboratory. As expected, the gRNAs that showed a higher difference in abundance in etoposide-treated *TDP2*^{+/+} cells (Figure 14D), compared with those from untreated cells, were those corresponding to genes encoding for TDP2 and ZATT. Additionally, gRNAs targeting genes coding factors of the NHEJ pathway, such as XLF and LIG4 were also less represented after etoposide treatment. Interestingly, apart from these expected results, one of the most underrepresented gRNAs were those targeting microcephalin 1 (*MCPH1*). MCPH1 is mutated in human primary microcephaly and it is reported to be involved in chromatin remodelling upon DNA damage (Peng et al., 2009) and in the decatenation checkpoint (Arroyo et al., 2019). Furthermore, some of the highest underrepresented gRNAs upon etoposide treatment were the ones that target *ABCC1*,

which encodes a member of the superfamily of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters and it is associated with multidrug resistance (Robey et al., 2018).

In contrast to the results obtained in TDP2 proficient background, gRNAs showing specific changes in TDP2-deficient cells allowed us to identify factors specifically required for the repair of blocked lesions. As expected, in etoposide-treated TDP2-/- cell populations some the highest underrepresented gRNAs were the ones that target ATM, consistently with its already reported role in blocked DSB repair (Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014). Interestingly, gRNAs targeting genes encoding for ARTEMIS and NBS1 (from the MRN complex) showed even a higher underrepresentation than ATM, suggesting a key role of these factors in the response to the TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2. Furthermore, TDP2 deficient and wild-type cells shared factors from the NHEJ pathway and ZATT (Figure 14D), but the latter showed less underrepresentation than in TDP2 proficient cells, in agreement with previous results that suggest, both TDP2-dependent and, in a lesser degree, independent mechanisms for ZATT functions (Schellenberg et al., 2017). Strikingly, TDP2 deficient cells did not show the underrepresentation of gRNAs targeting MCPH1 upon etoposide treatment observed in TDP2+/+ cells. This result suggests that MCPH1 functions in the cellular response to etoposide-induced TOP2-breaks could be related to TDP2. Finally, the fact that gRNAs targeting TDP2 were not found underrepresented in TDP2 deficient background supports and validates the results obtained from this screen.

Furthermore, ICRF and etoposide screens shared some hits. First of all, gRNAs targeting *TDP2* also showed a high underrepresentation upon ICRF treatment (Figure 14E). This observation is consistent with the hypersensitivity to this TOP2 inhibitor previously observed in *TDP2*^{-/-} cells (Figure 14C) and validated the results obtained in this screen. Moreover, as happened with the etoposide screen, again gRNAs targeting the gene encoding for MCPH1 were specifically underrepresented in TDP2 proficient background upon ICRF treatment. This suggests that MCPH1 function could be related with TOP2 activity instead with DNA damage response to etoposide-induced TOP2-breaks. The specificity of this hit in TDP2 proficient background further supports the

idea that MCPH1 could be involved in a TDP2-mediated response to this treatment. Additionally, gRNAs targeting genes encoding for LIG4 were also underrepresented upon ICRF treatment, although to a lesser degree than in the etoposide screen. This suggests that TOP2 inhibition by ICRF-187 could also lead to some level of DSB induction.

On the other hand, different results were also obtained from the ICRF compared to etoposide screen. Interestingly, both TDP2^{+/+} and TDP2^{-/-} cell populations showed an underrepresentation of gRNAs that targeted the gene NF2, which encodes for MERLIN, a factor involved in limiting proliferation and promoting apoptosis (Petrilli & Fernández-Valle, 2016). Interestingly, gRNAs targeting genes encoding for UBE2M, KCTD10 and CUL3, which are involved in ubiquitination and neddylation, were also underrepresented after ICRF treatment in both TDP2 proficient and deficient backgrounds (Kovačević et al., 2018; Petroski & Deshaies, 2005; W. Zhou et al., 2018). However, other gRNAs targeted genes encoding UBE3A and NAE1, which are also related with ubiquitination (Sun et al., 2018) and neddylation (T. C. Delgado et al., 2018), were specifically underrepresented in TDP2 proficient cell populations. The highest specific hit in TDP2-/- cell populations was PARD3, involved in asymmetrical cell division and cell polarization processes (Hapak, Rothlin, & Ghosh, 2018). Strikingly, in contrast to results obtained from the etoposide-screen, upon ICRF treatment, ZATT was only a hit in TDP2 deficient background suggesting that the ZATT function that is independent from TDP2 may be related with the inhibition of TOP2 activity. Moreover, in this background, NBS1 and ARTEMIS-targeting gRNAs were also specifically underrepresented in TDP2 deficient background upon ICRF treatment, although with a much lower score than in the etoposide-screen. Additionally, ATM was not underrepresented in any background. Altogether, these data strongly support that NBS1 and ARTEMIS, together with ATM, are factors particullary related to the cellular response to TOP2-induced DSBs in TDP2 deficient background.

While it will be of interest to analyse many factors identified in our screens, we first chose to focus on the role of these nucleases in the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs.

2. ARTEMIS is specifically required to repair TOP2-breaks in the absence of TDP2.

Since the CRISPR-Cas9 screens provided us candidate genes possibly involved in the cellular response to etoposide, we first wondered whether this feature was due to a direct role in the repair of these lesions. Because of this reason, we decided to measure the disappearance of γ H2AX foci after the induction of TOP2-DSBs in cells that were deficient for individual candidates. An etoposide dose that induced a small amount of DSBs was used to recapitulate more physiological conditions, and to not overwhelm cellular repair capacity. In order to enhance the relevance of the structure of the ends, we decided to assess repair rate during G0/G1, as repair of DSBs is limited to NHEJ in this cell cycle phase and the influence of DNA end structure is expected to be maximal (Rothkamm, Kruger, Thompson, & Lobrich, 2003).

To assess the contribution of our candidates to the repair of TOP2-DSBs, TDP2 proficient and deficient RPE1-hTERT cells stably expressing active Cas9 nuclease were generated in P53 proficient background. For this, *P53*^{+/+} RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells (a gift from Dr. Daniel Durochers's laboratory) were transfected with a gRNA targeting *TDP2* or a negative control and clones were isolated in a similar way as *P53*^{+/-} cells used in the screens. Once generated, *TDP2*^{+/+} and *TDP2*^{-/-} RPE-Cas9 cells were transfected with gRNAs targeting genes encoding for the different candidates. Gene editing efficiency was analysed by TIDE, obtaining an efficiency ~60-90%, depending on the sgRNA. This good gene editing efficiency provided advantages for experiments in which individual cells are analysed, i.e. immunofluorescence, as clone selection was not required because cells that have been effectively knocked-out can be distinguished from wildtype cells. This allowed us to analyse the role of essential factors and avoids possible artefacts due to clone variability and adaptive responses.

After seeding transfected cells, they were arrested in G0 cell cycle phase by FBS starvation. To address the importance of these factors in the repair of DSBs generated by TOP2, we measured DSBs repair at different time-points after 30 min of etoposide treatment. For this, immunofluorescence of γ H2AX was performed. Furthermore,

during immunofluorescence, an antibody that recognizes our tested candidate was also added that could let us distinguish knock-out cells (Figure 15). An additional advantage of this approach is the fact that, as clonal selection is not necessary, it significantly reduces time.



Figure 15: Experiment pipeline to address repair contribution of different factors. Schematic of CRIPR-Cas9 based-tool to assess contribution of the candidates of the screen (X) in the repair of DSBs induced by TOP2.

We first decided to apply the experimental setup described above to analyse the impact of ARTEMIS loss on the repair of either clean or blocked TOP2-DSBs. As can be seen in Figure 16A, at this dose of etoposide, wild-type cells repaired all DSBs induced before 3h. In contrast, $TDP2^{-1}$ human cells showed a significant repair defect even at this low etoposide dose, as cells need more than 6 hours to repair all DSBs induced. These data are consistent with previous observations in which DSB repair was diminished in $Tdp2^{-1}$ / murine and avian cells and in TDP2-depleted human cells upon etoposide treatment (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013). Furthermore, the absence of ARTEMIS did not affect the rate of etoposide-induced DSB repair in a TDP2-proficient background. Therefore, ARTEMIS does not influence repair of clean DSBs, which is consistent with previous observations of a limited DSB-repair defect for ends not requiring trimming before ligation (Kurosawa et al., 2007). In contrast, a striking drop in the repair kinetics was observed in double TDP2-/- ARTEMIS-/- cells, with most of the breaks remaining unrepaired even after 24h, suggesting that ARTEMIS is specifically required to repair TOP2-DSBs when TDP2 is not present. Thus, these data define a role of ARTEMIS in DSB repair besides its generic role in VDJ recombination and further support the idea

that there is a strong preference for repair TOP2-DSBs though TDP2 pathway and, only when TDP2 is not available, ARTEMIS nuclease is required.



Figure 16: ARTEMIS is specifically required to repair TOP2-breaks in the absence of TDP2. A, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells. Average \pm s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance between cells deficient in both $TDP2^{-\prime}$ ARTEMIS^{-\prime} and $TDP2^{-\prime}$ single mutants by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001) (left). Representative images of γ H2AX foci (green) and DAPI counterstain (blue) for the 9 h repair time point are shown. Scale bar, 20 μ m. (right). B, Schematic of the experiment pipeline (right), γ H2AX foci remaining after 30 min 100 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at 24 hours following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average \pm s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown (left).

In order to further confirm that the negligible impact of ARTEMIS loss in TDP2 proficient cells is not due to the dose of etoposide being too low, wild-type, *TDP2*-/- and

ARTEMIS^{-/-} cells were treated with 100 μM etoposide for 30 min. At this dose, a high amount of TOP2-DSBs were induced, precluding γH2AX for scoring. Due to this reason, cells were allowed to repair for 24 h and only this time-point was analysed. As can be seen in Figure 16B, wild-type cells were not able to repair all damage under these circumstances, suggesting that the activity of TDP2 is limited upon high dose of etoposide treatment. On the other hand, TDP2 deficient cells showed a much higher repair defect compared to wild-type cells, further supporting its crucial role in the repair of TOP2-DSBs. Remarkably, even with this high dose of etoposide, *ARTEMIS*^{-/-} single mutant showed no repair defect, when compared to wild-type cells. This further supports that ARTEMIS exclusively facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2 and, even with a high dose of etoposide treatment that could saturate the activity of TDP2, ARTEMIS deficiency does not have a significant impact, at least when cells are allowed to repair for a long period.

3. The nuclease activity of the MRN complex is specifically required to repair TOP2breaks in the absence of TDP2.

Despite the fact that ARTEMIS loss caused a strong defect in the repair of TOP2-DSBs when TDP2 is absent, some breaks were still repaired. This led us to wonder whether there are other nucleases involved in this process. In this regard, MRE11, which harbours the nuclease activities of the MRN complex, has been described to play major roles in the cellular response to etoposide (Hoa et al., 2016). In fact, the NBS1 subunit from the MRN complex was also a top hit in the etoposide screen in TDP2 deficient cells (Figure 14D), although underrepresentation of sgRNAs targeting *NBS1* was not as high as those targeting ARTEMIS. Taking the advantage that our experimental approach allows the analysis of essential factors (Figure 15), we decided to assess the contribution of MRE11 to the repair of etoposide-induced DSBs. Surprisingly, MRE11 deficiency did not involve a repair defect at all in TDP2 proficient background after etoposide treatment (Figure 17A). This is highly striking as previous studies claimed that MRE11 has a major role in the cellular response to etoposide in wild-type cells (Hoa et al., 2016).

Our results indicate that this is not the case, at least in our experimental conditions. On the contrary, removing MRE11 implied a striking drop in the repair kinetics of *TDP2*-/- cells, with most of the breaks remaining unrepaired even after 24h, in a similar way as occurred in *TDP2*-/- *ARTEMIS*-/-. Thus, this indicates that MRE11 is uniquely necessary to repair TOP2-breaks in TDP2 deficient cells, when the ends are blocked. These data again support the idea that there is a strong preference for the repair of TOP2-DSBs through the TDP2 pathway and, only when TDP2 activity is compromised, nuclease functions are relevant.

Furthermore, this specific repair defect in TDP2 deficient cells was also observed upon inhibition of either the exo or endonucleolytic activities of MRE11 by MIRIN or PFM01 incubation, respectively (Figure 17B,C). Nevertheless, it must be taken into consideration the exonucleolytic degradation from a nick towards a blocked end was demonstrated to be sensitive to the allegedly endonuclease-specific inhibitor PFM01, even when the nick is already generated in the substrate (Deshpande, Lee, Arora, & Paull, 2016b). We therefore cannot draw definitive conclusions regarding the endonuclease activity of MRE11 but our results indicate that at least its exonuclease activity is required to repair TOP2-DSBs specifically in TDP2 deficient cells.

In order to further confirm that the negligible impact of the inhibition of nuclease activities of MRE11 in TDP2 proficient cells is not due to the dose of etoposide being too low, wild-type cells incubated with PFM01 inhibitor were treated with 100 μ M etoposide for 30 min and were allowed to repair for 24h. As can be seen in Figure 17D, inhibition of MRE11 in wild-type cells showed a negligible impact, showing similar levels of repair as controls without inhibitor incubation. This further supports that MRE11 nuclease activity exclusively facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2 and not in wild-type cells.



Figure 17: Nuclease activity of the MRN complex is specifically required to repair TOP2-breaks in the absence of TDP2. A, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells (right). **B**, As above, in *TDP2^{+/+}* and *TDP2^{-/-}* serum starved-arrested RPE1-hTERT cells with or without 50 μ M exonuclease activity inhibitor of MRN complex (MIRIN) (right). Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001). In **A**, **B**, representative images of γ H2AX foci (green) and DAPI counterstain (blue) for the 9 h repair time point are shown. Scale bar, 20 μ m (left). **C**, As above, with or without 4 μ M endonuclease activity inhibitor of MRN complex (PFM01). **D**, γ H2AX foci remaining after 30 min 100 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at 24 hours following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells with and without 4 μ M (continue on next page...)

 $(\dots$ continued) endonuclease activity inhibitor of the MRN complex (PFM01). Average \pm s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown.

4. ARTEMIS and MRE11 nucleases function together to promote the repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2.

Given the specific roles of both ARTEMIS and MRE11 nucleases in the repair of TOP2 breaks when TDP2 is not present, we wondered whether they contributed to the same pathway or were acting independently. In order to avoid the simultaneous generation of double knock-out cells by transfection with two gRNAs, TDP2-// ARTEMIS-// RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 clones were generated and isolated by transfecting TDP2 deficient cells with a gRNA targeting *ARTEMIS*. To avoid possible artefacts due to clonal variations, 5 clones were selected and mixed. These TDP2-// ARTEMIS-// generated mutants and TDP2-// RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 single mutants were transfected with a gRNA targeting *MRE11*. As previously observed, ARTEMIS or MRE11 loss involved a strong repair defect in TDP2 deficient cells. Interestingly, we found that MRE11 deficiency did not increase the repair defect observed in TDP2-// ARTEMIS-// double knockout cells (Figure 18A). This epistatic effect demonstrates that both nucleases are involved in the



Figure 18: ARTEMIS and MRE11 function together in the same pathway to repair TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2. A, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance between *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-} MRE11^{+/+}* cells and *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-} MRE11^{+/+}* triple mutant by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05). B, As indicated above, with or without 50 μ M MIRIN inhibitor. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance between *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-}* cells with or without inhibitor by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05).

same pathway to repair blocked TOP2-DSBs. A similar result was obtained upon inhibition of the exonuclease activity of MRE11 by MIRIN treatment instead of removing it in *TDP2-/- ARTEMIS-/-* double mutants (Figure 18B), further confirming that ARTEMIS and the exonuclease activity of MRN work together to repair etoposide-induced DSBs in TDP2 deficient cells.

5. The alternative ARTEMIS-MRN nucleolytic pathway compromises genome integrity.

At least in normal circumstances, our results indicate that cells show a strong preference for the repair of TOP2-DSBs by TDP2 unblocking activity over processing through an ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway. Thus, we wondered which were the consequences for genome integrity of disrupting this established hierarchy. To address this question, we monitored the formation of micronuclei, which arise from the mis-segregation of chromosomes or acentric chromosomal fragments, and is a well-established indicator of genome instability (Fenech, 2000). To restrict our analysis to micronuclei arising due to TOP2-induced damage in G1, serum-arrested cells were treated with etoposide and allowed to repair for 24h. After repair time, serum was added for 48 hours so as to enable cells to entry into cell cycle again (Figure 19). As previously observed in TDP2deficient primary MEFs (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013), TDP2 deficiency increases micronuclei formation after a low-dose etoposide treatment in human RPE-hTERT

cells. This supports that the preferent TDP2 pathway is required to ensure the maintenance of genome integrity after induction of DSBs by TOP2. However, neither ARTEMIS loss nor the inhibition of nuclease activities of MRE11 showed a relevant increase in micronuclei formation in these conditions.



Figure 19: Upon a low dose of etoposide treatment, micronuclei formation depends on TDP2 deficiency and is independent of the lack of nucleases or DNA-PKcs. Schematic of the experiment pipeline (right); micronuclei accumulation monitored in the indicated RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells after serum starvation arrest following 30 min 20 μ M etoposide treatment, 24 h of repair and finally serum addition for 48 h. Histogram bars represent the average ± s.e.m. of n>500 cells from three independent experiments.

In order to analyse the consequences of the disruption of this hierarchy, micronuclei formation was analysed after a high dose of etoposide treatment (100 μ M for 30'). We hypothesized that this high induction of TOP2-DSBs would overwhelm TDP2 unblocking capacity which could allow the action of nucleases to process the ends, unbalancing the preference for TDP2 and favouring end-processing instead. Indeed, wild-type cells showed a high induction of micronuclei formation after this high dose of etoposide treatment (Figure 20). Interestingly, this induction was greatly reduced in ARTEMIS deficient cells or upon inhibition of MRE11 nuclease activities by MIRIN or PFM01. This reduction in micronuclei formation is not likely due to a checkpoint arrest, as loss of ARTEMIS or incubation of wild-type cells with PFM01 showed no repair defect under these circumstances (Figures 16B, 17D). This suggests that the formation of micronuclei observed when TDP2 capacity is overwhelmed is due to the action of ARTEMIS and the nuclease activities of the MRN complex, supporting the requirement for TDP2 to ensure genome stability after TOP2-damage and it is consistent with TDP2 unblocking activity acting preferentially over the potentially deleterious nucleaolytic pathway.



Figure 20: Micronuclei formation depends on nuclease pathway upon high doses of etoposide treatment. Schematic of the experiment pipeline (right), micronuclei accumulation monitored in the indicated RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells after serum starvation arrest following 30 min 100 μ M etoposide treatment, 24 h of repair and finally serum addition for 48 h. Histogram bars represent the average ± s.e.m. of n>500 cells from three independent experiments (left).

6. The presence of DNA-PKcs specifically facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2.

Given the preference to channel the repair of TOP2-DSBs through TDP2 unblocking activity instead of ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway, we wondered how this hierarchy is regulated. In this regard, since the presence and phosphorylation of DNA-PKcs is necessary for ARTEMIS to acquire endonucleolytic activity (Goodarzi et al., 2006; Ma et al., 2002), we decided it would be of interest to examine the contribution of DNA-PKcs to the repair of TOP2-DSBs. To address this question, we transfected wild-type and *TDP2*-/- RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 cells with a gRNA targeting *DNA-PKcs*. After transfection, repair kinetics was determined as explained in Figure 15. Strikingly, as can be seen in Figure 21A, loss of DNA-PKcs did not affect repair of etoposide-induced DSBs in the presence of TDP2, at least with this low dose of etoposide treatment, regardless of its reported roles as a core NHEJ factor. Nevertheless, the absence of DNA-PKcs significantly increased the repair defect observed in *TDP2*-/- cells. These data suggest that DNA-PKcs is only necessary to repair TOP2-DSBs when the ends are blocked, similarly to what occurs upon ARTEMIS and MRE11 deficiency.

As previously performed with ARTEMIS- and MRE11-deficient cells, *DNA-PKcs-/-* cells were then treated with a high dose of etoposide (Figure 21B) and were allowed to repair for 24h. Strikingly, in these conditions the *DNA-PKcs-/-* single mutant showed a dramatic repair defect that was even higher than in TDP2-deficient cells. This is in stark contrast with the complete lack of repair defect observed at low doses of etoposide, suggesting that in DNA-PKcs-deficient cells, although efficient, repair occurs through a fundamentally different mechanism that is strongly affected by the amount of damage induced. We therefore decided to explore the function of DNA-PKcs in the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs further.



Repair Time (h)

Figure 21: At a low doses of etoposide treatment, DNA-PKcs loss specifically impairs repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2. A, γH2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 µM etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in *TDP2+^{+/+} DNA-PKcs+^{+/+}*, *TDP2+^{+/+} DNA-PKcs-^{+/+}*, *TDP2+^{-/-} DNA-PKcs+^{+/+}* and *TDP2-^{-/-} DNA-PKcs-^{-/-}* serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance between cells deficient in both *TDP2-^{-/-} DNA-PKcs-^{-/-}* and *TDP2-^{-/-}* single mutant by (continue on next page...) (...continued) two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P ≤ 0.05 ; **P ≤ 0.01) (left). Representative images of γ H2AX foci (green) and DAPI counterstain (blue) for the 9 h repair time point are shown. Scale bar, 20 µm (right). **B**, γ H2AX foci remaining after 30 min 100 µM etoposide treatment and repair at 24 hours following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown.

In order to determine the contribution of DNA-PKcs activity, the disappearance of γ H2AX foci was monitored after etoposide treatment upon DNA-PKcs inhibition in TDP2 proficient and deficient RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 cells. As can be seen, DNA-PKcs inhibition completely abolished repair already in TDP2 proficient cells and was epistatic over removing TDP2 (Figure 22). These data suggest that DNA-Pkcs always binds to DSBs, regardless of the type of end configurations, and that removing physical blockade imposed by the DNA-PKcs protein itself through its autophosphorylation is a requisite for repair.



Figure 22: DNA-PKcs inhibition completely abolishes repair of TOP2-DSBs regardless of TDP2 background. γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal, in *TDP2^{+/+}* and *TDP2^{-/-}* serum starved-arrested RPE1-hTERT cells with or without 10 μ M DNA-PKcs inhibitor (NU7441 (KU-57788)). Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown (left). Representative images of γ H2AX foci (green) and DAPI counterstain (blue) for the 9 h repair time point are shown. Scale bar, 20 μ m (right).

7. DNA-PKcs and ARTEMIS operate together to promote the repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2.

Once we determined the role of DNA-PKcs in the repair of TOP2-DSBs, we aimed to address whether DNA-PKcs operates in the ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway to remove TOP2 adducts in the absence of TDP2. For this, we first studied the genetic relationship between DNA-PKcs and ARTEMIS. For this, the previously generated TDP2-/ ARTEMIS-/ mix of 5 clones and TDP2-/ RPE-Cas9 cells were transfected with a gRNA targeting DNA-PKcs, and a repair time course was performed as described above (Figure 15). As we had observed previously, ARTEMIS loss involved a strong repair defect in TDP2 deficient cells. Similarly, although to a lesser extent than upon ARTEMIS deletion, DNA-Pkcs deficiency induced a relevant repair defect in TDP2-/- cells (Figure 23). Strikingly, DNA-PKcs loss was epistatic over removing ARTEMIS in TDP2 deficient cells, showing the same repair defect as *TDP2^{-/-} DNA-PKcs^{-/-}* double knock-out cells. This result is consistent with the requirement of DNA-PKcs for ARTEMIS function, and further suggests that DNA-PKcs somehow avoids repair through pathways that are independent of ARTEMIS. Thus, DNA-PKcs would be committing the repair of TOP2induced DSBs through an ARTEMIS dependent pathway when TDP2 is not present, avoiding the access of other alternative pathways.



Figure 23: The loss of DNA-Pkcs is epistatic over removing ARTEMIS in TDP2 deficient background. γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{+/+} DNA-PKcs^{+/+}*, *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{+/+} DNA-PKcs^{-/-}*, *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-} DNA-PKcs^{+/+}* and *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-} DNA-PKcs^{-/-}* serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance between *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-} DNA-PKcs^{+/+}* cells and *TDP2^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-} DNA-PKcs^{-/-}* triple mutant by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001).

8. In the absence of DNA-PKcs, MRE11 is required to repair TOP2-DSBs.

We then aimed to assess the relationship between MRE11 and DNA-PKcs in the repair of DSBs induced by TOP2. For this, *TDP2+/+* DNA-PKcs+ and *TDP2+/-* DNA-PKcs+ RPE1hTERT-Cas9 clones were generated and isolated by transfecting TDP2 proficient and deficient cells with a gRNA targeting *DNA-PKcs*. In order to avoid artefacts due to clonal variations, 3 *TDP2+/+* DNA-PKcs+ and 3 *TDP2+/-* DNA-PKcs+ RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 clones were selected and mixed. These mutants were transfected with a gRNA targeting *MRE11*, and a repair time course was performed as previously described (Figure 15). Strikingly, despite *MRE11+/-* or *DNA-PKcs+/-* single mutants not showing a repair defect as we had previously determined, the double mutant *DNA-PKcs+/- MRE11+/-* displayed a dramatic repair defect (Figure 24A). This suggests that, in the absence of DNA-PKcs, MRE11 plays a relevant role in the repair of TOP2-DSBs even when TDP2 is present and, therefore, regardless of end configuration. This was really surprising, as it was the first time that the loss of any factor showed an impact in TDP2 proficient background.

Furthermore, the absence of TDP2 further increased this repair defect observed, leading to a complete lack of γ H2AX focus disappearance similar to that observed upon DNA-PKcs inhibition, indicating that TDP2 and MRE11 are acting independently to repair TOP2-breaks also in DNA-PKcs deficient background. This suggests that DNA-PKcs could be regulating the established hierarchy by which TDP2 is preferred to repair TOP2-induced DSBs over the nucleolytic pathways, avoiding somehow the action of MRE11.



Figure 24: In DNA-PKcs absence, MRE11 facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs regardless TDP2 background. A, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P<0.001). B, As indicated above, with or without 50 μ M MIRIN inhibitor. C, As above, with or without 4 μ M endonuclease activity inhibitor of MRN complex (PFM01). D, Micronuclei accumulation monitored in the indicated RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells after serum starvation arrest following 30 min 20 μ M etoposide treatment, 24 h of repair and finally serum addition for 48 h. Histogram bars represent the average ± s.e.m. of n>500 cells from three independent experiments.

Surprisingly, *DNA-PKcs*^{-/-} cells did not show a significant repair defect upon the inhibition of either the exo or endonucleolytic activities of MRE11 by MIRIN or PFM01 incubation, respectively (Figure 24B,C), suggesting that the role of MRE11 in the repair

of TOP2-breaks when DNA-PKcs is absent is not related to its nuclease activities but to additional structural or regulatory functions. Since ARTEMIS activity absolutely requires DNA-PKcs, it is very likely that this MRE11 function is different from the one observed in ARTEMIS-dependent pathway. This suggests that MRE11 can function in two independent pathways to repair TOP2-DSBs. The first ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway that we described above and is DNA-PKcs dependent, and a second function of MRE11 that would be avoided by the presence of DNA-PKcs and is not related with its nuclease activities (we will refer to it as "MRE11 only" pathway). Summing up, these data indicate that TOP2-DSBs are preferentially repaired by TDP2 unblocking activity. In the absence of TDP2, DNA-PKcs would commit repair through an ARTEMIS-MRE11 nucleolytic pathway, avoiding an MRE11-only pathway that is only relevant when DNA-PKcs is not present.

Because of this observed function of MRE11 in DNA-PKcs deficient cells, we wondered whether the loss of DNA-PKcs had an impact in maintaining genome integrity. To address this question, as described above, we monitored formation of micronuclei after induction of TOP2-breaks by a low dose of etoposide treatment (Figure 24D). Unexpectedly, DNA-PKcs deficiency showed a negligible impact on the induction of micronuclei formation compared to wild-type cells, suggesting that this MRE11-only alternative pathway does not compromise genome integrity in the form of gross chromosomes rearrangements. This, of course, does not rule out the accumulation of other deleterious events, such as small deletions, that are undetectable with the micronuclei assay, and that are expected to arise from unscheduled and excessive processing of DSBs.

9. ATM is involved in the ARTEMIS-MRE11 nucleolytic pathway to repair TOP2blocked DSBs.

Previous work from the lab has shown that, in primary MEFs, ATM facilitates the repair of TOP2-DSBs specifically in TDP2 absence, when the ends are blocked (A. Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014). In order to deeply assess the contribution of human ATM to this process and analyse its relationship with nucleases, ATM^{-/-} single mutants and TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{-/-} double knock-out RPE-hTERT Cas9 cells were generated. Three clones were selected and characterized in each genotype. As can be seen, Western blot analysis using an antibody that was raised against an epitope of ATM demonstrated that none of the selected clones expressed the ATM protein (Figure 25A). Thus, we first decided to confirm the role of ATM in the repair of blocked-DSBs in our experimental conditions (Figure 15). First of all, we observed that the absence of ATM caused a marked reduction in the intensity of etoposide-induced γ H2AX foci. This is not surprising given the key role of ATM in H2AX phosphorylation in response to DSBs (Kim et al., 1999). However, in contrast to the intensity, the number of yH2AX foci induced was not affected, validating the use of this parameter as a tool to score DSBs in our conditions. Consistent with previous observations in primary MEFs, ATM loss did not display a repair defect in TDP2 proficient cells after etoposide treatment (Figure 25C). Nevertheless, it significantly affected repair in TDP2 knockout cells. This, therefore, confirms the specific requirement of ATM in the repair of blocked-DSBs in human cells. Moreover, cell survival was monitored in response to etoposide treatment (Figure 25B). As can be observed, removing ATM had a negligible effect on etoposide sensitivity in TDP2 proficient cells. In contrast, sensitivity of TDP2^{-/-} cells, which was mild at this low etoposide dose, was significantly increased by the loss of ATM, correlating with the observed DSB-repair defect and the previous results in primary MEFs (Alejandro Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014). This further confirms a similar effect of ATM deficiency in human and rodent cells regarding the repair of TOP2-blocked DSBs.

Secondly, we wondered whether ATM involvement in the repair of blocked-DSBs is related to the ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway. Therefore, one of previously characterized TDP2 - ATM - RPE-Cas9 clones (#13) and TDP2 - single mutant were transfected with gRNAs targeting either *ARTEMIS* or *MRE11*, and γ H2AX foci disappearance was monitored after etoposide treatment, as previously described (Figure 15). The impact of removing ATM in the repair of TOP2-DSBs in TDP2 - cells was not as strong as the one observed upon the loss of ARTEMIS or MRE11. Remarkably, removing ATM in *TDP2*-

RESULTS

/- *ARTEMIS*-/- double mutants has only a minor effect compared to the one observed in *TDP2*-/- *ARTEMIS*+/+ background (Figure 26A).



Figure 25: ATM facilitates repair of TOP2-induced DSBs and promote cell survival but exclusively when TDP2 is not present in human cells. A, Lack of ATM expression in TDP2 proficient and deficient RPE1-hTERT selected clones assessed by immunoblot. α -Tubulin was used as a loading control. B, Clonogenic survival of $TDP2^{+/+} ATM^{+/+}$, $TDP2^{+/+} ATM^{+/-}$, $TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+}$ and $TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/-}$ RPE1-hTERT Cas9 clones following chronic treatment with the indicated concentrations of etoposide. Average \pm s.e.m. of at least three independent experiments is shown. C, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 µM etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average \pm s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance between cells deficient in both $TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/-}$ and $TDP2^{-/-}$ single mutant by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001).



Figure 26: ATM is involved in nuclease pathway to repair TOP2-blocked DSBs. A, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 µM etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+} ARTEMIS^{+/+}*, *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/-} ARTEMIS^{+/+}*, *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+} ARTEMIS^{-/-}* and *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{-/-} ARTEMIS^{-/-}* serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells. Fold increase of removing ATM in ARTEMIS proficient and deficient background is indicated. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown. **B**, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 µM etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+} MRE11^{+/+}*, *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{-/-} MRE11^{+/+}*, *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+} MRE11^{-/-}* and *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{-/-} MRE11^{+/+}* serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells. Fold increase of removing ATM in MRE11 proficient and deficient background is indicated. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown. **C**, Shift in the mobility of ARTEMIS monitored by immunoblot, after 1h incubation with 100 mM etoposide of *TDP2^{+/+} ATM^{+/+}*, *TDP2^{+/+} ATM^{+/+}*#7, *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+}* and *TDP2^{-/-} ATM^{+/+}*#13 RPE1-hTERT Cals. α-Tubulin was used as a loading control. **D**, Micronuclei accumulation monitored in the indicated RPE1-hTERT Cas9 cells after serum starvation arrest following 30 min 20 µM etoposide treatment, 24h of repair and finally serum addition for 48h. Histogram bars represent the average ± s.e.m. of n>500 cells from three independent experiments.

In more detail, removing ATM causes a 5,1-fold increase in the number of unrepaired γ H2AX foci remaining following 24h of repair in *TDP2*-/ cells but only 1,4-fold in the *TDP2*-/ *ARTEMIS*-/ mutant. This suggests that the main contribution of ATM is related to ARTEMIS function, although it also has additional roles. In similar way, the loss of ATM in *TDP2*-/ *MRE11*-/ did not show a substantial effect compared to the impact observed in *TDP2*-/ single mutant (Figure 26B). At 24h after repair, again fold change in DSBs remaining unrepaired between *TDP2*-/ single mutants and *TDP2*-/ *ATM*-/

double mutants was 5, while fold change between *TDP2*-/- *MRE11*-/ double mutant and *TDP2*-/- *MRE11*-/- *ATM*-/- triple mutant was 1,4. This indicates that, as in the case of ARTEMIS, the main contribution of ATM is also related to MRE11. This is consistent with the observations that ARTEMIS and MRE11 are working at the same pathway to remove the blockage in TOP2 breaks in the presence of DNA-PKcs. Nevertheless, as mentioned above, ATM seems aso to be involved in ARTEMIS-MRE11-independent functions. Furthermore, the fact that the impact of removing ATM in TDP2 deficient cells is lower than ARTEMIS or MRE11 suggests that there could be possible redundancy between ATM and other factors.

Since ATM was reported to be required for radiation-induced hyperphosphorylation of ARTEMIS (Riballo et al., 2004), it is conceivable that ATM could be regulating ARTEMIS in TOP2-blocked DSB repair through phosphorylation. Consistent with this idea, upon a high dose of etoposide exposure, ARTEMIS showed a shift in its mobility, that likely reflects hyperphosphorylation events and which was ATM dependent (Figure 26C). Nevertheless, although ARTEMIS is only necessary to repair etoposide-induced breaks in the absence of TDP2, the mobility shift was similar in wild-type and *TDP2*-/ cells. Thus, ATM-mediated ARTEMIS phosphorylation is not dependent on the type of the structures generated at DNA ends. However, we cannot rule out the possibility that this event is specifically required for the repair of blocked-DSBs although occurring constitutively after DSB induction.

In addition, as described above, we studied the impact of removing ATM in genome integrity by analysing the induction of micronuclei formation after a low dose of etoposide treatment. As can be seen in Figure 26D, *ATM*-/- single mutant showed slightly higher levels of micronuclei than wild-type cells after etoposide incubation, but these likely represented increased basal levels of genome instability and not specific etoposide-induced events, since micronuclei in untreated samples were similarly increased. This is consistent with the fact that ATM does not have a role in the repair of TOP2-breaks in TDP2 proficient background, but it specifically facilitates repair in the absence of TDP2. However, removing ATM in TDP2 deficient cells further increased

the induction of micronuclei formation observed in *TDP2*^{-/-} single mutant, as previously observed in primary MEFs (Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014). This indicates a role of ATM in maintaining genome integrity when TDP2 is not present, as previously suggested (Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014), and is thus, consistent with an additional role of ATM besides its contribution on end-processing by ARTEMIS and MRE11 nucleases.

10. ATR activity is specifically required to repair TOP2-induced DSBs in TDP2 deficient background and is more relevant in the absence of ATM.

As mentioned above, ATM does not seem to be absolutely required for the ARTEMIS-MRE11pathway, suggesting the possible existence of redundant activities. ATR is another PIK Kinase that shares some substrates with ATM and is activated upon ssDNA generation, so we reasoned that it could also be involved in the repair of TOP2-blocked DSBs. As can be observed (Figure 27), ATR inhibition by AZ-20 (Foote et al., 2013) did not affect the repair rate of etoposide-induced DSBs in TDP2 proficient cells, regardless of the presence of ATM. Nevertheless, *TDP2*-/- cells showed an increased repair defect upon ATR inhibition. This supports that ATR could be activated after the generation of ssDNA due to the action of nucleases, which remove TOP2 blockages exclusively in the absence of TDP2. In addition, the loss of ATM increased this repair defect, suggesting that ATR activity could be somewhat redundant with ATM in the regulation of this nucleolytic pathway, and also indicating that ssDNA generation may be exacerbated in the absence of ATM, which would entail an additional function of ATM regarding end protection.



Figure 27: ATR activity is specifically required for repair TOP2-induced DSBs in TDP2 deficient background. A, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in *TDP2+'* ATM+'+, *TDP2+'* ATM+#7, *TDP2-'* ATM+'+ and *TDP2-'* ATM-'#13 serum starved-arrested RPE1-hTERT Cas9 clones with or without 10 μ M ATR inhibitor (AZ-20). Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001).

11. RNF168 facilitates repair of TOP2-DSBs exclusively in TDP2 deficient background and this function is partially mediated by ATM.

Beyond its contribution to end-processing, we therefore, turned our attention to end protection as an additional function of ATM in blocked-DSB repair. This can be operated by promoting modifications at the DSB, such as for example γ H2AX (Helmink et al., 2011), and 53BP1 recruitment (Anderson et al., 2002), which are actually ATM substrates. To address the contribution of the 53BP1-mediated end protection to TOP2-blocked break repair, *RNF168* (coding for an upstream factor in 53BP1 recruitment pathway), *53BP1* and *RIF1* (downstream factor of 53BP1) were disrupted by transfecting *TDP2*^{-/-} RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 cells with gRNAs targeting these genes and γ H2AX disappearance was monitored after etoposide treatment as previously described (Figure 15). As can be seen, the absence of RNF168 did not affect the rate of repair in *TDP2*^{+/+} background. In contrast, a significant decrease in the repair rate was observed in the combined mutant *TDP2*^{-/-} *RNF168*^{-/-} (Figure 28A), supporting that RNF168 has a role in TOP2-blocked DSB repair. Unfortunately, although the loss of

53BP1 or RIF1 showed a similar impact, it did not reach statistical significance (Figure 28B,C). These data support the idea that RNF168 is involved in TOP2-DSB repair when the ends are blocked, although more experiments should be performed to conclude if 53BP1-RIF1 are downstream factors for this pathway, or the role of RNF168 is related to an additional function.



Figure 28: RNF168 contributes to the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs but exclusively when TDP2 is absent. A, B, C, D, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated serum starved arrested RPE1-hTERT cells. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001).

Additionally, to address the contribution of this pathway in the repair of blocked DSBs at ATM deficient background, TDP2 - ATM - RPE1-hTERT-Cas9 cells were transfected with gRNAs targeting *RNF168* or 53BP1 (RIF1 was not analysed as its recruitment is totally dependent on ATM (J. Ross Chapman et al., 2013)) and γ H2AX disappearance

was monitored after etoposide treatment as previously explained (Figure 15). As can be seen, in contrast to the strong deficiencies caused in *TDP2-/-* cells, loss of RNF168 only slightly increased the repair defect observed in *TDP2-/- ATM-/-*, whereas 53BP1 deficiency showed almost negligible effect (Figure 28D). This suggests that the function of RNF168 is partially mediated by ATM, suggesting that, in addition to facilitating the ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway to repair TOP2-blocked DSBs, ATM could prevent excessive end processing through the action of RNF168 and possibly 53BP1-RIF1.

12. The preference to repair TOP2-DSBs by TDP2 over nucleases is conserved in murine cells.

Up to date, mice have been widely used as model organisms to study human biology due to the relatively genetic and physiological similarities between these species (Perlman, 2016). Thus, they could be a useful tool to study the physiological consequences that pathway choice has in the repair of TOP2-DSBs. Because of these reasons, first we decided to characterize the involvement of aforementioned factors in the repair of TOP2-blocked DSBs in primary mouse embryonic fibroblast (MEFs) and analyse whether the established hierarchy previously observed is conserved.

In order to determine the impact of the loss of DNA-PKcs in the repair of TOP2-DSBs, MEFs from SCID mice, harbouring a DNA-PKcs defective protein (Blunt et al., 1996), and Tdp2-/- DNA-Pkcs^{scid/scid} double mutants were obtained and were confluency-arrested before performing the experiments. As can be seen, DNA-Pkcs^{scid/scid} did not show a repair defect upon etoposide treatment in TDP2 proficient background. In contrast, cells from Tdp2-/- DNA-Pkcs^{scid/scid} double mutants showed a significant increase in repair defect observed in Tdp2-/- single mutants (Figure 29A). Thus, this suggests that the presence of DNA-PKcs is only required in the repair of TOP2-breaks when the ends are blocked, sharing a similar phenotype with DNA-PKcs absence in RPE cells, and indicating a conservation in rodent cells.

On the other hand, although TDP2 proficient cells showed an important repair defect upon DNA-PKcs inhibition, the repair defect is higher in TDP2 deficient background (Figure 29B). This suggests a difference between response to etoposide from human and mouse cells regarding DNA-Pkcs activity, that could be due to a strong difference in expression levels of the protein in both species (Finnie, Gottlieb, Blunt, Jeggo, & Jackson, 2006). In this context, whereas DNA-PK is relatively abundant in all mammalian cells, primate cells express ~50 times more DNA-PK activity than rodent cells (Finnie et al., 2006).



Figure 29: Analysis of DNA-PKcs contribution in the repair of TOP2-DSBs in 1ry MEFS. A, γ H2AX foci remaining at 9h repair time after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment following removal in *Tdp2+*^{+/+} *PKcs+*^{+/+}, *Tdp2+*^{+/+} *PKcss^{scid/scid}* confluency-arrested primary MEFs. Average \pm s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown. B, γ H2AX foci remained at 9h repair time after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment following removal in *PKcs+*^{+/+}, *PKcs+*^{-/-} and *PKcs*^{3A/3A} confluency-arrested primary MEFs with or without 10 μ M DNA-PKcs inhibitor (NU7441 (KU-57788)). Average \pm s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments is shown.

Furthermore, as it was reported that DNA-PKcs phosphorylation at ABCDE cluster mediates conformational change in the DNA-PK complex that it is critical for end processing (Ding et al., 2003; Reddy et al., 2004), we wondered which was the contribution of the DNA-PKcs phosphorylation at the cluster ABCDE in etoposide-induced DSB repair. As can be seen in Figure 29B, mutant primary MEFs with three

alanine substitutions in the ABCDE cluster (*DNA-PKcs*^{3A/3A} mutant) (S. Zhang et al., 2011) displayed an increase in repair defect upon etoposide treatment, suggesting that phosphorylation at these residues is relevant for the repair of TOP2-DSBs. Nevertheless, other autophosphorylation events must be required, as *DNA-PKcs*^{3A/3A} mutant presented a dramatic repair defect upon DNA-PKcs inhibition, reaching levels of almost non repair at all. Moreover, *DNA-Pkcs*^{-/-} primary MEFs did not show repair defects after etoposide treatment neither with nor without DNA-PK inhibitor, further confirming that DNA-Pkcs presence is only required to repair TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2, and ruling out possible artefacts due to unspecificity of the inhibitor.

Next, we aimed to analyse if the function of the MRN complex in TOP2-break repair was conserved. A marked increase in DSB-repair defect was observed when Tdp2 deficient cells were depleted for NBS1, and not in TDP2 proficient background (Figure 30A). This suggests that in primary MEFs, the MRN complex is specifically required to repair TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2 in a similar way as in RPE human cells. This specific repair defect for TDP2 deficient cells was also observed upon inhibition of the exonuclease activity with MIRIN, although to a lesser extent than in RPE human cells (Figure 30B). Nonetheless, this inhibition highly increased the repair defect observed in Tdp2-t Atm-t double knock-out primary MEFs, suggesting that in mouse cells the exonuclease activity of the MRN complex is only required upon TDP2 deficiency and is more relevant in ATM deficient background. Thus, although the individual function of ATM and MRN in the repair of TOP2-blovked DSBs is similar, their relationship is not fully conserved between human and murine cells.

Α



Figure 30: Analysis of the contribution of the MRN complex in the repair of TOP2-DSBs in 1ry MEFS. **A**, γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in confluency-arrested TDP2 proficient or deficient primary MEFs depleted (shNbs1) or not (nt) for NBS1. Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P<0.05; **P<0.01; ***P<0.001). **B**, As above, in the indicated confluency-arrested with or without 100 μ M exonuclease activity inhibitor of MRN complex (MIRIN).

In the same line of the results obtained upon MIRIN treatment, incubation with the ATR inhibitor AZ-20 slightly diminished the repair rate of TOP2-induced DSBs in primary MEFs, but had a specifically relevant effect in Tdp2-/ background (Figure 31). In addition, this increase in the repair defect in TDP2 deficient cells was exacerbated by ATM deficient cells, further confirming their functional redundancy and the ssDNA
generation is more relevant for the repair of blocked-TOP2 DSBs when ATM is absent in this organism.



Figure 31: Inhibition of ATR activity in 1ry MEFS facilitates the repair of TOP2-DSBs exclusively in the absent of both TDP2 and ATM. γ H2AX foci induction after 30 min 10 μ M etoposide treatment and repair at different times following drug removal in the indicated confluency-arrested primary MEFs with or without 10 μ M ATR inhibitor (AZ-20). Average ± s.e.m. of the total number of foci per cell remaining from at least three independent experiments and the minimal statistical significance by two-way ANOVA test with Bonferroni post-test are shown (*P≤0.05; **P≤0.01; ***P≤0.001).

Overall, we can conclude that, despite some differences, the strong preference for TDP2 unblocking activity over end-processing by nucleases is also observed in mouse cells, and, therefore, this established hierarchy is conserved in mouse.

13. TDP2 avoids malignant transformation

Given the conservation of this hierarchy in rodent cells, primary MEFs were used to analyse how the increase in genome instability, that is caused by TDP2 deficiency, affects malignant transformation. To address this, $Tdp2^{+/+}$ and $Tdp2^{-/-}$ primary MEFs were used to perform a 3T3 protocol that relies on spontaneous mutation to achieve immortalization (Xu, 2005). Results showed that cells from both genotypes proliferated with comparable rates at first passages, as measured by cells counting (Figure 32).

However, Tdp2 primary MEFs escaped senescence earlier than TDP2 proficient cells, as a difference in cell growth can be observed from 10th passage and had an increased colony-forming capacity. This early immortalization supports that the lack of TDP2 increases the probability of malignant transformation, possibly through the observed compromise of genome integrity.



Figure 32: TDP2 deficient involves an earlier immortalization in primary MEFs. 3T3 analysis of $Tdp2^{+/+}$ and $Tdp2^{-/-}$ primary MEFs. Graph indicates the passage numbers at which wild-type or TDP2 deficient MEFs became immortalized.

Considering that TDP2 deficiency is related with an increase in genome instability and malignant transformation, we decided to assess the physiological consequences of TDP2 absence *in vivo*. Previously, it was demonstrated that Tdp2-deleted mice are sensitive to TOP2-damage induced by a single injection with a high dose of etoposide, displaying marked lymphoid toxicity, severe intestinal damage, and increased genome instability in the bone marrow, as compared to wild type animals (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013). To address the implications of TDP2 in cancer, we analysed the incidence of tumours in 24 months-lifespan experiments in the TDP2 mouse model. A group of mice (8 weeks) were additionally treated with intraperitoneal injections of etoposide in order to mimic chemotherapeutical doses. As observed in Figure 33A, TDP2 deficient mice displayed a lower lifespan not only after etoposide treatment (showing a median survival of 475,5 days, in contrast to 571 days in $Tdp2^{+/+}$ mice), but also in non-treated controls (TDP2 deficient animals exhibited a median survival of 581,5 days in contrast

to wild-type mice that showed 668,5 days). This reduced lifespan was due to an increased tumour incidence (Figure 33C,D) either after etoposide treatment or in nontreated controls. We found that they underwent tumours of a very wide origin and, strikingly, almost 30% of TDP2 deficient mice developed more than one tumour of a different origin (Figure 33B), which is unusual in wild-type animals. Therefore, these data support an important tumour suppressor role of TDP2, suggesting that a hyerarchical response to TOP2-induced DSBs is important to prevent tumorigenesis. Noteworthy, mice experiments were performed together with Dr. Rocío Romero-Granados and technicians from Dr. Felipe Cortés-Ledesma's laboratory.



Figure 33: TDP2 deficient mice display a lower lifespan due to an increase in tumor incidence. A, Kaplan-Meier survival curves of $Tdp2^{+/+}$ and $Tdp2^{-/-}$ mice following treatment with 4mg/kg etoposide or DMSO for 5 days. $Tdp2^{-/-}$ mice showed a shortened life span compared with TDP2 proficient mice in non-treated control (median survival = 668,5 days in $Tdp2^{+/+}$ vs. 581,5 days in $Tdp2^{-/-}$) as well as in etoposide-treated mice (median survival = 571 days in $Tdp2^{+/+}$ vs. 475,5 days in $Tdp2^{-/-}$). At least (continue on next page...) (...continued) 16 animals per group were included in the analysis. **B**, Percentage of TDP2 proficient and deficient mice showing more than one tumor from different origins after etoposide treatment described above or non-treated controls. **C**, Representation of percentage of mice that underwent tumor in $Tdp2^{+/+}$ and $Tdp2^{-/--}$ DMSO-treated controls. **D**, As above, cumulative tumor risk after etoposide treatment previously described.

To determine whether changes in the response to TOP2-induced DSBs could indeed be linked to cancer in human patients, Oncomine database (https://www.oncomine.org/resource/main.html) was used and an analysis of published gene expression data was performed. Interestingly, the mRNA expression of *TDP2* in colorectal cancers was found to be markedly lower than in matched normal tissue (Figure 34). Moreover, the same type of cancers exhibited an upregulation of MRE11, which would suggest an imbalance in the repair of these breaks towards the nucleolytic pathway (Figure 34).



Figure 34: Colorectal cancers show a markedly lower mRNA expression of TDP2 and an upregulation of MRE11. TDP2 and MRE11 gene expression in colorectal cancer using the Oncomine gene expression tool (https://www.oncomine.com).

This further support the crucial relevance of the established hierarchy in which TDP2 preferentially operates to unblock TOP2-DSBs which would avoid end-processing through nucleases and the subsequent increase in genome instability. Furthermore, these data suggest that endogenously-occurring TOP2 breaks significantly contribute to tumour development.

IV. DISCUSSION

IV. DISCUSSION

Historically, the study of how the different configurations of DNA ends affect the repair of DSBs and its outcome has been impeded by the difficulty to induce homogeneous populations of lesions with the desired structures. Indeed, the majority of DNA damaging agents used for this purpose induce a wide variety of chemical structures at DNA ends, IR being an example of this. Besides DSBs, IR generates a plethora of nucleotide and base modifications, as well as SSBs (Hagen, 1994; J. F. Ward, 1988), and a small fraction of DSBs induced by IR would harbour complex ends. This could be the reason why IR-induced DSBs are repaired with biphasic kinetics involving a fast and a slow process (DiBiase et al., 2000; Riballo et al., 2004). The slow component would represent the repair of DSBs harbouring complex ends or the ones induced in heterochromatin. Additionally, high-energy radiation increases the frequency of the induction of clustered DSB with aberrant structures (Brenner & Ward, 1992). Therefore, following exposure to α particles, the majority of DSBs are repaired with slow kinetics (Barton et al., 2014; Shibata et al., 2014). Thus, α -IR has been used as a tool to analyse the repair of DSBs harbouring complex or blocked structures at the ends. Nevertheless, the heterogeneity of lesions generated impedes a clear interpretation of the results. In addition, there are more molecularly controlled systems that have shed some light on the process of the repair of blocked DSBs. For instance, V(D)J recombination, which relies on RAG recombinase in specific loci during lymphocyte development, generates at the same time two types of DSBs, a hairpin blocked DSB in the coding end and a clean blunt-ended DSB in the signal end, allowing the comparison of the contribution of different NHEJ factors. Several in vitro and in vivo systems are based on this process, with a main focus on immunology research (Bredemeyer et al., 2008; Ramsden, Paull, & Gellert, 1997). These tools however, are limited by the peculiarities of the V(D)J recombination process. Additionally, several *in vitro* studies have been performed to evaluate the contribution of each NHEJ component to the efficiency of the repair in different NHEJ substrates harbouring various types of structures at DNA ends (Chang

et al., 2016; Deshpande et al., 2016b). However, *in vivo* analyses that provide a more representative situation of physiological conditions are lacking.

It is tempting to think that specific unblocking activities that restore complex ends to conventional 5' phosphate and 3' hydroxyl ligatable termini must be preferred over end-processing by general nucleases in order to avoid sequence modification. In this regard, there is some controversy about the existence of a hierarchical order in which NHEJ accessory factors operate. On one hand, it has been proposed that they all behave in an iterative way without an established order (Lieber, 2010). Alternatively, it has been also proposed that there is a hierarchy in which cells give preference to resolution paths with the fewest number of enzymatic steps (Waters et al., 2014).

In any case, under certain circumstances, complex DSBs can require end-processing. Therefore, cells must have evolved mechanisms to avoid sequence changes or loss by restricting the action of nucleases to the minimum possible when the ends require trimming. Consistent with this putative threat of end-processing to genome stability, DSBs generated during metabolism, such as the ones generated by TOP2 activity, are usually characterized by compatible ends with complementary overhangs that ensure easy joining, except in those cases in which sequence variability is required, as it happens in V(D)J recombination, where incompatible ends that need end-processing for repair are generated. In this regard, how cells minimize and modulate processing to maintain genome integrity is still a key unanswered question in the field.

Taking the advantage of the recently developed genetic strategy to induce populations of DSBs that are homogeneous in end-structure, in our study we have dissected pathways required to repair TOP2-DSBs harbouring specifically clean or blocked-ends in G0/G1. We have characterized candidates from unbiased analyses, which allowed us to identify unsuspected factors, and we have performed a candidate based approach to address the contribution of known factors that are related with our previous candidates. Furthermore, we have been able to distinguish the relevance of each factor according to the type of DNA ends generated, and the relationship between them. Finally, we have found that there is an established hierarchical sequence of different pathways to repair TOP2-DSBs which contributes to ensure genome stability. In this regard, we have also assessed the consequences of disrupting this established hierarchy.

1. Molecular characterization of repair of TOP2-DSBs

1.1. Preference of the unblocking activity of TDP2 over end-processing

The nucleolytic activity of ARTEMIS in opening hairpin-sealed coding ends during V(D) recombination has been well dissected (Ma et al., 2002). Besides its role in V(D)recombination, in the context of NHEJ, ARTEMIS-deficient cells are radiosensitive, but the majority of the DSBs in these cells are repaired efficiently (Moshous et al., 2001; Nicolas et al., 2002). Specifically, only ~20% of X ray IR-induced DSBs require ARTEMIS for repair, corresponding to the fraction of DSBs repaired by the slow repair process (Riballo et al., 2004). Additionally, the requirement of ARTEMIS is more relevant after α particle-IR in G1 (Shibata et al., 2017), suggesting that ARTEMIS is required for the repair of DSBs with complex end-configurations. However, the interpretation of these observations could be confounded by the heterogeneity of lesions generated. Moreover, in vitro analysis determine that ARTEMIS is necessary for NHEJ of DNA substrates with incompatible 5' and 3' overhangs and some blunt ends that form transient single to double strand boundaries that have structural similarities to hairpins (Chang et al., 2016, 2015). Through CRISPR-Cas9 genetic screening and following studies, we have established that inactivation of gene encoding ARTEMIS results in a strong repair defect of TOP2-DSBs exclusively when TDP2 is not present. This leads us to conclude that ARTEMIS is only required to repair blocked DSBs and there is a strong preference to repair TOP2-DSBs through the TDP2 pathway over this nucleolytic end-processing pathway. Our results show for the first time that the requirement for ARTEMIS depends on structure of the ends in vivo, further confirming that it has a wider function in the NHEJ pathway besides V(D)J recombination, specifically when the ends need the end processing because of their complexity.

In addition to ARTEMIS-dependent processing, which is restricted to a few nucleotides away from the ends, the MRN complex can act hundreds of nucleotides upstream of the DSB termini (Garcia, Phelps, Gray, & Neale, 2011). Remarkably, MRE11 loss shows a negligible impact on repair rate of etoposide-induced DSBs when TDP2 is present. As happened with ARTEMIS deficient cells, MRE11 only facilitates the repair of TOP2-DSBs in TDP2 deficient background. These data are consistent with the fact that the NBS1 subunit of the MRN complex is a top hit from the etoposide screen exclusively in TDP2^{-/-} cells. Similarly, NBS1 depletion in primary MEFs only has a relevant effect in TDP2 deficient background, which leads us to think that this specific role of MRN complex in the repair of blocked-DSBs is conserved in mice. In addition, this specific repair defect caused by the deficiency of MRN complex in TDP2 deficient cells is also observed upon exo or endonuclease activity inhibition. Nevertheless, the repair defect levels are lower than in MRE11 deficient cells. This could be due to these drugs not completely inhibiting nuclease activities. However, other possibilities cannot be ruled out such as MRE11 having additional structural function that is distinct from its enzymatic activity or both nuclease activities independently collaborating in processing the ends in TDP2 deficient cells.

Previously, the role of MRE11 nuclease activity was described during repair of other sorts of blocked-DSBs that require end-processing, such as DNA ends covalently-bound to SPO11, a relative of type 2 topoisomerases (Neale et al., 2005), or terminated by hairpins (Lobachev et al., 2002). Interestingly, these kinds of end-configurations lack an unblocking activity to become canonical 5' phosphate and 3' hydroxyl termini, which supports the role of MRN complex specifically when the ends are irreversibly blocked and require end-processing. In addition, recent *in vitro* studies described that NBS1 is essential to promote MRE11 nuclease activities on DNA ends containing protein adducts, while it inhibits MRE11 3' to 5' exonuclease degradation of clean ends (Deshpande et al., 2016b), further supporting NBS1 being a top hit from the etoposide screen specifically in TDP2 deficient background.

In contrast, the nucleolytic activity of MRE11 was reported to function in the cellular response to etoposide also in a TDP2 proficient background in previous studies (Hoa et al., 2016b; Quennet et al., 2011). Our results indicate that this is not the case, and, at least in these circumstances cells show a strong preference for repairing TOP2-DSBs by the unblocking activity of TDP2 in G0/G1 cell cycle phase. Exclusively when TDP2 is not present, MRE11 has a crucial function (Figure 35). In the case of Hoa et al., 2016, this contradictory observations could be due to the fact that, although they analyse repair rate in G1 cells, they do not arrest the cells. Therefore, cells in the G1 cell cycle phase at repair time point analysed could have been in S/G2 phases when receiving the damage, as cells can progress through mitosis with a relatively low number of DSBs. Moreover, in their study they do not show total number of γ H2AX foci remaining unrepaired but the percentage of γ H2AX foci-positive cells, which could lead to misinterpretations as we consider that repair rate can be hardly assessed by this observation and relevant information could be missed. Additionally, the type of cells could also affect. In Hoa et al., 2016 TK6 human and DT40 chicken cells are used, and could not represent normal physiological conditions. For instance, the regulation of the preference for TDP2 could be disrupted. In this regard, the overexpression of TDP2 in these cell lines significantly reverses genome instability and mortality caused by deficiency of MRE11, supporting a putative imbalance in the pathway choice for repair towards end-processing over unblocking, which could be a consequence of the specific circumstances of these transformed and tumour cells. Secondly, in Quennet et al., 2011 it is also shown that confluency-arrested cells from ATLD2 (Ataxia-telangiectasia-like disorder) patients, in which MRE11 is mutated, display a repair defect upon induction of DSBs by etoposide. However, due to the lack of negative controls without treatment, we cannot rule out that these cells have accumulated spontaneous lesions before being arrested. In addition, another study reported the role of MRE11 nuclease activity in removing TOP2 adducts from 5' ends in fission yeast (Hartsuiker et al., 2009). Nevertheless, since the yeast genome does not encode for TDP2 protein, MRE11 could be operating the function of TDP2 in this organism.



Figure 35: Established hierarchy for the repair of TOP2-DSBs. TDP2 unblocking activity, which directly convert ends into 5'phospahte and 3' hydroxyl and the nucleotide sequence remaining intact (left), is preferred over end-processing, which can remove TOP2 adducts from DNA ends by nucleotide trimming (right). This pathway can lead to error-prone repair when NHEJ or MMEJ are used.

Interestingly, we see an epistatic relationship between ARTEMIS and MRE11, indicating that they both work in the same pathway for repairing TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2. Under these circumstances, one could think that ARTEMIS is recruited to induce an initial endonucleolytic cleavage event followed by exonucleolytic degradation by MRN complex towards the blocked end (Figure 36). This would be contradictory with the fact that the endonuclease inhibition of MRE11 also shows a repair defect in TDP2 deficient cells when ARTEMIS is present. However, it has been demonstrated that the 3'-to-5' exonucleolytic degradation from a nick towards a blocked end is sensitive to the endonuclease inhibitor PFM01, even when the nick is already generated in the substrate (Deshpande et al., 2016b). Therefore, we cannot conclude whether the endonucleolytic activity of MRE11 is relevant for the repair of TOP2-DSBs, but we do demonstrate that its exonucleolytic activity is required. Nevertheless, the fact that ARTERMIS preferentially cuts directly at the ss/dsDNA boundary at 5' overhangs (Chang et al., 2015) could contradict this model as an exonuclease activity would not be necessary. Alternatively, the exonucleolytic activity of the MRN complex could act before, promoting the formation of a hairpin which would be a substrate for ARTEMIS (Figure 36). Unfortunately, we cannot establish the

exact molecular mechanism by which these nucleases are operating with our current data and additional experiments would be required to shed light on to these questions.

Our results strongly support the notion that cells have a robust preference for the repair of TOP2-DSBs by tyrosyl DNA phosphodiesterase activity of TDP2. Exclusively when TDP2 is not available, end-processing nucleases function to repair DSBs harbouring blocked ends. Although in a less efficient manner, end-processing pathways are able to repair most of TOP2-DSBs induced when TDP2 is not present. However, we demonstrate that they do so at the expense of increasing genetic instability. Specifically, upon a high dose of etoposide treatment, wild-type cells show a high induction of micronuclei. Surprisingly, these levels of micronuclei formation are significantly lower in the absence of ARTEMIS or upon MRE11 nucleolytic activities inhibition. We reasoned that, upon such a high dose of etoposide treatment, TDP2 activity could be overwhelmed, and, therefore, nuclease pathways could operate even in *TDP2*^{+/+} cells. Thus unbalancing the established hierarchy to repair TOP2-DSBs preferentially by TDP2, and compromising the maintenance of genome integrity. It worth noting that the levels of DSBs remaining at 24 hours after repair, time point in which we added serum to allow cells to proliferate and form micronuclei, are very similar between all conditions. This supports that the action of nucleases contributes to an increase in genome instability and suggests that the difference in micronuclei induction observed is not due to a check-point activation that would avoid cell proliferation and would impede micronuclei formation. The same repair defect between wild-type, ARTEMIS^{-/-} or cells treated with inhibitors of MRE11 makes sense, as although TDP2 capacity is initially overwhelmed upon this high dose of etoposide, repair for 24 hours allows TDP2 taking over if the other pathway has not engaged. Therefore, under these conditions deficiency in nucleases does not have deleterious consequences for repair and, paradoxically, protects genome integrity. Consistent with this, deletion of Tdp2also causes an increase in etoposide-induced micronuclei in transformed MEFs (A. Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014) and TDP2 is reported to supress chromosome rearrangements induced by TOP2 and reduce TOP2-induced chromosome

translocations that arise during transcription (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2017), further supporting our observations.

TDP2-/- background



Figure 36: Model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs in TDP2 deficient background. TOP2-DSBs are recognized by the ring-shaped KU70/80 heterodimer. Then, DNA-PK catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs) is recruited, translocating KU70/80 ring inward the break. DNA-PKcs commits the repair through ARTEMIS, which works together with MRE11. ARTEMIS can induce an initial endonucleolytic cleavage followed by exonucleolytic degradation by the MRN complex towards the blocked end (scenario I), or on the other hand, the MRN complex can act before, somehow generating a substrate for ARTEMIS (scenario II). As a consequence of end-trimming, this repair pathway is prone to sequence modification.

1.2. Regulation of the repair of TOP2-DSBs by PIK Kinases.

The clear preference for the repair of TOP2-DSBs by TDP2 over ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway, lead us to wonder how this established hierarchy could be regulated. First, this made us turn our attention to DNA-PKcs, which is required to recruit and promote the endonuclolytic and hairping opening activities of ARTEMIS (Goodarzi et al., 2006; Gu et al., 2010; Ma et al., 2002; Niewolik et al., 2006). Unfortunately, the library of sgRNAs (TKOv2) in the CRISPR-Cas9 screens performed does not contain sgRNAs targeting the DNA-PK gene. Thus, we decided to address the contribution of DNA-PKcs directly. Interestingly, DNA-PKcs deficiency only entails a relevant defect in the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs in TDP2 deficient background, showing an effect in the same line as those cause by the loss of ARTEMIS or MRE11, although the level of the repair defect was lower in this case. This supports that, despite the fact that DNA-PKcs has been reported to be a core NHEJ factor involved in synapsis and the stimulation of XRCC4-LIG4 liagase activity (Lu et al., 2008; Mahaney et al., 2009; Katheryn Meek et al., 2008), its presence is only necessary for the repair of blocked DSBs that require endprocessing. Accordingly, DNA-PKcs scid mutation in mice does not imply a repair defect in TDP2 proficient primary MEFs but it does in the absence of TDP2. This is consistent with previous studies indicating that, in V(D)J recombination, DNA-PKcs-/ or scid cells are much more defective for coding joint than signal joints formation (Shin, Rijkers, Pastink, & Meek, 2000). ARTEMIS null mice behave similarly in this respect (Rooney et al., 2002), indicating, that DNA-PKcs and ARTEMIS are exclusively essential for opening hairping during this process. Therefore, our data demonstrate that these factors function specifically when DSBs repaired by NHEJ harbour complex ends requiring processing before ligation, and not specifically on hairpins.

In contrast to the loss of DNA-PKcs, inactivation of DNA-PKcs by inhibition of its kinase activity completely abolishes repair already in TDP2 proficient cells. This suggests that DNA-PKcs always binds to the ends of TOP2-DSBs regardless of its structure, in agreement with previous data (Smider, Rathmell, Brown, Lewis, & Chu,

1998). Since up to date, DNA-PKcs itself is the most functionally relevant target of its own enzymatic activity, it is tempting to think that its autophosphorylation is required to allow ligation. Accordingly, B cells expressing catalytically inactive DNA-PKcs (DNA-Pkcs^{KD/KD}) accumulate signal end and coding ends fragments during V(D)] recombination, indicating severe ligation defects (Jiang et al., 2015). This further supports that autophosphorylation of DNA-PKcs is required for end-ligation by removing the physical blockage imposed by itself. Despite the fact that DNA end binding by DNA-PK is indifferent to distinct DNA end structures, some studies indicated that DNA ends with canonical 5' phosphate and 3'hydroxyl termini are required to activate its kinase activity (Pawelczak et al., 2005; Turchi, 2002). Moreover, it has been suggested that kinase activation occurs in trans, linking synapsis to kinase autophosphorylation (Jovanovic & Dynan, 2006; Pawelczak et al., 2005; Reddy et al., 2004). This would provide a mechanism by which DNA-PKcs coordinates endprocessing with end-ligation, ensuring that ends are clean and in close proximity before attempting ligation. However, TDP2 deficient primary MEFs show a higher repair defect upon DNA-PKcs inhibition than wild-type cells. The fact that in wild-type murine cells DNA-PKcs inhibition does not completely abolish repair could be due to differences in DNA-PKcs abundance. Since human cells express ~50 times more DNA-PK activity than rodent cells (Finnie et al., 2006), it is tempting to think that DNA-PKcs in human cells always binds to DNA ends while in primary MEFs, DNA-PKcs expression could be limiting. Therefore, in TDP2 proficient background, primary MEFs occasionally repair DSBs induced by etoposide before DNA-PKcs can bind. In contrast, as TDP2 deficient cells show delayed repair, DNA-PKcs, could have enough time to bind a larger proportion of DNA ends. This could explain the difference regarding the impact of DNA-PKcs inhibition between human and rodent cells.

Strikingly, the loss of DNA-PKcs was epistatic over removing ARTEMIS in TDP2 deficient cells, showing the same repair defect as *TDP2*^{-/-} *DNA-PKcs*^{-/-} double knockout cells. This observation is key to understand the role of DNA-PKcs during this process, as it indicates that when ARTEMIS is absent, DNA-PKcs deficiency results in a milder

repair defect, suggesting that DNA-PKcs avoids the function of alternative pathways and commits the repair of blocked DSB through the ARTEMIS-dependent pathway. Furthermore, this epistatic interaction is consistent with aforementioned studies claiming that both proteins work together in hairping opening. Remarkably, during hairpin opening there is no specific unblocking activity, in contrast to TOP2-breaks, where TDP2 is able to remove TOP2 adducts without end-processing, which indicates the difference between the distinct requirements for these factors in each process.

Wild-type background



Figure 37: Model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs in wild-type background. TOP2-DSBs are recognized by KU70/80 heterodimer. Then, DNA-PK catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs) is recruited, translocating KU70/80 ring inward the break, which allows the access of TDP2 to unblock the ends (right). In some cases, TDP2 can remove TOP2 blockage very quickly even before KU binds to the ends (left), then KU70/80 and DNA-PKcs can promote repair by NHEJ pathway.

Surprisingly, in the absence of DNA-PKcs, MRE11 is required to repair TOP2-induced DSBs even when TDP2 is present. This result is really striking considering that ARTEMIS shows an epistatic relationship with both MRE11 and DNA-PKcs. This leads us to think that MRE11 could be involved in two different pathways to repair TOP2-DSBs: in first place, an ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway that is DNA-PKcs-dependent and, secondly, a pathway that is only active in the absence of DNA-PKcs ("MRE11-only pathway"). This suggests that the presence of DNA-PKcs avoids the MRE11-only pathway, while committing repair of TOP2-DSBs to ARTEMIS function (Figure 39). Furthermore, the fact that this effect of MRE11 deficiency in *DNA-PKcs*^{-/-} cells is also observed in TDP2 proficient background, entails that the preference for the repair of

DNA-PKcs-/- background



Figure 38: Model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs in DNA-PKcs deficient background. In the absence of DNA.PKcs KU70/80 is not translocated inward the break, avoiding the access of TDP2. This leads to the function of the MRE11-only pathway, which is independent of DNA-PKcs and can involve a large loss of sequence. On the other hand, due to the lack of DNA.PKcs, TDP2 has a narrow window to remove the TOP2-adducts before the binding of KU70/80 (left), avoiding sequence modification.

TOP2-DSBs though TDP2 is disrupted in the absence of DNA-PKcs, indicating a putative role of DNA-PKcs in the regulation of this hierarchy. In addition, although in DNA-PKcs deficient cells both TDP2 or MRE11 loss show a repair defect, the repair kinetics are completely different: DNA-PKcs/ MRE11/ cells repair a fraction of induced DSBs very quickly (before 3h of repair time point), then the fraction of DSBs that has not been repaired at that moment remains unrepaired following 24 hours. On the other hand, TDP2-/ DNA-PKcs-/ cells show a slow repair rate (at 3h repair time point all DSB remained unrepaired) but finally most of them are repaired after 24 hours. This suggests that when DNA-PKcs is not present, while the contribution of TDP2 to the repair of TOP2-DSBs occurs at very early stages of the process but is precluded from action at later times, MRE11 operates slower but at constant rate independent of time. These interesting results lead us to propose a model in which, in DNA-PKcs deficient background, when a TOP2-DSB is induced, TDP2 could remove TOP2 blockage very quickly even before KU binds to the ends. After KU binding, since DNA-PKcs is not present, the complex does not translocate inward (Katheryn Meek et al., 2008). This fact could avoid the access of TDP2, which implies that in the absence of DNA-PKcs, TDP2 has a narrow window to operate before KU binding. Therefore, DSBs that have not been unblocked by TDP2 before KU binds can be only repaired by MRE11 (Figure 38). On the contrary, when DNA-PKcs is present, KU translocates inward and DNA-PKcs has direct contacts with ~ 10 bp at the terminus of the DNA ends (Figure 37), this event allowing access to DSB ends even after KU binding. In TDP2 proficient background, TOP2 blockages are going to be preferentially removed by its tyrosyl phosphodiesterase activity. In TDP2 deficient background, DNA-PKcs allows a restrictive end trimming through ARTEMIS and MRE11 pathway while avoiding the action of MRE11 far away from the DNA termini (Figure 39). It would be particularly interesting to analyse ssDNA generation in DNA-PKcs deficient background. Based on our results, it is tempting to think that when DNA-PKcs is not present, a long resection of the ends occurs. Strikingly, DNA-PKcs deficient cells do not show a relevant induction of micronuclei formation after etoposide treatment. Nevertheless, we cannot rule out the

possibility that the genome instability is increased, although not leading to the induction of micronuclei. This occurs in the case of deletions, which are highly likely to appear due to the activity of MRE11. Therefore, additional experiments should be carried out to address the impact of DNA-PKcs deficiency in genome integrity. On the other hand, although our proposed model seems contradictory with previous observations of an epistatic relationship of KU70 over TDP2 deletion in DT40 cells (Gómez-Herreros et al., 2013), this is not the case as KU is likely to be required for downstream events of the NHEJ process such as ligation.

Strikingly, MRE11 function in DNA-PKcs deficient background does not depend on its nucleolytic activities. This suggests that an additional structural or regulatory function of MRE11 could be involved in removing TOP2 adducts under these conditions and another nuclease would be required in this process. In this regard, during the initiation of resection in HR, the MRN complex interacts with and is stimulated by the CtIP endonuclease (Anand, Ranjha, Cannavo, & Cejka, 2016; Sartori et al., 2007). Furthermore, CtIP also stimulates MRN endonucleolytic activity on DNA termini harbouring protein adducts in vitro (Deshpande et al., 2016b). Moreover, CtIP-deficient cells are reported to be sensitive to etoposide (Huertas & Jackson, 2009; Nakamura et al., 2010). Consistently, CtIP is needed for the NHEJ-mediated repair of etoposideinduced DSBs in G1 (Quennet et al., 2011) and promotes the removal of topoisomerase II adducts in Xenopus extracts collaboratively with MRN (Aparicio, Baer, Gottesman, & Gautier, 2016). Remarkably, its nuclease activity has been reported to be specifically required for the removal of DNA adducts at sites of DSBs and not for resection of unmodified DNA breaks (Makharashvili et al., 2014). This differentiates catalytic and non-catalytic roles of this factor during end-resection, which requirement would be end-structure dependent. Therefore, one could speculate that CtIP could trigger endresection when DNA-PKcs is absent to remove TOP2-blockages and this activity could be promoted by the MRN complex. Unfortunately, due to the lack of time we could not address the contribution of CtIP in our experimental conditions. Thus, it would be

particularly interesting to address the impact of CtIP loss in DNA-PK deficient cells to address if it is related with MRE11 function in this genetic background.

On the other hand, our observations indicate that the main function of ATM in the repair of TOP2-DSBs in TDP2 deficient cells is related to the DNA-PKcs-ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway. In this regard, the recruitment of ARTEMIS requires DNA-PKcs phosphorylation at ABCDE cluster, which can be autophosphorylated by DNA-PKcs but can also be phosphorylated by ATM and ATR under different cellular stresses (B. P. C. Chen et al., 2007; Katheryn Meek et al., 2008; Yajima, Lee, & Chen, 2006). Thus, the role of ATM to facilitate repair of blocked TOP2-DSBs could be the phosphorylation of DNA-PKcs on this cluster. Additionally, ATM hyperphosphorylates ARTEMIS upon DNA damage (L. Chen et al., 2005; Ma, Schwarz, & Lieber, 2005; Poinsignon et al., 2004; Riballo et al., 2004; Junhua Wang et al., 2005; X. Zhang et al., 2004). However, the shift in ARTEMIS mobility upon etoposide treatment is similarly observed in TDP2 proficient and deficient cells, which indicates that this event is not specific to blocked-DSBs. Nevertheless, although ocurring constitutively, it could be required exclusively when ends need processing. Yet, analysis of multisite phosphorylation mutants of ARTEMIS demonstrated that none of the nine canonical phosphorylation sites at the Cterminal are required for its endonuclease activity, implying that the phosphorylation of DNA-PKcs at ABCDE cluster is the target necessary for end-processing by ARTEMIS (Goodarzi et al., 2006). In this regard, MEFs with three alanine substitutions in the ABCDE cluster (DNA-Pkcs^{3A/3A} mutant) display a relevant repair defect upon etoposide treatment. Nonetheless, it would be interesting to address whether this impact is higher in TDP2 deficient background.

The fact that the loss of ATM in TDP2 deficient background shows a lower repair defect than loss of ARTEMIS or MRE11 suggests that there could be redundancy between ATM and other factors. Presumably, this factor could be DNA-PKcs itself. Thus both ATM and DNA-PKcs could phosphorylate redundantly the ABCDE cluster of DNA-PKcs to promote the access of ARTEMIS. It would be important in the future to carry out experiments to study the relationship between ATM and DNA-PKcs that could shed light on their possible partial redundant function during repair of blocked TOP2-DSBs. Due to the fact that both ATM and DNA-PKcs are the main kinases involved in H2AX phosphorylation at S139 (Firsanov et al., 2011), molecular assays to analyse DSBs would be crucial to address this question.

On the other hand, consistent with the fact that ATM is mainly working in the ARTEMIS-MRE11 nuclease pathway, the interplay between the MRN complex and ATM in regulating DSB repair has been widely reported. Indeed, every single component of the MRN complex can be phosphorylated by ATM, and ATM full activation upon DSB-induction seems to require its interaction with the MRN complex through NBS1 (Difilippantonio et al., 2007; Lavin et al., 2015). On the top of this, ATM has been proposed as a modulator of the processing activity of MRN (Kijas et al., 2015). Thus, it would be interesting to perform further work to test how ARTEMIS and MRE11 activities are regulated by ATM and address the crosstalk mechanism between both nucleases.

In addition to DNA-PKcs and ATM, ATR also belongs to PIK kinase family and has important roles in coordinating the DDR. Specifically, ATR it is activated by replication protein-A bound ssDNA (Maréchal & Zou, 2013; Nam & Cortez, 2011; B. Shiotani & Zou, 2009). Interestingly, ATR inactivation shows a significant repair defect specifically in TDP2 deficient cells, which is consistent with the fact that end-processing is only required when cells lack TDP2 and, due to the action of nucleases, ssDNA that activates ATR could be generated (FIG 39). This role of ATR is more relevant in ATM deficient cells, suggesting that in the absence of ATM, end-resection is less limited. This result supports a previous model (A. Álvarez-Quilón et al., 2014) which proposes ATM as a protector of DNA ends from an excessive degradation. Additionally, since we have demonstrated that in DNA-PKcs deficient cells the presence of MRE11 is critical for repairing TOP2-DSBs even in TDP2 proficient background, it would be really interesting to address what is the role of ATR in this context. Together, all these data would demonstrate functionally distinct, but cooperative, roles for each kinase in promoting the repair of TOP2-DSBs in the absence of TDP2, when the ends are irreversibly blocked.



Figure 39: Integrated model for the repair of TOP2-DSBs. TOP2-DSBs are recognized by the ring-shaped KU70/80 heterodimer. Then, DNA-PK catalytic subunit (DNA-PKcs) is recruited, translocating KU70/80 ring inward the break. There is a strong preference for the unblocking activity of TDP2 to remove TOP2-adducts, which can act even before the binding of KU70/80. When the activity of TDP2 is compromised, DNA-PKcs commits the repair through ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway, avoiding alternative pathways such as MRE11-only pathway. ATM is also involved in ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway, possibly by promoting DNA-PKcs phosphorylation at the ABCDE cluster, which can also be autophosphorylated by DNA-PKcs itself. As a consequence of nucleolytic activities, ssDNA is generated that can activate ATR, which promotes somehow the repair of the DSBs. this repair pathway is prone to sequence modification.

On the other hand, as previously mentioned, in quiescent cells (G0/G1), processing activities must be closely regulated to avoid long-range resection of DSB ends, since sister chromatids are not present to be used as a template for HR during these cell cycle stages and most DSBs are repaired by NHEJ or MMEJ pathways. Thus, it is tempting to think that protecting factors could be specifically important when the ends are irreversibly blocked and require limited trimming. Since ATM deficiency slightly aggravates the repair defect observed in TDP2 - ARTEMIS - or TDP2 - MRE11 - cells, one could speculate that it has additional roles regarding end-protection besides its main function in the ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway. Due to this reason, we aimed to address the contribution of some ATM substrates which are related with restriction of end-resection. In this regard, ATM-dependent formation of γ H2AX has been demonstrated to be essential for the recruitment of downstream factors, such as 53BP1,

another ATM substrate which has been widely related to avoid long range resection and regulate end-processing during V(D)J recombination and immunoglobulin class switch recombination (Bothmer et al., 2010; Bunting et al., 2010; Difilippantonio et al., 2008). Consistent with this, the 53BP1 upstream factor RNF168 contributes to the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs but exclusively when TDP2 is absent. Remarkably, the effect of removing RNF168 is less prominent in $TDP2 \not\leftarrow ATM \not\leftarrow$ double knockout cells, suggesting that the main function of RNF168 in the repair of TOP2-DSBs is related to ATM. On the other hand, although the loss of 53BP1 or RIF1 display a similar impact of RNF168 deficiency in the absence of TDP2, statistical significance was not reached. Therefore, more experiments would be required to address whether 53BP1 and RIF1 operate to repair TOP2 breaks in the absence of TDP2 or the role of RNF168 is related to an additional function. In the former case, it would be also interesting to address the contribution of PTIP, another 53BP1 downstream factor, which interacts with ARTEMIS to promote limited end-trimming and the repair of DSBs through NHEJ (J. Wang et al., 2014), and could do operate as a bridge between processing and end-protecting factors.

On the other hand, the deficiency of 53BP1 could have a negligible effect in the efficiency of repair of TOP2-DSBs but could affect genome integrity. In this regard, it is tempting to think that, 53BP1 could be specially required to maintain genome stability in DNA-PKcs deficient cells, as we speculate that DSBs undergo longer resection mediated by MRE11-only pathway, instead of the DNA-PKcs-dependent limited trimming by ARTEMIS-MRE11. Thus, it would be interesting to analyse the impact of removing 53BP1 in DNA-PKcs deficient cells regarding not only repair but also genome instability.

2. The established hierarchy that prioritise TDP2 activity to repair TOP2-DSBs avoids malignant transformation.

Consistent with the increased genome instability observed upon TDP2 deficiency, the loss of TDP2 promotes an earlier immortalization of primary MEFs by 3T3 protocol. This further supports that TDP2 is a factor that must be taken into account in cancer development, progression and treatment. To address the implication of TDP2 in cancer, we addressed the incidence of tumours in lifespan experiments in the Tdp2- mouse model. Remarkably, we have found that TDP2 deficient mice display a lower lifespan than wild-type animals, both upon untreated conditions or after an etoposide treatment that mimics chemotherapeutical doses. This reduced lifespan is due to an increase in tumour incidence. In this regard, 30% of TDP2 deficient mice develop more than one tumour from different origins even in untreated controls, which is an event extremely rare in wild-type animals. The fact that $Tdp2^{-/-}$ untreated controls already show this tumour incidence leads us to think that TOP2 activity could be a potential source of neoplastic changes and TDP2 would play a key role in avoiding them. This indicates a tumour suppressor role of TDP2 and supports that when TOP2-DSBs are repaired by nuclease pathways instead of TDP2, genome integrity is compromised. Together, these results are contradictory with arguments exposed by Hoa et al., 2016 that suggest that MRE11 activity, rather than TDP2, prevents spontaneously arising TOP2cc from becoming a serious threat to genome instability or cell viability. This is not the case, at least in mice, and it is consistent with our observations of genome instability in human cells. Thus, it would be really interesting to analyse whether this incidence of tumour is also observed in SCAR23 patients, which are TDP2-deficent and show severe neurological abnormalities (Zagnoli-Vieira et al., 2018). The low number of patients, however, preclude any conclusion regarding cancer epidemiology. In any case, we performed an analysis in the Oncomine database of differential TDP2 expression in cancer. Interestingly, mRNA expression of TDP2 is downregulated in colorectal cancers, which further supports the role of TDP2 in preserving genomic integrity. Remarkably, colorectal cancers also show markedly higher mRNA expression of MRE11. Again, this could support that a disruption in the hierarchy in which TDP2 activity is preferred to repair TOP2-DSBs over nucleases leads to genome instability, and potentially to cancer development. Intestinal tissue is an established in vivo target of etoposide, consistent with high proliferation rates and the associated requirement for TOP2 activity. This could be the reason why this tissue is more sensitive for the

unbalanced expression of TDP2. Thus, TDP2 downregulation could contribute to cancer development by compromising genome integrity in a tissue with a high load of accidental TOP2-DSBs.

Finally, given the established preference for TDP2 to repair TOP2-DSBs and the etoposide resistance observed upon its high expression (Ledesma et al., 2009), TDP2 can be considered a determinant factor in cancer treatment with TOP2-poisons (Pommier et al., 2010). Indeed, recent studies have put great efforts to develop TDP2 inhibitors (Kankanala et al., 2016, 2019; Kossmann et al., 2016; Laev, Salakhutdinov, & Lavrik, 2016; Marchand et al., 2016; Raoof et al., 2013; Ribeiro et al., 2018, 2019; Yu et al., 2018). Unfortunately, potent TDP2 inhibitors with enough cellular potency and/or permeability are not yet reported. We can anticipate that TDP2 inactivation will sensitize tumour cells to TOP2-poison chemotherapy. However, it is important to consider that based on our findings, inactivation of TDP2 would channel DSB-repair to the error-prone nuclease pathways, which could potentiate the development of treatment associated secondary leukemias (Pendleton, Lindsey, Felix, Grimwade, & Osheroff, 2014).

V. CONCLUSIONS

V. CONCLUSIONS

1. ARTEMIS nuclease, NBS1 from the MRN complex and ATM are the main genetic hits specifically promoting etoposide resistance of TDP2 deficient cells, as determined on a genome wide pooled CRISPR-Cas9 screen.

2. ARTEMIS and MRE11 work together to facilitate the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs exclusively when TDP2 is absent, and therefore the ends are blocked. At least the exonuclease activity of MRE11 is involved in this process.

3. TDP2 contributes to avoid the formation of micronuclei upon the induction of TOP2induced DSBs. Saturation of TDP2 function by a high dose of damage induces micronuclei that are dependent on ARTEMIS and, at least, the exonuclease activity of MRE11.

5. DNA-PKcs facilitates the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs exclusively when TDP2 is absent, and therefore the ends are blocked. Nevertheless, the inhibition of its activity completely abolishes the repair regardless of background.

6. DNA-PKcs is epistatic over ARTEMIS in the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs in the absence of TDP2, partially suppressing the repair defects of *TDP2*-/- *ARTEMIS*-/- mutant.

7. In the absence of DNA-PKcs, independent TDP2 and MRE11 pathways are responsible for the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs.

8. ATM facilitates the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs and promote cell survival exclusively when TDP2 is not present. This contribution is mainly related with the ARTEMIS-MRE11 pathway, although it also displays independent functions.

9. ATR facilitates the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs exclusively in TDP2 deficient background, and its function is more relevant in the absence of ATM.

10. RNF168 facilitates the repair of TOP2-induced DSBs exclusively in TDP2 deficient background, this function is partially ATM-dependent.

11. Despite some differences in the genetic relationship between factors, the established preference for TDP2 to repair TOP2-induced DSBs is conserved in murine cells.

12. Tdp2 prevents malignant transformation during 3T3 protocol in primary MEFs and cancer incidence in mouse.

13. Expression of TDP2 is decreased in colorectal cancer when compared to healthy tissue, while expression of MRE11 is increased.

VI. MATERIALS AND METHODS

VI. MATERIALS AND METHODS

1. Cell culture procedures

1.1. Cell lines and primary cell culture

Cells were maintained in HEPA class 100 incubators (Thermo) at 37°C and 5% CO2.

Primary MEFs were isolated from embryos at day 13 p.c. and cultures at 3% O2 I Dubelcco's Modified Eagles's Medium (DMEM) supplemented with penicillin, streptomycin, 2 mM L-Glutamine, 15% FCS and non-essential aminoacids. All experiments were carried out between p1 and P5.

RPE-1 hTERT cells expressing Cas9 were maintained at 37°C, 5% CO2 in DMEM: F-12 Medium supplemented with penicillin, streptomycin, 2 mM L-Glutamine, 10% FCS and $2 \mu g/ml$ blasticidin.

HEK293T and U2OS were maintained at 37°C, 5% CO2 in DMEM supplemented with penicillin, streptomycin, 2 mM L-Glutamine and 10% FCS.

1.2. 3T3

Cells were maintained on a defined 3-day passage schedule (Todaro & Green, 1963) by plating 3x10⁵ cells in 10 cm dishes. Plating after disaggregation of embryos was considered passage 0, and the first passage 3 days later as passage 1. Cells were counted at each passage, and the total number was calculated prior to redilution.

1.3. Lentivirus production and infection

To produce lentiviral particles expressing shRNA against *Nbn*, 3.5x106 HEK293T cells growing in 100-mm plates were transfected by calcium/phosphate protocol with a mixture composed of 15 µg of either plko.1-puro-Nbs1 (clon TRCN0000012671, SIGMA) or scramble control plKO.1-puro (Addgene #1864), 10 µg of p8.91 (plasmid containing

viral capsid genes) and 5 µg of pVSVG (plasmid containing viral envelope genes). Medium was recovered after 48h and filtered through a 0.45 µm polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) filter (SLHV035RS, Millex-HV, Millipore). Then, viral particles wereconcentrated by centrifugation for 1 hour and 30 min at 22000 rpm at 4°C in a Belckman-Coulter Optima L-100K Ultracentrifuge and resuspended in DMEM and stored at -80°C.

 $Tdp2^{+/+}$ and $Tdp2^{-/-}$ primary MEFs growing in 100 mmm dishes were infected with MOI-5. After 5 days, cells were splitted and selected in puromycin (1 µg/ml) for 5 days before assays were performed. For infection, lentiviral particles were added to cells in DMEM supplemented with 4 µg/ml hexadimethrine bromide (H9268, Sigma). For titration U2OS cells were infected with serial dilutions of lentiviral particles. After 72 h, 2x103 cells were seeded in duplicate in 100 mm dishes and selected in puromycine (1 µg/ml) until colonies were formed. Then, plates were stained with Cristal Violet. Multicity of infection (MOI) was calculated based on the amount of puromycine resistant colonies.

1.4. Determining LD20

RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing cells were seeded in 150 mm dishes cells (3x10⁶/plate), each condition was split into technical duplicates. Cells were chronically treated with indicated concentrations of etoposide or IRCF-187 for at least 12 days. Cells were split every 3 days, counted, and 3x10⁶ cells were seeded again for each condition. Proportion of surviving cells from each concentration treatment to untreated cells was calculated to define LD20.

1.5. CRISPR screens

For CRISPR Cas9 screens the second version Toronto KnockOut (TKO)v2 library was used. This library was generated by Jason Moffat's group and it contains ~70,000 sgRNAs cloned into the lentiviral expression vector backbone pLCKO. The library sgRNAs target ~17,500 human genes with approximately four sgRNAs per gene.

RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing cells were transduced with the lentiviral TKOv2 library (prepared as previously described in Hart et al., 2015) at a low MOI (~0.2-0.3) and puromycin-containing media (20 µg/ml) was added the next day to select for transductants. Selection was continued until 72 h post transduction, which was considered the initial time point, t0. At this point the transduced cells were split into technical duplicates. During screens, cells were subcultured at day 3 (t3) and at day 6 (t6) each of the two replicates was divided into two populations. One was left untreated and to the other an LD20 dose of etoposide (P53 - TDP2 - RPE1-hTERT: 2nM) or ICRF-187 (P53 - TDP2 + RPE1-hTERT: 25 µM; P53 - TDP2 - RPE1-hTERT: 2 µM). Cells were grown with or without drug until t21 and subcultured every three days. Sample cell pellets were frozen at each time point for genomic DNA (gDNA) isolation. A library coverage of ≥400 cells/sgRNA was maintained at every step, therefore at least $3x10^7$ cells were maintained for each replicate ($3x10^6$ cells/150mm plate).

Genomic DNA from cell pellets was isolated using the QIAamp Blood Maxi Kit (Qiagen) and genome-integrated sgRNA sequences were amplified by PCR using the KAPA HiFi HotStart ReadyMix (Kapa Biosystems). Assuming each diploid genome is 6.5 picograms (pg) 182 µg genomic DNA were needed to achieve 400X coverage (6.5 pg x 28,000,000 = 182 μ g). The maximum quantity of template genomic DNA for one 50 μ L PCR reaction is 5 µg. Therefore, 37 PCR reactions were prepared per sample in 96-well PCR plates. Primers used were: "Outer_sgRNA_Fwd":AGGGCCTATTTCCCATGATTCCTT and "Outer_sgRNA_Rev": TCAAAAAAGCACCGACTCGG. i5 and i7 multiplexing barcodes were added in a second round of PCR and final gel-purified products were sequenced on Illumina HiSeq2500 or NextSeq500 systems to determine sgRNA representation in each sample. DrugZ (see (Colic et al., 2019) was used to identify gene knockouts, which were depleted from etoposide or ICRF-187-treated t18 populations but not depleted from untreated cells.
1.6. Generation of CRISPR knockout cell lines

P53+/+ and *P53+/-* RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing cells were a kind gift from Dr. Daniel Durocher's laboratory.

To perform etoposide and ICRF-187 screen we generated $P53 \neq TDP2 \neq$ RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing cells. To establish this cell line, 0.5×10^4 cells were seeded in 24-well plates. Cells from two wells for each condition were transfected with either a sgRNA targeting TDP2 or a non- targeting control using RNAiMAX (Invitrogen) according to manufacture's protocol. 24 hours after transfection, cells were split and seeded in a 60 mm plate. After additional 72 hours, single cells were sorted into 96-well plates on a BD FACSAriaTM Cell Sorter instrument and grown until colonies formed. $TDP2 \neq$ clones were selected on the basis of successful gene editing analysed by TIDE analysis (https://tide-calculator.nki.nl) (Brinkman et al., 2014). Clones from non-targeting gRNA transfection were also isolate so as to they can act as a control. In order to perform subsequent experiments with screen candidates, $P53^{+/+} TDP2^{-/-}$ RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing cells were generated in a similar way. Selected clones were confirmed by immunoblotting.

Once *P53+/+ TDP2+/-* RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing cells and its control were generated, we transfected them as explained above with sgRNAs targeting *ATM*, *ARTEMIS* or *DNA-PKcs*. Therefore, single *ATM+/-*, *ARTEMIS+/-*, *DNA-PKcs+/-* and *TDP2+/- ATM+/-*, *TDP2-/- ARTEMIS+/- TDP2+/- DNA-PKcs+/-* double mutants were identified and confirmed by immunoblotting or immunofluorescence and TIDE analysis.

For analysing other combinations between these or others genes, 7x10⁵ RPE1-hTERT Cas9-expressing clones generated where seeded into 60 mm plates and transfected with sgRNA of interest. 48h after transfection, these cells were split and seeded for performing the experiment. Finally, positive clones were selected during immunofluorescence by using an antibody against protein coding for gene targeted by the sgRNA.

2. Molecular biology procedures

2.1. Preparation of sgRNAs

sgRNAs used for transfection were ordered from Integrated DNA Technologies (IDT). crRNAs containing the target-specific sequence for guiding Cas9 protein to a genomic location were annealed with tracrRNA to form a functional sgRNA duplex.

2.2. Western blot

RPE-1 hTERT cells were seeded on coverslips. Once attached, cells were arrested at the G0 phase by serum starvation for 48-72 hours and treated as indicated with F12 media without serum. After 1 hour after treatment, cells were resuspended on ice using a cell scraper and lysed in RIPA buffer supplemented with protease inhibitor cocktail (PIC, Sigma) and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (PhiC3, Sigma). Protein concentration was determined by the Bradford assay (Applied Biochem). Equivalent amounts of protein (~20 micrograms) were resuspended in Laemli buffer, boiled at 96 °C for 5 min and sonicated. Samples were run in NuPAGE Tris-Acetate Mini gels 3-8% (Novex) for ATM immunoblotting; or 4-20% Mini-PROTEAN Tris-Glycine Precast Protein Gels (BioRad) for Artemis analysis. Then samples were transferred to Immobilon-FL Transfer Membranes (Millipore) o/n at 4°C, 40mA. Membranes were blocked in Odyssey Blocking Buffer (LI-COR Biosciences) for 1 hour, incubated with primary antibodies for 4 hours at room temperature in Odyssey Blocking Buffer-0.1% Tween20 and washed (three times in TBS-0.1% Tween20). They were then incubated with the corresponding IRDye-conjugated secondary antibodies (1/10000 dilution) in Odyssey Blocking Buffer-0.02% to 0.1% Tween20 and washed (three times in TBS-0.1% Tween20 and $1 \times$ in TBS buffer). Membranes were analyzed in Odyssey CLx with ImageStudio Odyssey CLx Software. Primary antibodies were used at the indicated dilution: ATM (Sigma, MAT3-4G10/8), 1/1,000; a-tubulin (Sigma, T9026), 1/50,000; Artemis (Thermo Fisher, PA5-27112).

3. Cell biology procedures

3.1. yH2AX foci analysis and immunofluorescence

RPE-1 hTERT cells expressing Cas9 cells were seeded on coverslips. Once attached, cells were arrested at the G0 phase by serum starvation for 48-72 hours and treated as indicated with F12 media without serum. Primary MEFs were grown on coverslips for 7 days until confluency arrest and treated as indicated. Then, cells were fixed 10 min in ice-cold methanol or 4% PFA-PBS. Cells were then permeabilized (5 min in PBS-0.2% Triton X-100), blocked (30 min in PBS-5% BSA) and incubated with the required primary antibodies (1–3 h in PBS-1% BSA). Cells were then washed (three times in PBS-0.1% Tween 20), incubated for 30 min with the corresponding AlexaFluor-conjugated secondary antibodies (1/1,000 dilution in 1% BSA-PBS) and washed again as described above. Finally, they were counterstained with DAPI (Sigma) and mounted in Vectashield (Vector Labs). Primary antibodies were used at the indicated dilution: γ H2AX (Millipore, 05-636), 1/5000 for RPE-1 hTERT cells and 1/1,000 for primary MEFs; Artemis (Novus Biologicals, NBP2-56362) 1/200; MRE11 (Novus Biologicals, NB100-142); DNA-PKcs (Santa Cruz, H163 sc-9051) 1/500; 53BP1 (Santa Cruz, sc-22760) 1/1000; RIF1 (Santa Cruz, N-20 sc-55979) 1/200.

3.2. Micronuclei assay

RPE-1 hTERT cells were seeded on coverslips. Once attached, cells were arrested at the G0 phase by serum starvation for 48-72 hours and treated as indicated with F12 media without serum. Cells were let for repair 24 hours. After repair, serum was added for 48 hours so as to cells can restart cell cycle. Then, cells were fixed 10 min in methanol at -20° C, and immunofluorescence was performed as previously described using antibody γ H2AX and stained with DAPI.

3.3. Microscopy analysis

Standard immunofluorescence and micronuclei assays were visualized using Leica DM6000 microscope and images were acquired using a Leica AF6000 image processing station. For DSB repair kinetic, γH2AX foci were manually counted (double-blind) in 40 cells preselected by DAPI staining for showing regular and standard nuclear morphology from each experimental condition. For micronuclei assay more than 500 cells were manually scored for the presence of micronuclei by DAPI visualization. At least three independent experiments were performed.

4. Animal procedures

4.1. Ethics statement

All animal procedures were performed in accordance with European Union legislation and with the approval of the Ethical Committee for Animal Experimentation of the University of Seville and local Committee of Cabimer.

4.2. Animal maintenance

The mouse colony was maintained in an outbred 129Ola, CD1 and C57BL/6 background under standard housing conditions, at 21±1°C with a photoperiod of 12:12 h (lights on at 8:00). They were housed in isolated cages with controlled ventilation trough HEPA-filters and were in flow cabins. Sterile food pellets and water were available ad libitum. Breeding pairs between heterozygotes were set to obtain wild-type ($Tdp2^{+/+}$) and knock-out ($Tdp2^{-/-}$) littermates for analysis. Mice were genotyped with Phire Animal Tissue Direct PCR Kit (Thermo) following manufacturer instructions and using primers 5'-CCTTCATTACTTCTCGTAGGTTCTGGGTC-3', 5'-ACCCGGCTCTTCACGCTGCTTCC-3' and 5'-TACACCGTGCCATAATGACCAAC-3'. This results in amplification of a 429 bp fragment from the wild-type allele or 561 bp fragment from the mutant allele.

4.3. Lifespan and tumor incidence analysis after chemotherapeutical etoposide doses

Minimum 10 mice per experimental condition were included in the analysis. $Tdp2^{+/+}$ and $Tdp2^{-/-}$ mice were treated with relevant doses for chemotherapy. 8 weeks old mice were injected daily with 4mg/kg etoposide or dmso during 5 days and left to analysed survival and tumor incidence. Weight and general health status was monitored weekly. Animals were sacrificed by cervical dislocation and dissected for histopathological analysis in the case of showing a 20% loss of the maximum weight, the presence of a detectable tumor or signs of evident pain.

5. Stadistical analyisis

Stadistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism software (GraphPad. San Diego, CA, USA).

Cell name	Species	Origin
Primary MEFs	Mus musculus	Embryonic fibroblasts
HEK293T	Homo sapiens	Embryonic kidney transformed cell line
U2OS	Homo sapiens	Osteosarcoma cell line
hTERT RPE-1 expressing Cas9	Homo sapiens	Retina pigmented epithelium cells immortalized with hTERT

6. Tables of materials

Table 1: Cells used in this thesis

Gene Targeted Sequence

TDP2	CTTGCTGAGTATCTTCAGAT
ATM	TTGTTTCAGGATCTCGAATC
ARTEMIS	TTCCTGTCCCACTGCCACAA
DNA-PKcs	TACAAGCAAACCGAAATCTC
MRE11	GTTGCAACAGATATTCATCT
RNF168	CCAGTGAAGAATACATACAG
53BP1	TCCAATCCTGAACAAACAGC
RIF1	GTGCTGCTCTACAAGCCCTG

Table 2: Sequences (5'-3') of DNA templates used for sgRNA production.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Name	Sequence	From
TDP2_fw	CAAAGTGCAGCGTGATTAATG	Sigma
TDP2_rv	TAACAGTTCAAGGTTGTGGGC	Sigma
ATM_fw	TCTGAAATTGTGAACCATGAG	Sigma
ATM_rv	CCAAATTCATATGCAAGG	Sigma
ARTEMIS_fw	CCCTCCTGTCCTCTCTCCAG	Sigma
ARTEMIS_rv	ACTGCACCTCCACAGACATG	Sigma
DNA-PKcs_fw	ATAAGAAAATCATTGCAACCC	Sigma
DNA-PKcs_rv	AGCCCACTTCATTTGTAACAC	Sigma
MRE11_fw	ACTCACTTCATTTTCCTGGGCA	Sigma
MRE11_rv	TTGGGCCTGGGTTACATGAG	Sigma
RNF168_fw	AGGCTGAGATGGGACAGCTA	Sigma
RNF168_rv	ATTTGTGGGATGCAGAACCT	Sigma
53BP1_fw	CTCCAGACGCACAAAG	Sigma
53BP1_rv	GCAAAGGGGACAGATAGC	Sigma
RIF1_fw	TACTCAGTGGAAGGGCCTTG	Sigma
RIF1_rv	CCACACCCAGCCATTCTTTC	Sigma
TDP2_seq	CAAAGTGCAGCGTGATTAATG	Sigma
ATM_seq	CCAAATTCATATGCAAGG	Sigma
ARTEMIS_seq	AGTGGCGGCGCGGGTCAGGGCT	Sigma
DNA-PKcs_seq	AGCCCACTTCATTTGTAACAC	Sigma
MRE11_seq	TTGGGCCTGGGTTACATGAG	Sigma
RNF168_seq	ATTTGTGGGATGCAGAACCT	Sigma
53BP1_seq	CTCCAGACGCACAAAG	Sigma
RIF1_seq	CCACACCCAGCCATTCTTTC	Sigma

 Table 3: DNA oligonucleotides used for diagnostic PCR and sequencing of CRISPR-Cas9

 gene-editing events.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Primary antibodies	Dilution	Obtained from	Specie s	Applicatio n
ATM	1/1000	Sigma, MAT3_4G10/8	Mouse	WB
ARTEMIS	1/200	Novus Biologicals, NBP2- 56362	Rabbit	IF
ARTEMIS	1/1000	Thermo Fisher, PA5-27112	Rabbit	WB
MRE11	1/200	Novus Biologicals, NB100-142	Rabbit	IF
DNA-PKcs	1/500	Santa Cruz, H163 sc-9051	Rabbit	IF
53BP1	1/1000	Santa Cruz, sc-22760	Rabbit	IF
RIF1	1/200	Santa Cruz, (N20) sc-55979	Goat	IF
gH2AX	1/1000- 1/5000	Millipore, 05-636	Mouse	IF
a Tubulin	1/5000	Sigma, T9026	Mouse	WB

Secondary antibodies	Dilutio n	Obtained from		Specie s	Applicatio n
IRDye 680RD goat anti-mouse IgG (H+L)	1/10000	LI-COR, 68070	926-	Goat	WB
IRDye 800RD goat anti-rabbit IgG (H+L)	1/10000	LI-COR, 32211	926-	Goat	WB
Goat anti-mouse-AlexaFluor488	1/1000	Jackson		Goat	IF
Goat anti-mouse-AlexaFluor594	1/1000	Jackson		Goat	IF
Donkey anti-mouse-AlexaFluor488	1/1000	Jackson		Donke y	IF
Donkey anti-goat-Cy3	1/1000	Jackson		Donke y	IF

Table 4: Antibodies used in this thesis.

VII. BIBLIOGRAPHY

VII. BIBLIOGRAFY

- Ababou, M., Dutertre, S., Lécluse, Y., Onclercq, R., Chatton, B., & Amor-Guéret, M. (2000). ATM-dependent phosphorylation and accumulation of endogenous BLM protein in response to ionizing radiation. *Oncogene*. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1204003
- Akimitsu, N., Adachi, N., Hirai, H., Hossain, M. S., Hamamoto, H., Kobayashi, M., ... Sekimizu, K. (2003). Enforced cytokinesis without complete nuclear division in embryonic cells depleting the activity of DNA topoisomerase IIa. *Genes to Cells*. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2443.2003.00643.x
- Akopiants, K., Zhou, R. Z., Mohapatra, S., Valerie, K., Lees-Miller, S. P., Lee, K. J., ... Povirk, L. F. (2009). Requirement for XLF/Cernunnos in alignment-based gap filling by DNA polymerases λ and µ for nonhomologous end joining in human whole-cell extracts. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkp283
- Altieri, F., Grillo, C., Maceroni, M., & Chichiarelli, S. (2008). DNA Damage and Repair: From Molecular Mechanisms to Health Implications. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2007.1830
- Álvarez-Quilón, A., Serrano-Benítez, A., Lieberman, J. A., Quintero, C., Sánchez-Gutiérrez, D., Escudero, L. M., & Cortés-Ledesma, F. (2014). ATM specifically mediates repair of double-strand breaks with blocked DNA ends. *Nature Communications*, 5. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms4347
- Álvarez-Quilón, Alejandro, Serrano-Benítez, A., Lieberman, J. A., Quintero, C., Sánchez-Gutiérrez, D., Escudero, L. M., & Cortés-Ledesma, F. (2014). ATM specifically mediates repair of double-strand breaks with blocked DNA ends. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms4347
- Anand, R., Ranjha, L., Cannavo, E., & Cejka, P. (2016). Phosphorylated CtIP Functions as a Co-factor of the MRE11-RAD50-NBS1 Endonuclease in DNA End Resection. *Molecular Cell*, 64(5), 940–950. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.10.017
- Anderson, L., Henderson, C., & Adachi, Y. (2002). Phosphorylation and Rapid Relocalization of 53BP1 to Nuclear Foci upon DNA Damage. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.21.5.1719-1729.2001
- Andres, S. N., Schellenberg, M. J., Wallace, B. D., Tumbale, P., & Scott Williams, R. (2015). Recognition and repair of chemically heterogeneous structures at DNA ends. *Environmental and Molecular Mutagenesis*. https://doi.org/10.1002/em.21892
- Aparicio, T., Baer, R., Gottesman, M., & Gautier, J. (2016). MRN, CtIP, and BRCA1 mediate repair of topoisomerase II-DNA adducts. *Journal of Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201504005
- Araki, R., Fujimori, A., Hamatani, K., Mita, K., Saito, T., Mori, M., ... Abe, M. (1997). Nonsense mutation at Tyr-4046 in the DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit of severe combined immune deficiency mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*.
- Arroyo, M., Kuriyama, R., Guerrero, I., Keifenheim, D., Cañuelo, A., Calahorra, J., ... Marchal, J. A. (2019). MCPH1 is essential for cellular adaptation to the G 2 -phase decatenation checkpoint . *The FASEB Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201802009rr

- Asaithamby, A., Hu, B., & Chen, D. J. (2011). Unrepaired clustered DNA lesions induce chromosome breakage in human cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1016045108
- Barlow, C., Hirotsune, S., Paylor, R., Liyanage, M., Eckhaus, M., Collins, F., ... Wynshaw-Boris, A. (1996). Atm-deficient mice: A paradigm of ataxia telangiectasia. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80086-0
- Barton, O., Naumann, S. C., Diemer-Biehs, R., Künzel, J., Steinlage, M., Conrad, S., ... Löbrich, M. (2014). Polo-like kinase 3 regulates CtIP during DNA double-strand break repair in G1. Journal of Cell Biology. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201401146
- Bassing, C. H., Chua, K. F., Sekiguchi, J., Suh, H., Whitlow, S. R., Fleming, J. C., ... Alt, F. W. (2002). Increased ionizing radiation sensitivity and genomic instability in the absence of histone H2AX. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.122228699
- Bassing, Craig H., & Alt, F. W. (2004). The cellular response to general and programmed DNA double strand breaks. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2004.06.001
- Bassing, Craig H., Suh, H., Ferguson, D. O., Chua, K. F., Manis, J., Eckersdorff, M., ... Alt, F. W. (2003). Histone H2AX: A dosage-dependent suppressor of oncogenic translocations and tumors. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00566-X
- Beamish, H. J. (2000). The C-terminal conserved domain of DNA-PKcs, missing in the SCID mouse, is required for kinase activity. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/28.7.1506
- Becker, J. R., Cuella-Martin, R., Barazas, M., Liu, R., Oliveira, C., Oliver, A. W., ... Chapman, J. R. (2018). The ASCIZ-DYNLL1 axis promotes 53BP1-dependent non-homologous end joining and PARP inhibitor sensitivity. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-07855-x
- Bednarski, J. J., & Sleckman, B. P. (2012). Lymphocyte Development: Integration of DNA Damage Response Signaling. In Advances in Immunology. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-394300-2.00006-5
- Bednarski, J. J., & Sleckman, B. P. (2019). At the intersection of DNA damage and immune responses. *Nature Reviews Immunology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0135-6
- Bekker-Jensen, S., & Mailand, N. (2010). Assembly and function of DNA double-strand break repair foci in mammalian cells. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2010.09.010
- Beucher, A., Birraux, J., Tchouandong, L., Barton, O., Shibata, A., Conrad, S., ... Löbrich, M. (2009). ATM and Artemis promote homologous recombination of radiation-induced DNA double-strand breaks in G2. EMBO Journal. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2009.276
- Block, W. D., Yu, Y., Merkle, D., Gifford, J. L., Ding, Q., Meek, K., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2004). Autophosphorylation-dependent remodeling of the DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit regulates ligation of DNA ends. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkh761
- Blunt, T., Gell, D., Fox, M., Taccioli, G. E., Lehmann, A. R., Jackson, S. P., & Jeggo, P. A. (1996). Identification of a nonsense mutation in the carboxyl-terminal region of DNA-

dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit in the scid mouse. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*.

- Bolderson, E., Tomimatsu, N., Richard, D. J., Boucher, D., Kumar, R., Pandita, T. K., ... Khanna, K. K. (2010). Phosphorylation of Exo1 modulates homologous recombination repair of DNA double-strand breaks. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkp1164
- Borde, V., & de Massy, B. (2013). Programmed induction of DNA double strand breaks during meiosis: Setting up communication between DNA and the chromosome structure. *Current Opinion in Genetics and Development*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gde.2012.12.002
- Bothmer, A., Robbiani, D. F., Feldhahn, N., Gazumyan, A., Nussenzweig, A., & Nussenzweig, M. C. (2010). 53BP1 regulates DNA resection and the choice between classical and alternative end joining during class switch recombination. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20100244
- Bredemeyer, A. L., Helmink, B. A., Innes, C. L., Calderon, B., McGinnis, L. M., Mahowald, G. K., ... Sleckman, B. P. (2008). DNA double-strand breaks activate a multi-functional genetic program in developing lymphocytes. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature07392
- Brenner, D. J., & Ward, J. F. (1992). Constraints on energy deposition and target size of multiply damaged sites associated with DNA double-Strand breaks. *International Journal of Radiation Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1080/09553009214551591
- Brinkman, E. K., Chen, T., Amendola, M., & van Steensel, B. (2014). Easy quantitative assessment of genome editing by sequence trace decomposition. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gku936
- Bunch, H., Lawney, B. P., Lin, Y. F., Asaithamby, A., Murshid, A., Wang, Y. E., ... Calderwood, S. K. (2015). Transcriptional elongation requires DNA break-induced signalling. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms10191
- Bunting, S. F., Callén, E., Wong, N., Chen, H. T., Polato, F., Gunn, A., ... Nussenzweig, A. (2010). 53BP1 inhibits homologous recombination in brca1-deficient cells by blocking resection of DNA breaks. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2010.03.012
- Calderwood, S. K. (2016). A critical role for topoisomerase IIb and DNA double strand breaks in transcription. *Transcription*. https://doi.org/10.1080/21541264.2016.1181142
- Callen, E., Di Virgilio, M., Kruhlak, M. J., Nieto-Soler, M., Wong, N., Chen, H. T., ... Nussenzweig, A. (2013). 53BP1 mediates productive and mutagenic DNA repair through distinct phosphoprotein interactions. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.023
- Callén, E., Jankovic, M., Wong, N., Zha, S., Chen, H. T., Difilippantonio, S., ... Nussenzweig, M. (2009). Essential Role for DNA-PKcs in DNA Double-Strand Break Repair and Apoptosis in ATM-Deficient Lymphocytes. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2009.04.025
- Capranico, G., & Binaschi, M. (1998). DNA sequence selectivity of topoisomerases and topoisomerase poisons. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta Gene Structure and Expression*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-4781(98)00135-3
- Caron, P., Choudjaye, J., Clouaire, T., Bugler, B., Daburon, V., Aguirrebengoa, M., ... Legube,

G. (2015). Non-redundant Functions of ATM and DNA-PKcs in Response to DNA Double-Strand Breaks. *Cell Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2015.10.024

- Carter, R. J., Nickson, C. M., Thompson, J. M., Kacperek, A., Hill, M. A., & Parsons, J. L. (2018). Complex DNA Damage Induced by High Linear Energy Transfer Alpha-Particles and Protons Triggers a Specific Cellular DNA Damage Response. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology Biology Physics*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijrobp.2017.11.012
- Celeste, A., Difilippantonio, S., Difilippantonio, M. J., Fernandez-Capetillo, O., Pilch, D. R., Sedelnikova, O. A., ... Nussenzweig, A. (2003). H2AX haploinsufficiency modifies genomic stability and tumor susceptibility. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00567-1
- Celeste, A., Petersen, S., Romanienko, P. J., Fernandez-Capetillo, O., Chen, H. T., Sedelnikova, O. A., ... Nussenzweig, A. (2002). Genomic instability in mice lacking histone H2AX. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1069398
- Chan, D. W., Chen, B. P. C., Prithivirajsingh, S., Kurimasa, A., Story, M. D., Qin, J., & Chen, D. J. (2002). Autophosphorylation of the DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit is required for rejoining of DNA double-strand breaks. *Genes and Development*. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1015202
- Chan, D. W., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (1996). The DNA-dependent protein kinase is inactivated by autophosphorylation of the catalytic subunit. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.271.15.8936
- Chang, H. H. Y., & Lieber, M. R. (2016). Structure-Specific nuclease activities of Artemis and the Artemis: DNA-PKcs complex. Nucleic Acids Research. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkw456
- Chang, H. H. Y., Watanabe, G., Gerodimos, C. A., Ochi, T., Blundell, T. L., Jackson, S. P., & Lieber, M. R. (2016). Different DNA end configurations dictate which NHEJ components are most important for joining efficiency. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M116.752329
- Chang, H. H. Y., Watanabe, G., & Lieber, M. R. (2015). Unifying the DNA end-processing roles of the artemis nuclease: Ku-dependentartemis resection atbluntdnaends. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M115.680900
- Chapman, J. R., Sossick, A. J., Boulton, S. J., & Jackson, S. P. (2012). BRCA1-associated exclusion of 53BP1 from DNA damage sites underlies temporal control of DNA repair. *Journal of Cell Science*. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.105353
- Chapman, J. Ross, Barral, P., Vannier, J. B., Borel, V., Steger, M., Tomas-Loba, A., ... Boulton, S. J. (2013). RIF1 Is Essential for 53BP1-Dependent Nonhomologous End Joining and Suppression of DNA Double-Strand Break Resection. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2013.01.002
- Chapman, J. Ross, & Jackson, S. P. (2008). Phospho-dependent interactions between NBS1 and MDC1 mediate chromatin retention of the MRN complex at sites of DNA damage. *EMBO Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1038/embor.2008.103
- Chatterjee, N., & Walker, G. C. (2017). Mechanisms of DNA damage, repair, and mutagenesis. *Environmental and Molecular Mutagenesis*. https://doi.org/10.1002/em.22087
- Chen, B. P. C., Uematsu, N., Kobayashi, J., Lerenthal, Y., Krempler, A., Yajima, H., ... Chen,

D. J. (2007). Ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) is essential for DNA-PKcs phosphorylations at the Thr-2609 cluster upon DNA double strand break. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M611605200

- Chen, L., Morio, T., Minegishi, Y., Nakada, S. I., Nagasawa, M., Komatsu, K., ... Mizutani, S. (2005). Ataxia-telangiectasia-mutated dependent phosphorylation of Artemis in response to DNA damage. *Cancer Science*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1349-7006.2005.00019.x
- Chen, S., Sanjana, N. E., Zheng, K., Shalem, O., Lee, K., Shi, X., ... Sharp, P. A. (2015). Genomewide CRISPR screen in a mouse model of tumor growth and metastasis. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.02.038
- Cheng, W.-H., Muftic, D., Muftuoglu, M., Dawut, L., Morris, C., Helleday, T., ... Bohr, V. A. (2008). WRN Is Required for ATM Activation and the S-Phase Checkpoint in Response to Interstrand Cross-Link-Induced DNA Double-Strand Breaks. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e07-07-0698
- Choi, K., & Henderson, I. R. (2015). Meiotic recombination hotspots A comparative view. *Plant Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.12870
- Ciccia, A., & Elledge, S. J. (2010). The DNA damage response: making it safe to play with knives. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2010.09.019
- Cimprich, K. A., & Cortez, D. (2008). ATR: An essential regulator of genome integrity. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2450
- Colic, M., Wang, G., Zimmermann, M., Mascall, K., McLaughlin, M., Bertolet, L., ... Hart, T. (2019). Identifying chemogenetic interactions from CRISPR knockout screens with drugZ. *BioRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/232736
- Conlin, M. P., Reid, D. A., Small, G. W., Chang, H. H., Watanabe, G., Lieber, M. R., ... Rothenberg, E. (2017). DNA Ligase IV Guides End-Processing Choice during Nonhomologous End Joining. *Cell Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2017.08.091
- Cooke, H. J., & Saunders, P. T. K. (2002). Mouse models of male infertility. Nature Reviews Genetics. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg911
- Cortés-Ledesma, F., & Aguilera, A. (2006). Double-strand breaks arising by replication through a nick are repaired by cohesin-dependent sister-chromatid exchange. *EMBO Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.embor.7400774
- Cottarel, J., Frit, P., Bombarde, O., Salles, B., Négrel, A., Bernard, S., ... Calsou, P. (2013). A noncatalytic function of the ligation complex during nonhomologous end joining. *Journal of Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201203128
- Crick, F. (1974). The double helix: A personal view. Nature. https://doi.org/10.1038/248766a0
- Cui, X., Yu, Y., Gupta, S., Cho, Y.-M., Lees-Miller, S. P., & Meek, K. (2005). Autophosphorylation of DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase Regulates DNA End Processing and May Also Alter Double-Strand Break Repair Pathway Choice. *Molecular* and Cellular Biology. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.25.24.10842-10852.2005
- Cui, Xiuji, McAllister, R., Boregowda, R., Sohn, J. A., Ledesma, F. C., Caldecott, K. W., ... Hu, J. (2015). Does tyrosyl DNA phosphodiesterase-2 play a role in hepatitis B virus genome repair? *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0128401

- Daley, J. M., & Sung, P. (2014). 53BP1, BRCA1, and the Choice between Recombination and End Joining at DNA Double-Strand Breaks. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.01639-13
- Daley, James M., Jimenez-Sainz, J., Wang, W., Miller, A. S., Xue, X., Nguyen, K. A., ... Sung, P. (2017). Enhancement of BLM-DNA2-Mediated Long-Range DNA End Resection by CtIP. Cell Reports. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2017.09.048
- Danska, J. S., Holland, D. P., Mariathasan, S., Williams, K. M., & Guidos, C. J. (2015). Biochemical and genetic defects in the DNA-dependent protein kinase in murine scid lymphocytes. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.16.10.5507
- Davis, A. J., Chen, B. P. C., & Chen, D. J. (2014). DNA-PK: A dynamic enzyme in a versatile DSB repair pathway. *DNA Repair*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2014.02.020
- Davis, A. J., So, S., & Chen, D. J. (2010). Dynamics of the PI3K-like protein kinase members ATM and DNA-PKcs at DNA double strand breaks. *Cell Cycle*. https://doi.org/10.4161/cc.9.13.12148
- De Ioannes, P., Malu, S., Cortes, P., & Aggarwal, A. K. (2012). Structural Basis of DNA Ligase IV-Artemis Interaction in Nonhomologous End-Joining. *Cell Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2012.11.004
- Dekker, J., & Misteli, T. (2015). Long-range chromatin interactions. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a019356
- Delgado, J. L., Hsieh, C.-M., Chan, N.-L., & Hiasa, H. (2018). Topoisomerases as anticancer targets. *Biochemical Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1042/bcj20160583
- Delgado, T. C., Barbier-Torres, L., Zubiete-Franco, I., Lopitz-Otsoa, F., Varela-Rey, M., Fernández-Ramos, D., & Martínez-Chantar, M.-L. (2018). Neddylation, a novel paradigm in liver cancer. *Translational Gastroenterology and Hepatology*. https://doi.org/10.21037/tgh.2018.06.05
- Deshpande, R. A., Lee, J. H., Arora, S., & Paull, T. T. (2016a). Nbs1 Converts the Human Mre11/Rad50 Nuclease Complex into an Endo/Exonuclease Machine Specific for Protein-DNA Adducts. *Molecular Cell*, 64(3), 593–606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.10.010
- Deshpande, R. A., Lee, J. H., Arora, S., & Paull, T. T. (2016b). Nbs1 Converts the Human Mre11/Rad50 Nuclease Complex into an Endo/Exonuclease Machine Specific for Protein-DNA Adducts. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.10.010
- Dev, H., Chiang, T. W. W., Lescale, C., de Krijger, I., Martin, A. G., Pilger, D., ... Jackson, S. P. (2018). Shieldin complex promotes DNA end-joining and counters homologous recombination in BRCA1-null cells. *Nature Cell Biology*, 20(8), 954–965. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41556-018-0140-1
- Deweese, J. E., & Osheroff, N. (2009). The DNA cleavage reaction of topoisomerase II: Wolf in sheep's clothing. Nucleic Acids Research. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkn937
- DiBiase, S. J., Zeng, Z. C., Chen, R., Hyslop, T., Curran, W. J., & Iliakis, G. (2000). DNAdependent protein kinase stimulates an independently active, nonhomologous, endjoining apparatus. *Cancer Research*.
- Difilippantonio, S., Celeste, A., Kruhlak, M. J., Lee, Y., Difilippantonio, M. J., Feigenbaum, L., ... Nussenzweig, A. (2007). Distinct domains in Nbs1 regulate irradiation-induced

checkpoints and apoptosis. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20070319

- Difilippantonio, S., Gapud, E., Wong, N., Huang, C. Y., Mahowald, G., Chen, H. T., ... Nussenzweig, A. (2008). 53BP1 facilitates long-range DNA end-joining during V(D)J recombination. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature07476
- Ding, Q., Reddy, Y. V. R., Wang, W., Woods, T., Douglas, P., Ramsden, D. A., ... Meek, K. (2003). Autophosphorylation of the Catalytic Subunit of the DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase Is Required for Efficient End Processing during DNA Double-Strand Break Repair. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.23.16.5836-5848.2003
- Dobbs, T. A., Tainer, J. A., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2010). A structural model for regulation of NHEJ by DNA-PKcs autophosphorylation. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2010.09.019
- Doudna, J. A., & Charpentier, E. (2014). The new frontier of genome engineering with CRISPR-Cas9. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1258096
- Douglas, P., Cui, X., Block, W. D., Yu, Y., Gupta, S., Ding, Q., ... Meek, K. (2007). The DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase Catalytic Subunit Is Phosphorylated In Vivo on Threonine 3950, a Highly Conserved Amino Acid in the Protein Kinase Domain. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.01962-06
- Douglas, Pauline, Gupta, S., Morrice, N., Meek, K., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2005). DNA-PKdependent phosphorylation of Ku70/80 is not required for non-homologous end joining. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2005.05.003
- Douglas, Pauline, Moorhead, G. B. G., Ye, R., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2001). Protein Phosphatases Regulate DNA-dependent Protein Kinase Activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M011703200
- Dupré, A., Boyer-Chatenet, L., Sattler, R. M., Modi, A. P., Lee, J. H., Nicolette, M. L., ... Gautier, J. (2008). A forward chemical genetic screen reveals an inhibitor of the Mre11-Rad50-Nbs1 complex. *Nature Chemical Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.63
- Ellenberger, T., & Tomkinson, A. E. (2008). Eukaryotic DNA Ligases: Structural and Functional Insights. Annual Review of Biochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.77.061306.123941
- Escribano-Díaz, C., Orthwein, A., Fradet-Turcotte, A., Xing, M., Young, J. T. F., Tkáč, J., ... Durocher, D. (2013). A Cell Cycle-Dependent Regulatory Circuit Composed of 53BP1-RIF1 and BRCA1-CtIP Controls DNA Repair Pathway Choice. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2013.01.001
- Fenech, M. (2000). The in vitro micronucleus technique. Mutation Research Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0027-5107(00)00065-8
- Fenton, A. L., Shirodkar, P., MacRae, C. J., Meng, L., & Anne Koch, C. (2013). The PARP3-and ATM-dependent phosphorylation of APLF facilitates DNA double-strand break repair. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkt134
- Finnie, N. J., Gottlieb, T. M., Blunt, T., Jeggo, P. A., & Jackson, S. P. (2006). DNA-dependent protein kinase activity is absent in xrs-6 cells: implications for site-specific recombination and DNA double-strand break repair. *Proceedings of the National Academy*

of Sciences. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.92.1.320

- Firsanov, D. V., Solovjeva, L. V., & Svetlova, M. P. (2011). H2AX phosphorylation at the sites of DNA double-strand breaks in cultivated mammalian cells and tissues. *Clinical Epigenetics*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13148-011-0044-4
- Foote, K. M., Blades, K., Cronin, A., Fillery, S., Guichard, S. S., Hassall, L., ... Wood, C. (2013). Discovery of 4-{4-[(3R)-3-methylmorpholin-4-yl]-6-[1-(methylsulfonyl) cyclopropyl]pyrimidin-2-yl}-1H-indole (AZ20): A potent and selective inhibitor of ATR protein kinase with monotherapy in vivo antitumor activity. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm301859s
- Fradet-Turcotte, A., Canny, M. D., Escribano-Díaz, C., Orthwein, A., Leung, C. C. Y., Huang, H., ... Durocher, D. (2013). 53BP1 is a reader of the DNA-damage-induced H2A Lys 15 ubiquitin mark. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12318
- Franco, S., Alt, F. W., & Manis, J. P. (2006). Pathways that suppress programmed DNA breaks from progressing to chromosomal breaks and translocations. *DNA Repair*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2006.05.024
- Freitas, A. A., & De Magalhães, J. P. (2011). A review and appraisal of the DNA damage theory of ageing. *Mutation Research - Reviews in Mutation Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrrev.2011.05.001
- Friedberg, E. C. (2008). A brief history of the DNA repair field. *Cell Research*. https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2007.113
- Gao, R., Huang, S. Y. N., Marchand, C., & Pommier, Y. (2012). Biochemical characterization of human tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase 2 (TDP2/TTRAP): A Mg2+/Mn2+dependent phosphodiesterase specific for the repair of topoisomerase cleavage complexes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M112.393983
- Gao, S., Feng, S., Ning, S., Liu, J., Zhao, H., Xu, Y., ... Xu, D. (2018). An OB-fold complex controls the repair pathways for DNA double-strand breaks. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-06407-7
- Garcia, V., Phelps, S. E. L., Gray, S., & Neale, M. J. (2011). Bidirectional resection of DNA double-strand breaks by Mre11 and Exo1. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10515
- Gasiunas, G., Barrangou, R., Horvath, P., & Siksnys, V. (2012). Cas9-crRNA ribonucleoprotein complex mediates specific DNA cleavage for adaptive immunity in bacteria. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1208507109
- Gerodimos, C. A., Chang, H. H. Y., Watanabe, G., & Lieber, M. R. (2017). Effects of DNA end configuration on XRCC4-DNA ligase IV and its stimulation of Artemis activity. *Journal* of Biological Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M117.798850
- Gómez-Herreros, F., Romero-Granados, R., Zeng, Z., Álvarez-Quilón, A., Quintero, C., Ju, L., ... Cortés-Ledesma, F. (2013). TDP2-Dependent Non-Homologous End-Joining Protects against Topoisomerase II-Induced DNA Breaks and Genome Instability in Cells and In Vivo. *PLoS Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1003226
- Gómez-Herreros, F., Schuurs-Hoeijmakers, J. H. M., McCormack, M., Greally, M. T., Rulten, S., Romero-Granados, R., ... Caldecott, K. W. (2014). TDP2 protects transcription from abortive topoisomerase activity and is required for normal neural function. *Nature*

Genetics. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.2929

- Gómez-Herreros, F., Zagnoli-Vieira, G., Ntai, I., Martínez-Macías, M. I., Anderson, R. M., Herrero-Ruíz, A., & Caldecott, K. W. (2017). TDP2 suppresses chromosomal translocations induced by DNA topoisomerase II during gene transcription. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-00307-y
- Gong, Z., Cho, Y. W., Kim, J. E., Ge, K., & Chen, J. (2009). Accumulation of pax2 transactivation domain interaction protein (PTIP) at sites of DNA breaks via RNF8-dependent pathway is required for cell survival after DNA damage. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M809158200
- Goodarzi, A. A., Noon, A. T., Deckbar, D., Ziv, Y., Shiloh, Y., Löbrich, M., & Jeggo, P. A. (2008). ATM Signaling Facilitates Repair of DNA Double-Strand Breaks Associated with Heterochromatin. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2008.05.017
- Goodarzi, A. A., Yu, Y., Riballo, E., Douglas, P., Walker, S. A., Ye, R., ... Lees-Miller, S. P. (2006). DNA-PK autophosphorylation facilitates Artemis endonuclease activity. *EMBO Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7601255
- Goodhead, D. T. (1994). Initial events in the cellular effects of ionizing radiations: clustered damage in DNA. *International Journal of Radiation Biology*.
- Graham, T. G. W., Walter, J. C., & Loparo, J. J. (2016). Two-Stage Synapsis of DNA Ends during Non-homologous End Joining. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.02.010
- Gu, J., Li, S., Zhang, X., Wang, L. C., Niewolik, D., Schwarz, K., ... Lieber, M. R. (2010). DNA-PKcs regulates a single-stranded DNA endonuclease activity of Artemis. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2010.01.001
- Gu, J., & Lieber, M. R. (2008). Mechanistic flexibility as a conserved theme across 3 billion years of nonhomologous DNA end-joining. *Genes and Development*. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1646608
- Gu, J., Lu, H., Tippin, B., Shimazaki, N., Goodman, M. F., & Lieber, M. R. (2007). XRCC4:DNA ligase IV can ligate incompatible DNA ends and can ligate across gaps. *EMBO Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7601559
- HADA, M., & GEORGAKILAS, A. G. (2008). Formation of Clustered DNA Damage after High-LET Irradiation: A Review. *Journal of Radiation Research*. https://doi.org/10.1269/jrr.07123
- Haffner, M. C., Aryee, M. J., Toubaji, A., Esopi, D. M., Albadine, R., Gurel, B., ... Yegnasubramanian, S. (2010). Androgen-induced TOP2B-mediated double-strand breaks and prostate cancer gene rearrangements. *Nature Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.613
- Hagen, U. (1994). Mechanisms of induction and repair of DNA double-strand breaks by ionizing radiation: Some contradictions. *Radiation and Environmental Biophysics*, 33(1), 45–61. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01255273
- Hapak, S. M., Rothlin, C. V., & Ghosh, S. (2018). PAR3-PAR6-atypical PKC polarity complex proteins in neuronal polarization. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-018-2828-6
- Harper, J. W., & Elledge, S. J. (2007). The DNA Damage Response: Ten Years After. Molecular

Cell. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2007.11.015

- Hart, T., Chandrashekhar, M., Aregger, M., Steinhart, Z., Brown, K. R., MacLeod, G., ... Moffat, J. (2015). High-Resolution CRISPR Screens Reveal Fitness Genes and Genotype-Specific Cancer Liabilities. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.11.015
- Hartsuiker, E., Neale, M. J., & Carr, A. M. (2009). Distinct Requirements for the Rad32 Mre11 Nuclease and Ctp1 CtIP in the Removal of Covalently Bound Topoisomerase I and II from DNA. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2008.11.021
- He, Y. J., Meghani, K., Caron, M. C., Yang, C., Ronato, D. A., Bian, J., ... Chowdhury, D. (2018). DYNLL1 binds to MRE11 to limit DNA end resection in BRCA1-deficient cells. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0670-5
- Heck, M. M., Hittelman, W. N., & Earnshaw, W. C. (1988). Differential expression of DNA topoisomerases I and II during the eukaryotic cell cycle. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.85.4.1086
- Helmink, B. A., Tubbs, A. T., Dorsett, Y., Bednarski, J. J., Walker, L. M., Feng, Z., ... Sleckman, B. P. (2011). H2AX prevents CtIP-mediated DNA end resection and aberrant repair in G1-phase lymphocytes. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09585
- Hoa, N. N., Shimizu, T., Zhou, Z. W., Wang, Z. Q., Deshpande, R. A., Paull, T. T., ... Sasanuma, H. (2016a). Mre11 Is Essential for the Removal of Lethal Topoisomerase 2 Covalent Cleavage Complexes. *Molecular Cell*, 64(3), 580–592. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.10.011
- Hoa, N. N., Shimizu, T., Zhou, Z. W., Wang, Z. Q., Deshpande, R. A., Paull, T. T., ... Sasanuma, H. (2016b). Mre11 Is Essential for the Removal of Lethal Topoisomerase 2 Covalent Cleavage Complexes. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.10.011
- Hoeijmakers, J. H. J. (2009). DNA damage, aging, and cancer. The New England Journal of Medicine. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra0804615
- Huertas, P., & Jackason, S. P. (2009). Human CtIP mediates cell cycle control of DNA end resection and double strand break repair. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M808906200
- Interthal, H., Chen, H. J., Kehl-Fie, T. E., Zotzmann, J., Leppard, J. B., & Champoux, J. J. (2005). SCAN1 mutant Tdp1 accumulates the enzyme-DNA intermediate and causes camptothecin hypersensitivity. *EMBO Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7600694
- Isik, S., Zaim, M., Yildiz, M. T., Negis, Y., Kunduraci, T., Karakas, N., ... Cetin, G. (2015). DNA topoisomerase IIβ as a molecular switch in neural differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells. *Annals of Hematology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00277-014-2209-7
- Jackson, A. L., & Loeb, L. A. (2001). The contribution of endogenous sources of DNA damage to the multiple mutations in cancer. *Mutation Research - Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0027-5107(01)00091-4
- Ji, G., Yan, L., Liu, W., Huang, C., Gu, A., & Wang, X. (2013). Polymorphisms in double-strand breaks repair genes are associated with impaired fertility in Chinese population. *REPRODUCTION*. https://doi.org/10.1530/rep-12-0370
- Jiang, W., Crowe, J. L., Liu, X., Nakajima, S., Wang, Y., Li, C., ... Zha, S. (2015). Differential phosphorylation of DNA-PKcs regulates the interplay between end-processing and

end-ligation during nonhomologous end-joining. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2015.02.024

- Jinek, M., Chylinski, K., Fonfara, I., Hauer, M., Doudna, J. A., & Charpentier, E. (2012). A programmable dual-RNA-guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1225829
- Johnson, R. D. (2000). Sister chromatid gene conversion is a prominent double-strand break repair pathway in mammalian cells. *The EMBO Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/19.13.3398
- Jovanovic, M., & Dynan, W. S. (2006). Terminal DNA structure and ATP influence binding parameters of the DNA-dependent protein kinase at an early step prior to DNA synapsis. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkj504
- Jowsey, P., Morrice, N. A., Hastie, C. J., McLauchlan, H., Toth, R., & Rouse, J. (2007). Characterisation of the sites of DNA damage-induced 53BP1 phosphorylation catalysed by ATM and ATR. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2007.04.011
- Ju, B. G., Lunyak, V. V., Perissi, V., Garcia-Bassets, I., Rose, D. W., Glass, C. K., & Rosenfeld, M. G. (2006). A topoisomerase IIβ-mediated dsDNA break required for regulated transcription. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1127196
- Jungmichel, S., Clapperton, J. A., Lloyd, J., Hari, F. J., Spycher, C., Pavic, L., ... Smerdon, S. J. (2012). The molecular basis of ATM-dependent dimerization of the Mdc1 DNA damage checkpoint mediator. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkr1300
- Kakarougkas, A., & Jeggo, P. A. (2014). DNA DSB repair pathway choice: An orchestrated handover mechanism. British Journal of Radiology. https://doi.org/10.1259/bjr.20130685
- Kankanala, J., Marchand, C., Abdelmalak, M., Aihara, H., Pommier, Y., & Wang, Z. (2016). Isoquinoline-1,3-diones as Selective Inhibitors of Tyrosyl DNA Phosphodiesterase II (TDP2). Journal of Medicinal Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.5b01973
- Kankanala, J., Ribeiro, C. J. A., Kiselev, E., Ravji, A., Williams, J., Xie, J., ... Wang, Z. (2019). Novel Deazaflavin Analogues Potently Inhibited Tyrosyl DNA Phosphodiesterase 2 (TDP2) and Strongly Sensitized Cancer Cells toward Treatment with Topoisomerase II (TOP2) Poison Etoposide. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.9b00274
- Keeney, S. (2008). Spo11 and the formation of DNA double-strand breaks in meiosis. *Genome Dynamics and Stability*. https://doi.org/10.1007/7050_2007_026
- Kienker, L. J. (2000). Both V(D)J recombination and radioresistance require DNA-PK kinase activity, though minimal levels suffice for V(D)J recombination. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/28.14.2752
- Kijas, A. W., Lim, Y. C., Bolderson, E., Cerosaletti, K., Gatei, M., Jakob, B., ... Lavin, M. F. (2015). ATM-dependent phosphorylation of MRE11 controls extent of resection during homology directed repair by signalling through Exonuclease 1. Nucleic Acids Research. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkv754
- Kim, S. T., Lim, D. S., Canman, C. E., & Kastan, M. B. (1999). Substrate specificities and identification of putative substrates of ATM kinase family members. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.53.37538

- King, I. F., Yandava, C. N., Mabb, A. M., Hsiao, J. S., Huang, H.-S., Pearson, B. L., ... Zylka, M. J. (2013). Topoisomerases facilitate transcription of long genes linked to autism. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12504
- Koike-Yusa, H., Li, Y., Tan, E. P., Velasco-Herrera, M. D. C., & Yusa, K. (2014). Genome-wide recessive genetic screening in mammalian cells with a lentiviral CRISPR-guide RNA library. *Nature Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.2800
- Königer, C., Wingert, I., Marsmann, M., Rösler, C., Beck, J., & Nassal, M. (2014). Involvement of the host DNA-repair enzyme TDP2 in formation of the covalently closed circular DNA persistence reservoir of hepatitis B viruses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1409986111
- Kossmann, B. R., Abdelmalak, M., Lopez, S., Tender, G., Yan, C., Pommier, Y., ... Ivanov, I. (2016). Discovery of selective inhibitors of tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase 2 by targeting the enzyme DNA-binding cleft. *Bioorganic and Medicinal Chemistry Letters*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2016.05.065
- Kovačević, I., Sakaue, T., Majoleé, J., Pronk, M. C., Maekawa, M., Geerts, D., ... Hordijk, P. L. (2018). The Cullin-3-Rbx1-KCTD10 complex controls endothelial barrier function via K63 ubiquitination of RhoB. *Journal of Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201606055
- Kühne, M., Riballo, E., Rief, N., Rothkamm, K., Jeggo, P. A., & Löbrich, M. (2004). A Double-Strand Break Repair Defect in ATM-Deficient Cells Contributes to Radiosensitivity. *Cancer Research*. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-03-2384
- Kurimasa, A., Kumano, S., Boubnov, N. V., Story, M. D., Tung, C.-S., Peterson, S. R., & Chen, D. J. (2015). Requirement for the Kinase Activity of Human DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase Catalytic Subunit in DNA Strand Break Rejoining. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.19.5.3877
- Kurosawa, A., Koyama, H., Takayama, S., Miki, K., Ayusawa, D., Fujii, M., ... Adachi, N. (2007). The Requirement of Artemis in Double-Strand Break Repair Depends on the Type of DNA Damage. DNA and Cell Biology. https://doi.org/10.1089/dna.2007.0649
- Kuzminov, A. (2002). Single-strand interruptions in replicating chromosomes cause doublestrand breaks. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.131009198
- Kwan, K. Y., & Wang, J. C. (2001). Mice lacking DNA topoisomerase III develop to maturity but show a reduced mean lifespan. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.101132498
- Laev, S. S., Salakhutdinov, N. F., & Lavrik, O. I. (2016). Tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase inhibitors: Progress and potential. *Bioorganic and Medicinal Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2016.09.045
- Lam, I., & Keeney, S. (2015). Mechanism and regulation of meiotic recombination initiation. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a016634
- Lavin, M. F., Kozlov, S., Gatei, M., & Kijas, A. W. (2015). ATM-dependent phosphorylation of all three members of the MRN complex: From sensor to adaptor. *Biomolecules*. https://doi.org/10.3390/biom5042877
- Ledesma, F. C., El Khamisy, S. F., Zuma, M. C., Osborn, K., & Caldecott, K. W. (2009). A

human 5'-tyrosyl DNA phosphodiesterase that repairs topoisomerase-mediated DNA damage. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08444

- Lee, J. W., Yannone, S. M., Chen, D. J., & Povirk, L. F. (2003). Requirement for XRCC4 and DNA ligase IV in alignment-based gap filling for nonhomologous DNA end joining in Vitro. *Cancer Research*.
- Lee, K. J., Jovanovic, M., Udayakumar, D., Bladen, C. L., & Dynan, W. S. (2004). Identification of DNA-PKcs phosphorylation sites in XRCC4 and effects of mutations at these sites on DNA end joining in a cell-free system. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2003.11.005
- Li, C., Fan, S., Owonikoko, T. K., Khuri, F. R., Sun, S. Y., & Li, R. (2011). Oncogenic role of EAPII in lung cancer development and its activation of the MAPK-ERK pathway. *Oncogene*. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2011.94
- Li, S., Chang, H. H., Niewolik, D., Hedrick, M. P., Pinkerton, A. B., Hassig, C. A., ... Lieber, M. R. (2014). Evidence that the DNA endonuclease ARTEMIS also has intrinsic 5'exonuclease activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M113.544874
- Li, W., Wang, J. C., & Wang, J. C. (1998). Mammalian DNA topoisomerase IIIalpha is essential in early embryogenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.3.1010
- Lieber, M. R. (2008). The mechanism of human nonhomologous DNA End joining. Journal of Biological Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.R700039200
- Lieber, M. R. (2010). The Mechanism of Double-Strand DNA Break Repair by the Nonhomologous DNA End-Joining Pathway. Annual Review of Biochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.052308.093131
- Lin, C., Yang, L., Tanasa, B., Hutt, K., Ju, B. gun, Ohgi, K., ... Rosenfeld, M. G. (2009). Nuclear Receptor-Induced Chromosomal Proximity and DNA Breaks Underlie Specific Translocations in Cancer. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2009.11.030
- Lindahl, T. (1993). Instability and decay of the primary structure of DNA. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/362709a0
- LINDAHL, T., & BARNES, D. E. (2000). Repair of Endogenous DNA Damage. *Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1101/sqb.2000.65.127
- Lindahl, T., & Nyberg, B. (1972). Rate of Depurination of Native Deoxyribonucleic Acid. *Biochemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00769a018
- Linka, R. M., Porter, A. C. G., Volkov, A., Mielke, C., Boege, F., & Christensen, M. O. (2007). C-Terminal regions of topoisomerase IIα and IIβ determine isoform-specific functioning of the enzymes in vivo. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkm102
- Lisby, M., Barlow, J. H., Burgess, R. C., & Rothstein, R. (2004). Choreography of the DNA damage response: Spatiotemporal relationships among checkpoint and repair proteins. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2004.08.015
- Liu, J., Luo, S., Zhao, H., Liao, J., Li, J., Yang, C., ... Ye, K. (2012). Structural mechanism of the phosphorylation-dependent dimerization of the MDC1 forkhead-associated domain. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkr1296

- Lobachev, K. S., Gordenin, D. A., & Resnick, M. A. (2002). The Mre11 complex is required for repair of hairpin-capped double-strand breaks and prevention of chromosome rearrangements. *Cell.* https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00614-1
- Lomax, M. E., Folkes, L. K., & O'Neill, P. (2013). Biological consequences of radiation-induced DNA damage: Relevance to radiotherapy. *Clinical Oncology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clon.2013.06.007
- Lou, Z., Minter-Dykhouse, K., Franco, S., Gostissa, M., Rivera, M. A., Celeste, A., ... Chen, J. (2006). MDC1 maintains genomic stability by participating in the amplification of ATMdependent DNA damage signals. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2005.11.025
- Lu, H., Shimazaki, N., Raval, P., Gu, J., Watanabe, G., Schwarz, K., ... Lieber, M. R. (2008). A Biochemically Defined System for Coding Joint Formation in V(D)J Recombination. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2008.05.029
- Luo, K., Yuans, J., & Lous, Z. (2011). Oligomerization of MDC1 protein is important for proper DNA damage response. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.258087
- Ma, Y., Pannicke, U., Schwarz, K., & Lieber, M. R. (2002). Hairpin opening and overhang processing by an Artemis/DNA-dependent protein kinase complex in nonhomologous end joining and V(D)J recombination. *Cell.* https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00671-2
- Ma, Y., Schwarz, K., & Lieber, M. R. (2005). The Artemis:DNA-PKcs endonuclease cleaves DNA loops, flaps, and gaps. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2005.04.013
- Macrae, C. J., McCulloch, R. D., Ylanko, J., Durocher, D., & Koch, C. A. (2008). APLF (C2orf13) facilitates nonhomologous end-joining and undergoes ATM-dependent hyperphosphorylation following ionizing radiation. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2007.10.008
- Madabhushi, R., Gao, F., Pfenning, A. R., Pan, L., Yamakawa, S., Seo, J., ... Tsai, L. H. (2015). Activity-Induced DNA Breaks Govern the Expression of Neuronal Early-Response Genes. Cell. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.05.032
- Mahaney, B. L., Meek, K., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2009). Repair of ionizing radiation-induced DNA double-strand breaks by non-homologous end-joining. *Biochemical Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20080413
- Makharashvili, N., Tubbs, A. T., Yang, S. H., Wang, H., Barton, O., Zhou, Y., ... Paull, T. T. (2014). Catalytic and Noncatalytic Roles of the CtIP Endonuclease in Double-Strand Break End Resection. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2014.04.011
- Malu, S., De Ioannes, P., Kozlov, M., Greene, M., Francis, D., Hanna, M., ... Cortes, P. (2012). Artemis C-terminal region facilitates V(D)J recombination through its interactions with DNA Ligase IV and DNA-PKcs. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20111437
- Mao, Y., Desai, S. D., Ting, C. Y., Hwang, J., & Liu, L. F. (2001). 26 S Proteasome-mediated Degradation of Topoisomerase II Cleavable Complexes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M104009200

Marchand, C., Abdelmalak, M., Kankanala, J., Huang, S. Y., Kiselev, E., Fesen, K., ... Pommier,

Y. (2016). Deazaflavin Inhibitors of Tyrosyl-DNA Phosphodiesterase 2 (TDP2) Specific for the Human Enzyme and Active against Cellular TDP2. *ACS Chemical Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1021/acschembio.5b01047

- Maréchal, A., & Zou, L. (2013). DNA damage sensing by the ATM and ATR kinases. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a012716
- Martín-Castellanos, C., Fowler, K. R., & Smith, G. R. (2013). Making chromosomes hot for breakage. Cell Cycle. https://doi.org/10.4161/cc.24576
- Martinez-Lage, M., Torres-Ruiz, R., & Rodriguez-Perales, S. (2017). CRISPR/Cas9 Technology: Applications and Human Disease Modeling. In Progress in Molecular Biology and Translational Science. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.pmbts.2017.09.002
- Matsuoka, S., Ballif, B. A., Smogorzewska, A., McDonald, E. R., Hurov, K. E., Luo, J., ... Elledge, S. J. (2007). ATM and ATR substrate analysis reveals extensive protein networks responsive to DNA damage. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1140321
- McKinnon, P. J. (2004). ATM and ataxia telangiectasia. EMBO Reports. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.embor.7400210
- McKinnon, P. J., & Caldecott, K. W. (2007). DNA Strand Break Repair and Human Genetic Disease. Annual Review of Genomics and Human Genetics. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.genom.7.080505.115648
- Meek, K., Douglas, P., Cui, X., Ding, Q., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2007). trans Autophosphorylation at DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase's Two Major Autophosphorylation Site Clusters Facilitates End Processing but Not End Joining. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.02366-06
- Meek, Katheryn, Dang, V., & Lees-Miller, S. P. (2008). Chapter 2 DNA-PK. The Means to Justify the Ends? Advances in Immunology. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2776(08)00602-0
- Mehta, A., & Haber, J. E. (2014). Sources of DNA double-strand breaks and models of recombinational DNA repair. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a016428
- Mills, K. D., Ferguson, D. O., & Alt, F. W. (2003). The role of DNA breaks in genomic instability and tumorigenesis. *Immunological Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-065X.2003.00060.x
- Morham, S. G., Kluckman, K. D., Voulomanos, N., & Smithies, O. (1996). Targeted disruption of the mouse topoisomerase I gene by camptothecin selection. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*.
- Moshous, D., Callebaut, I., De Chasseval, R., Corneo, B., Cavazzana-Calvo, M., Le Deist, F., ... De Villartay, J. P. (2001). Artemis, a novel DNA double-strand break repair/V(D)J recombination protein, is mutated in human severe combined immune deficiency. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(01)00309-9
- Munoz, I. M., Jowsey, P. A., Toth, R., & Rouse, J. (2007). Phospho-epitope binding by the BRCT domains of hPTIP controls multiple aspects of the cellular response to DNA damage. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkm493

Murai, J., Huang, S. Y. N., Das, B. B., Dexheimer, T. S., Takeda, S., & Pommier, Y. (2012).

Tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase 1 (TDP1) repairs DNA damage induced by topoisomerases I and II and base alkylation in vertebrate cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.333963

- Nakamura, K., Kogame, T., Oshiumi, H., Shinohara, A., Sumitomo, Y., Agama, K., ... Taniguchi, Y. (2010). Collaborative action of Brca1 and CtIP in elimination of covalent modifications from double-strand breaks to facilitate subsequent break repair. *PLoS Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1000828
- Nam, E. A., & Cortez, D. (2011). ATR signalling: more than meeting at the fork. *Biochemical Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj20102162
- Neal, J. A., & Meek, K. (2011). Choosing the right path: Does DNA-PK help make the decision? Mutation Research - Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2011.02.010
- Neale, M. J., Pan, J., & Keeney, S. (2005). Endonucleolytic processing of covalent proteinlinked DNA double-strand breaks. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03872
- Nicolas, N., Moshous, D., Cavazzana-Calvo, M., Papadopoulo, D., de Chasseval, R., Le Deist, F., ... de Villartay, J.-P. (2002). A Human Severe Combined Immunodeficiency (SCID) Condition with Increased Sensitivity to Ionizing Radiations and Impaired V(D)J Rearrangements Defines a New DNA Recombination/Repair Deficiency. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.188.4.627
- Niewolik, D., Pannicke, U., Lu, H., Ma, Y., Wang, L. C. V., Kulesza, P., ... Schwarz, K. (2006). DNA-PKcs dependence of artemis endonucleolytic activity, differences between hairpins and 5' or 3' overhangs. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M606023200
- Nitiss, J. L. (2009a). DNA topoisomerase II and its growing repertoire of biological functions. *Nature Reviews Cancer*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2608
- Nitiss, J. L. (2009b). Targeting DNA topoisomerase II in cancer chemotherapy. *Nature Reviews Cancer*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2607
- Nitiss, K. C., Malik, M., He, X., White, S. W., & Nitiss, J. L. (2006). Tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase (Tdp1) participates in the repair of Top2-mediated DNA damage. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0603455103
- Noordermeer, S. M., Adam, S., Setiaputra, D., Barazas, M., Pettitt, S. J., Ling, A. K., ... Durocher, D. (2018). The shieldin complex mediates 53BP1-dependent DNA repair. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0340-7
- Ochi, T., Blackford, A. N., Coates, J., Jhujh, S., Mehmood, S., Tamura, N., ... Jackson, S. P. (2015). PAXX, a paralog of XRCC4 and XLF, interacts with Ku to promote DNA doublestrand break repair. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1261971
- Ochi, T., Gu, X., & Blundell, T. L. (2013). Structure of the catalytic region of DNA ligase IV in complex with an artemis fragment sheds light on double-strand break repair. *Structure*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.str.2013.02.014
- Pan, J., Sasaki, M., Kniewel, R., Murakami, H., Blitzblau, H. G., Tischfield, S. E., ... Keeney, S. (2011). A hierarchical combination of factors shapes the genome-wide topography of yeast meiotic recombination initiation. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.009

- Panier, S., & Boulton, S. J. (2014). Double-strand break repair: 53BP1 comes into focus. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3719
- Pannunzio, N. R., Watanabe, G., & Lieber, M. R. (2018). Nonhomologous DNA end-joining for repair of DNA double-strand breaks. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.TM117.000374
- Parnas, O., Jovanovic, M., Eisenhaure, T. M., Herbst, R. H., Dixit, A., Ye, C. J., ... Regev, A. (2015). A Genome-wide CRISPR Screen in Primary Immune Cells to Dissect Regulatory Networks. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.06.059
- Paudyal, S. C., Li, S., Yan, H., Hunter, T., & You, Z. (2017). Dna2 initiates resection at clean DNA double-strand breaks. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkx830
- Paull, T. T. (2015). Mechanisms of ATM Activation. Annual Review of Biochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biochem-060614-034335
- Paull, T. T., & Gellert, M. (1998). The 3' to 5' exonuclease activity of Mre11 facilitates repair of DNA double-strand breaks. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80097-0
- Pawelczak, K. S., Andrews, B. J., & Turchi, J. J. (2005). Differential activation of DNA-PK based on DNA strand orientation and sequence bias. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gki157
- Pawelczak, K. S., & Turchi, J. J. (2010). Purification and characterization of exonuclease-free Artemis: Implications for DNA-PK-dependent processing of DNA termini in NHEJcatalyzed DSB repair. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2010.03.002
- Pei, H., Yordy, J. S., Leng, Q., Zhao, Q., Watson, D. K., & Li, R. (2003). EAPII interacts with ETS1 and modulates its transcriptional function. Oncogene. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1206374
- Pendleton, M., Lindsey, R. H., Felix, C. A., Grimwade, D., & Osheroff, N. (2014). Topoisomerase II and leukemia. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.12358
- Peng, G., Yim, E. K., Dai, H., Jackson, A. P., van der Burgt, I., Pan, M. R., ... Lin, S. Y. (2009). BRIT1/MCPH1 links chromatin remodelling to DNA damage response. *Nature Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncb1895
- Perillo, B., Ombra, M. N., Bertoni, A., Cuozzo, C., Sacchetti, S., Sasso, A., ... Avvedimento, E. V. (2008). DNA oxidation as triggered by H3K9me2 demethylation drives estrogeninduced gene expression. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1147674
- Perlman, R. L. (2016). Mouse Models of Human Disease: An Evolutionary Perspective. Evolution, Medicine, and Public Health. https://doi.org/10.1093/emph/eow014
- Petrilli, A. M., & Fernández-Valle, C. (2016). Role of Merlin/NF2 inactivation in tumor biology. Oncogene. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2015.125
- Petroski, M. D., & Deshaies, R. J. (2005). Function and regulation of cullin-RING ubiquitin ligases. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm1547
- Poinsignon, C., de Chasseval, R., Soubeyrand, S., Moshous, D., Fischer, A., Haché, R. J. G., & de Villartay, J. P. (2004). Phosphorylation of Artemis following irradiation-induced

DNA damage. European Journal of Immunology. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200425455

- Polo, S. E., & Jackson, S. P. (2011). Dynamics of DNA damage response proteins at DNA breaks: A focus on protein modifications. *Genes and Development*. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.2021311
- Pommier, Y., Huang, S. yin N., Gao, R., Das, B. B., Murai, J., & Marchand, C. (2014). Tyrosyl-DNA-phosphodiesterases (TDP1 and TDP2). DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2014.03.020
- Pommier, Y., Leo, E., Zhang, H., & Marchand, C. (2010). DNA topoisomerases and their poisoning by anticancer and antibacterial drugs. *Chemistry and Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chembiol.2010.04.012
- Pommier, Y., Sun, Y., Huang, S. Y. N., & Nitiss, J. L. (2016). Roles of eukaryotic topoisomerases in transcription, replication and genomic stability. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm.2016.111
- Pouliot, J. J., Yao, K. C., Robertson, C. A., & Nash, H. A. (1999). Yeast gene for a Tyr-DNA phosphodiesterase that repairs topoisomerase I complexes. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.286.5439.552
- Povirk, L. F. (2012). Processing of Damaged DNA Ends for Double-Strand Break Repair in Mammalian Cells. ISRN Molecular Biology. https://doi.org/10.5402/2012/345805
- Pype, S., Declercq, W., Ibrahimi, A., Michiels, C., Van Rietschoten, J. G. I., Dewulf, N., ... Remacle, J. E. (2000). TTRAP, a novel protein that associates with CD40, tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor-75 and TNF receptor-associated factors (TRAFs), and that inhibits nuclear factor-κB activation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M000531200
- Quennet, V., Beucher, A., Barton, O., Takeda, S., & Löbrich, M. (2011). CtIP and MRN promote non-homologous end-joining of etoposide-induced DNA double-strand breaks in G1. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkq1175
- Rahal, E. A., Henricksen, L. A., Li, Y., Turchi, J. J., Pawelczak, K. S., & Dixon, K. (2008). ATM mediates repression of DNA end-degradation in an ATP-dependent manner. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2007.12.003
- Rahal, E. A., Henricksen, L. A., Li, Y., Williams, R. S., Tainer, J. A., & Dixon, K. (2010). ATM regulates Mre11-dependent DNA end-degradation and microhomology- mediated end joining. *Cell Cycle*. https://doi.org/10.4161/cc.9.14.12363
- Ramsden, D. A., Paull, T. T., & Gellert, M. (1997). Cell-free V(D)J recombination. Nature. https://doi.org/10.1038/41351
- Raoof, A., Depledge, P., Hamilton, N. M., Hamilton, N. S., Hitchin, J. R., Hopkins, G. V., ... Ogilvie, D. J. (2013). Toxoflavins and deazaflavins as the first reported selective small molecule inhibitors of tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase II. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm400568p
- Rapali, P., Szenes, Á., Radnai, L., Bakos, A., Pál, G., & Nyitray, L. (2011). DYNLL/LC8: A light chain subunit of the dynein motor complex and beyond. *FEBS Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-4658.2011.08254.x
- Reddy, Y. V. R., Ding, Q., Lees-Miller, S. P., Meek, K., & Ramsden, D. A. (2004). Nonhomologous end joining requires that the DNA-PK complex undergo an

autophosphorylation-dependent rearrangement at DNA ends. Journal of Biological Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M406432200

- Reid, D. A., Conlin, M. P., Yin, Y., Chang, H. H., Watanabe, G., Lieber, M. R., ... Rothenberg, E. (2017). Bridging of double-stranded breaks by the nonhomologous end-joining ligation complex is modulated by DNA end chemistry. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkw1221
- Riballo, E., Kühne, M., Rief, N., Doherty, A., Smith, G. C. M., Recio, M. J., ... Löbrich, M. (2004). A pathway of double-strand break rejoining dependent upon ATM, Artemis, and proteins locating to γ-H2AX foci. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2004.10.029
- Ribeiro, C. J. A., Kankanala, J., Shi, K., Kurahashi, K., Kiselev, E., Ravji, A., ... Wang, Z. (2018). New fluorescence-based high-throughput screening assay for small molecule inhibitors of tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase 2 (TDP2). *European Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejps.2018.03.021
- Ribeiro, C. J. A., Kankanala, J., Xie, J., Williams, J., Aihara, H., & Wang, Z. (2019). Triazolopyrimidine and triazolopyridine scaffolds as TDP2 inhibitors. *Bioorganic and Medicinal Chemistry Letters*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2018.11.044
- Robey, R. W., Pluchino, K. M., Hall, M. D., Fojo, A. T., Bates, S. E., & Gottesman, M. M. (2018). Revisiting the role of ABC transporters in multidrug-resistant cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-018-0005-8
- Rodrigues-Lima, F., Josephs, M., Katan, M., & Cassinat, B. (2001). Sequence analysis identifies TTRAP, a protein that associates with CD40 and TNF receptor-associated factors, as a member of a superfamily of divalent cation-dependent phosphodiesterases. *Biochemical* and Biophysical Research Communications. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2001.5328
- Rogakou, E. P., Pilch, D. R., Orr, A. H., Ivanova, V. S., & Bonner, W. M. (1998). DNA doublestranded breaks induce histone H2AX phosphorylation on serine 139. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.10.5858
- Rooney, S., Sekiguchi, J. A., Zhu, C., Cheng, H. L., Manis, J., Whitlow, S., ... Alt, F. W. (2002). Leaky Scid Phenotype Associated with Defective V(D)J Coding End Processing in Artemis-Deficient Mice. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(02)00755-4
- Roos, W. P., & Kaina, B. (2013). DNA damage-induced cell death: From specific DNA lesions to the DNA damage response and apoptosis. *Cancer Letters*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2012.01.007
- Rothkamm, K., Kruger, I., Thompson, L. H., & Lobrich, M. (2003). Pathways of DNA Double-Strand Break Repair during the Mammalian Cell Cycle. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.23.16.5706-5715.2003
- Rouse, J., & Jackson, S. P. (2002). Interfaces between the detection, signaling, and repair of DNA damage. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1074740
- San Filippo, J., Sung, P., & Klein, H. (2008). Mechanism of Eukaryotic Homologous Recombination. Annual Review of Biochemistry. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.77.061306.125255
- Sartori, A. A., Lukas, C., Coates, J., Mistrik, M., Fu, S., Bartek, J., ... Jackson, S. P. (2007).

Human CtIP promotes DNA end resection. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06337

- Sastre-Moreno, G., Pryor, J. M., Moreno-Oñate, M., Herrero-Ruiz, A. M., Cortés-Ledesma, F., Blanco, L., ... Ruiz, J. F. (2017). Regulation of human polλ by ATM-mediated phosphorylation during non-homologous end joining. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2017.01.004
- Schellenberg, M. J., Appel, C. D., Adhikari, S., Robertson, P. D., Ramsden, D. A., & Williams, R. S. (2012). Mechanism of repair of 5'-topoisomerase II-DNA adducts by mammalian tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase 2. *Nature Structural and Molecular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nsmb.2418
- Schellenberg, M. J., Lieberman, J. A., Herrero-Ruiz, A., Butler, L. R., Williams, J. G., Muñoz-Cabello, A. M., ... Williams, R. S. (2017). ZATT (ZNF451)-mediated resolution of topoisomerase 2 DNA-protein cross-links. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aam6468
- Sfeir, A., & Symington, L. S. (2015). Microhomology-Mediated End Joining: A Back-up Survival Mechanism or Dedicated Pathway? *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibs.2015.08.006
- Shalem, O., Sanjana, N. E., Hartenian, E., Shi, X., Scott, D. A., Mikkelsen, T. S., ... Zhang, F. (2014). Genome-scale CRISPR-Cas9 knockout screening in human cells. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1247005
- Shibata, A. (2017). Regulation of repair pathway choice at two-ended DNA double-strand breaks. Mutation Research - Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2017.07.011
- Shibata, A., Conrad, S., Birraux, J., Geuting, V., Barton, O., Ismail, A., ... Jeggo, P. A. (2011). Factors determining DNA double-strand break repair pathway choice in G2 phase. *EMBO Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2011.27
- Shibata, A., Moiani, D., Arvai, A. S., Perry, J., Harding, S. M., Genois, M. M., ... Tainer, J. A. (2014). DNA Double-Strand Break Repair Pathway Choice Is Directed by Distinct MRE11 Nuclease Activities. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2013.11.003
- Shibata, A., Steinlage, M., Barton, O., Juhász, S., Künzel, J., Spies, J., ... Löbrich, M. (2017). DNA Double-Strand Break Resection Occurs during Non-homologous End Joining in G1 but Is Distinct from Resection during Homologous Recombination. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.12.016
- Shin, E. K., Rijkers, T., Pastink, A., & Meek, K. (2000). Analyses of TCRB Rearrangements Substantiate a Profound Deficit in Recombination Signal Sequence Joining in SCID Foals: Implications for the Role of DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase in V(D)J Recombination. The Journal of Immunology. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.164.3.1416
- Shiotani, B., & Zou, L. (2009). ATR signaling at a glance. Journal of Cell Science. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.035105
- Shiotani, Bunsyo, & Zou, L. (2009). Single-Stranded DNA Orchestrates an ATM-to-ATR Switch at DNA Breaks. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2009.01.024

- Smagulova, F., Gregoretti, I. V., Brick, K., Khil, P., Camerini-Otero, R. D., & Petukhova, G. V. (2011). Genome-wide analysis reveals novel molecular features of mouse recombination hotspots. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09869
- Smider, V., Rathmell, W. K., Brown, G., Lewis, S., & Chu, G. (1998). Failure of hairpin-ended and nicked DNA To activate DNA-dependent protein kinase: implications for V(D)J recombination. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*.
- Soubeyrand, S., Pope, L., Pakuts, B., & Haché, R. J. G. (2003). Threonines 2638/2647 in DNA-PK are essential for cellular resistance to ionizing radiation. *Cancer Research*.
- Stavnezer, J., Guikema, J. E. J., & Schrader, C. E. (2008). Mechanism and Regulation of Class Switch Recombination. Annual Review of Immunology. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.immunol.26.021607.090248
- Stiff, T., O'Driscoll, M., Rief, N., Iwabuchi, K., Löbrich, M., & Jeggo, P. A. (2004). ATM and DNA-PK Function Redundantly to Phosphorylate H2AX after Exposure to Ionizing Radiation. *Cancer Research*. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-03-3207
- Stracker, T. H., & Petrini, J. H. J. (2011). The MRE11 complex: Starting from the ends. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm3047
- Strande, N. T., Waters, C. A., & Ramsden, D. A. (2012). Resolution of complex ends by Nonhomologous end joining - better to be lucky than good? *Genome Integrity*. https://doi.org/10.1186/2041-9414-3-10
- Su, T., Liu, F., Gu, P., Jin, H., Chang, Y., Wang, Q., ... Qi, Q. (2016). A CRISPR-Cas9 assisted non-homologous end-joining strategy for one-step engineering of bacterial genome. *Scientific Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep37895
- Sun, J., Liu, Y., Jia, Y., Hao, X., Lin, W. ju, Tran, J., ... Bi, X. (2018). UBE3A-mediated p18/LAMTOR1 ubiquitination and degradation regulate mTORC1 activity and synaptic plasticity. *ELife*. https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.37993
- Sunter, N. J., Cowell, I. G., Willmore, E., Watters, G. P., & Austin, C. A. (2010). Role of Topoisomerase II β in DNA Damage Response following IR and Etoposide . *Journal of Nucleic Acids*. https://doi.org/10.4061/2010/710589
- Surova, O., & Zhivotovsky, B. (2013). Various modes of cell death induced by DNA damage. Oncogene. https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2012.556
- Taccioli, G. E., Amatucci, A. G., Beamish, H. J., Gell, D., Xiang, X. H., Torres Arzayus, M. I., ... Herrera, V. L. M. (1998). Targeted disruption of the catalytic subunit of the DNA-PK gene in mice confers severe combined immunodeficiency and radiosensitivity. *Immunity*. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80618-4
- TAKAHASHI, A., MORI, E., SU, X., NAKAGAWA, Y., OKAMOTO, N., UEMURA, H., ... OHNISHI, T. (2010). ATM is the Predominant Kinase Involved in the Phosphorylation of Histone H2AX after Heating. *Journal of Radiation Research*. https://doi.org/10.1269/jrr.10015
- TODARO, G. J., & GREEN, H. (1963). Quantitative studies of the growth of mouse embryo cells in culture and their development into established lines. *The Journal of Cell Biology*.
- Tomimatsu, N., Mukherjee, B., Harris, J. L., Boffo, F. L., Hardebeck, M. C., Potts, P. R., ... Burma, S. (2017). DNA-damage-induced degradation of EXO1 exonuclease limits DNA end resection to ensure accurate DNA repair. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*.

https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M116.772475

- Trujillo, K. M., Roh, D. H., Chen, L., Van Komen, S., Tomkinson, A., & Sung, P. (2003). Yeast xrs2 binds DNA and helps target rad50 and mre11 to DNA ends. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M309877200
- Tseng, H. M., & Tomkinson, A. E. (2002). A physical and functional interaction between yeast Pol4 and Dnl4-Lif1 links DNA synthesis and ligation in nonhomologous end joining. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M206861200
- Tubbs, A., & Nussenzweig, A. (2017). Endogenous DNA Damage as a Source of Genomic Instability in Cancer. *Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2017.01.002
- Turchi, J. J. (2002). Cisplatin-DNA adducts inhibit translocation of the Ku subunits of DNA-PK. Nucleic Acids Research. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/28.23.4634
- Vélez-Cruz, R., Riggins, J. N., Daniels, J. S., Cai, H., Guengerich, F. P., Marnett, L. J., & Osheroff, N. (2005). Exocyclic DNA lesions stimulate DNA cleavage mediated by human topoisomerase IIa in vitro and in cultured cells. *Biochemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi0478289
- Vilenchik, M. M., & Knudson, A. G. (2003). Endogenous DNA double-strand breaks: Production, fidelity of repair, and induction of cancer. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2135498100
- Virgen-Slane, R., Rozovics, J. M., Fitzgerald, K. D., Ngo, T., Chou, W., van der Heden van Noort, G. J., ... Semler, B. L. (2012). An RNA virus hijacks an incognito function of a DNA repair enzyme. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1208096109
- Wang, H., Shi, L. Z., Wong, C. C. L., Han, X., Hwang, P. Y. H., Truong, L. N., ... Wu, X. (2013). The Interaction of CtIP and Nbs1 Connects CDK and ATM to Regulate HR-Mediated Double-Strand Break Repair. PLoS Genetics. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1003277
- Wang, Jiadong, Aroumougame, A., Lobrich, M., Li, Y., Chen, D., Chenj, J., & Gong, Z. (2014). PTIP associates with artemis to dictate DNA repair pathway choice. *Genes and Development*. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.252478.114
- Wang, Junhua, Pluth, J. M., Cooper, P. K., Cowan, M. J., Chen, D. J., & Yannone, S. M. (2005). Artemis deficiency confers a DNA double-strand break repair defect and Artemis phosphorylation status is altered by DNA damage and cell cycle progression. DNA Repair. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dnarep.2005.02.001
- Wang, T., Wei, J. J., Sabatini, D. M., & Lander, E. S. (2012). Genetic screens in human cells using the CRISPR-Cas9 system. BMJ Supportive and Palliative Care. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjspcare-2011-000063
- Ward, I. M., & Chen, J. (2001). Histone H2AX Is Phosphorylated in an ATR-dependent Manner in Response to Replicational Stress. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.C100569200
- Ward, J. F. (1988). DNA Damage Produced by Ionizing Radiation in Mammalian Cells: Identities, Mechanisms of Formation, and Reparability. *Progress in Nucleic Acid Research* and Molecular Biology. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0079-6603(08)60611-X
- Waters, C. A., Strande, N. T., Pryor, J. M., Strom, C. N., Mieczkowski, P., Burkhalter, M. D.,

... Ramsden, D. A. (2014). The fidelity of the ligation step determines how ends are resolved during nonhomologous end joining. *Nature Communications*. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms5286

- Williams, G. J., Williams, R. S., Williams, J. S., Moncalian, G., Arvai, A. S., Limbo, O., ... Tainer, J. A. (2011). ABC ATPase signature helices in Rad50 link nucleotide state to Mre11 interface for DNA repair. *Nature Structural and Molecular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/nsmb.2038
- Wong, R. H. F., Chang, I., Hudak, C. S. S., Hyun, S., Kwan, H. Y., & Sul, H. S. (2009). A Role of DNA-PK for the Metabolic Gene Regulation in Response to Insulin. *Cell.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2008.12.040
- Woodbine, L., Brunton, H., Goodarzi, A. A., Shibata, A., & Jeggo, P. A. (2011). Endogenously induced DNA double strand breaks arise in heterochromatic DNA regions and require ataxia telangiectasia mutated and Artemis for their repair. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkr331
- Xu, J. (2005). Preparation, Culture, and Immortalization of Mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts. In Current Protocols in Molecular Biology. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142727.mb2801s70
- Yajima, H., Lee, K.-J., & Chen, B. P. C. (2006). ATR-Dependent Phosphorylation of DNA-Dependent Protein Kinase Catalytic Subunit in Response to UV-Induced Replication Stress. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.00048-06
- Yannone, S. M., Khan, I. S., Zhou, R. Z., Zhou, T., Valerie, K., & Povirk, L. F. (2008). Coordinate 5' and 3' endonucleolytic trimming of terminally blocked blunt DNA double-strand break ends by Artemis nuclease and DNA-dependent protein kinase. *Nucleic Acids Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkn205
- You, Z., & Bailis, J. M. (2010). DNA damage and decisions: CtIP coordinates DNA repair and cell cycle checkpoints. *Trends in Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tcb.2010.04.002
- Yu, L. M., Hu, Z., Chen, Y., Ravji, A., Lopez, S., Plescia, C. B., ... An, L. K. (2018). Synthesis and structure-activity relationship of furoquinolinediones as inhibitors of Tyrosyl-DNA phosphodiesterase 2 (TDP2). *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2018.04.024
- Zagnoli-Vieira, G., Bruni, F., Thompson, K., He, L., Walker, S., Brouwer, A. P. M. D., ... Caldecott, K. W. (2018). Confirming TDP2 mutation in spinocerebellar ataxia autosomal recessive 23 (SCAR23). *Neurology: Genetics*. https://doi.org/10.1212/NXG.0000000000262
- Zeng, Z., Cortés-Ledesma, F., El Khamisy, S. F., & Caldecott, K. W. (2011). TDP2/TTRAP is the major 5'-tyrosyl DNA phosphodiesterase activity in vertebrate cells and is critical for cellular resistance to topoisomerase II-induced DNA damage. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110.181016
- Zgheib, O., Pataky, K., Brugger, J., & Halazonetis, T. D. (2008). An Oligomerized 53BP1 Tudor Domain Suffices for Recognition of DNA Double-Strand Breaks. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.01011-08
- Zhang, A., Lyu, Y. L., Lin, C., Zhou, N., Azarova, A. M., Wood, L., & Liu, L. F. (2006). A protease pathway for the repair of topoisomerase II-DNA covalent complexes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*.

- Zhang, J. qi, Wang, J. jing, Li, W. juan, Huang, L., Tian, L., Xue, J. lun, ... Jia, W. (2009). Cellular protein TTRAP interacts with HIV-1 integrase to facilitate viral integration. *Biochemical* and Biophysical Research Communications. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.06.153
- Zhang, S., Yajima, H., Huynh, H., Zheng, J., Callen, E., Chen, H. T., ... Chen, B. P. C. (2011). Congenital bone marrow failure in DNA-PKcs mutant mice associated with deficiencies in DNA repair. *Journal of Cell Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201009074
- Zhang, X., Succi, J., Feng, Z., Prithivirajsingh, S., Story, M. D., & Legerski, R. J. (2004). Artemis Is a Phosphorylation Target of ATM and ATR and Is Involved in the G2/M DNA Damage Checkpoint Response. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.24.20.9207-9220.2004
- Zhou, W., Xu, J., Tan, M., Li, H., Li, H., Wei, W., & Sun, Y. (2018). UBE2M Is a Stress-Inducible Dual E2 for Neddylation and Ubiquitylation that Promotes Targeted Degradation of UBE2F. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2018.06.002
- Zhou, Y., Lee, J. H., Jiang, W., Crowe, J. L., Zha, S., & Paull, T. T. (2017). Regulation of the DNA Damage Response by DNA-PKcs Inhibitory Phosphorylation of ATM. *Molecular Cell*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2016.11.004
- Zimmermann, M., Lottersberger, F., Buonomo, S. B., Sfeir, A., & De Lange, T. (2013). 53BP1 regulates DSB repair using Rif1 to control 5' end resection. *Science*. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1231573
- Zuo, Z., & Liu, J. (2016). Cas9-catalyzed DNA Cleavage Generates Staggered Ends: Evidence from Molecular Dynamics Simulations. Scientific Reports. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep37584
